

# KENYA RURAL ROADS AUTHORITY

Barabara Plaza, Block B, Airport South Road P.O Box 48151-0010 Nairobi.Kenya Email: kerra@kerra.go.ke / dgkerra@kerra.go.ke

(KEIYO MARAKWET REGION)

TENDER DOCUMENT
TENDER FOR SPOT IMPROVEMENT OF LAMAON – NGINIO -TENDEN
PUBLIC (CHEBAI JUNCTION – TENDEN – SIMAT)ROAD
(G81904)

(MARAKWET WEST CONSTITUENCY, 21/22AIA)

**CATEGORY WOMEN** 

TENDER NUMBER: KeRRA/008/KEMA/MW/21/22AIA/039/042/21|22

OCTOBER, 2021

THE REGIONAL DIRECTOR

KENYA RURAL ROADS AUTHORITY

KEIYO-MARAKWET REGION

P. O. BOX 213-30700

ITEN

THE DIRECTOR GENERAL

KENYA RURAL ROADS AUTHORITY

P. O. BOX 48151-00100

**NAIROBI** 

# Contents

SECT	ION I: INVITATION TO TENDER	7
Fur	ther information and tender documents can be obtained from	8
PART	1 TENDERING PROCEDURES	9
SEC	ΓΙΟΝ ΙΙ - INSTRUCTIONS TO TENDERERS	10
1.	Scope of Tender	10
2.	Fraud and Corruption	10
3.	Eligible Tenderers	10
4.	Eligible Goods, Equipment, and Services	12
5.	Tenderer's Responsibilities	12
PAR'	T3: Conditions of Contract and Contract Forms	13
7.	Clarification of Tender Document, Site Visit, Pre-Tender Meeting	13
8.	Amendment of Tender Documents	14
10.	Language of Tender	14
11.	Documents Comprising the Tender	15
12.	Form of Tender and Schedules	15
13.	Alternative Tenders	15
14.	Tender Prices and Discounts	16
15.	Currencies of Tender and Payment	16
16.	Documents Comprising the Technical Proposal	17
17.	Documents Establishing the Eligibility and Qualifications of the Tenderer	17
18.	Period of Validity of Tenders	18
19.	Tender Security	18
20.	Format and Signing of Tender	19
D.	SUBMISSION AND OPENING OF TENDERS	19
22.	Deadline for Submission of Tenders	20
23.	Late Tenders	20
24.	Withdrawal, Substitution, and Modification of Tenders	20
25.	Tender Opening	21
E.	Evaluation and Comparison of Tenders	21
27.	Clarification of Tenders	22
28.	Deviations, Reservations, and Omissions	22
29.	Determination of Responsiveness	22
30.	Non-material Non-conformities	22
31.	Arithmetical Errors	23
32.	Conversion to Single Currency	23
33.	Margin of Preference and Reservations	23
34.	Nominated Subcontractors	23
35.	Evaluation of Tenders	24
36.	Comparison of Tenders	24
37.	Abnormally Low Tenders and Abnormally HighTenders Abnormally Low Tenders	24
Abno	ormally High Tenders	25
38.	Unbalanced and/or Front-Loaded Tenders	25
30	Qualifications of the Tenderer	25

40.	Lowest Evaluated Tender	26
41.	Procuring Entity's Right to Accept Any Tender, and to Reject Any or All Tenders	26
43.	Notice of Intention to enter into a Contract	26
44.	Stand still Period	26
45.	Debriefing by the Procuring Entity	26
46.	Letter of Award	27
47.	Signing of Contract	27
48.	Performance Security	27
49.	Publication of Procurement Contract	27
<b>5</b> 0.	Procurement Related Complaint	27
SEC	TION III - TENDER DATA SHEET (TDS)	28
SEC	TION IV- EVALUATION AND QUALIFICATION CRITERIA	32
1	General Provisions	32
2.	Preliminary examination for Determination of Responsiveness	32
3.	Tender Evaluation (ITT 35)	33
4.	Multiple Contracts	33
5.	Alternative Tenders (ITT 13.1)	33
6.	Margin of Preference	33
6.	Post qualification and Contract award (ITT 39), more specifically,	35
c)	History of non-performing contracts:	36
d)	Pending Litigation	36
e)	Litigation History	36
QUA	ALIFICATION FORM	38
APP	ENDIX TO THE QUALIFICATION CRITERIA	48
SEC	TION V - TENDERING FORMS	51
QUA	ALIFICATION FORMS	51
1.	FORM EQU: EQUIPMENT	51
2.	FORM PER -1	52
Co	ontractor's Representative and Key Personnel Schedule	52
Co	ontractor' Representative and Key Personnel	52
	laration	
4.	TENDERERS QUALIFICATIONWITHOUT PRE-QUALIFICATION	55
FC	DRM ELI -1.1 Tenderer Information Form	
	RM CON - 2	
	storical Contract Non-Performance,	
	FORM FIN – 3.1	
	nancial Situation and Performance	
	CODM FIN. 2.2	
	FORM FIN – 3.2	
	verage Annual Construction Turnover	
	FORM FIN – 3.3:	
Fir	nancial Resources	61
571	EODM FIN 3.4.	61

Cur	rent Contract Commitments / Works in Progress	61
5.8 F	ORM EXP - 4.1	62
Ger	neral Construction Experience	62
5.9 F	ORM EXP - 4.2(a)	63
Spe	ecific Construction and Contract Management Experience	63
10.1	FORM EXP-4.2(b)	64
Cor	nstruction Experience in Key Activities	64
OT	HER FORMS	65
6.	FORM OFTENDER	65
A.	TENDERER'S ELIGIBILITY-CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS QUESTIONNAIRE	68
Inst	truction to Tenderer	68
(a)	Tenderer's details	68
(e)	DISCLOSURE OF INTEREST-Interest of the Firm in the Procuring Entity	69
ii)	Conflict of interest disclosure	70
B.	CERTIFICATE OF INDEPENDENT TENDER DETERMINATION	71
C.	SELF - DECLARATION FORMS	
D.	APPENDIX 1-FRAUD AND CORRUPTION	75
7.	FORM OFTENDER SECURITY - DEMAND BANK GUARANTEE <b>Error! Bookmark defined.</b>	not
	M OF TENDER SECURITY (TENDER BOND)	
	DER-SECURING DECLARATION FORM	
	ndix to Tender	
	nedule of Currency requirements	
	II - WORK REQUIREMENTS	
	TION V - DRAWINGS	
	IION VI - SPECIFICATIONS	
	CTION VII- BILLS OF QUANTITIES	
1.	Objectives	
2.	Day work Schedule	81
3.	Provisional Sums	81
4.	The Bills of Quantities	81
	III - CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT AND CONTRACT FORMS	
	FION VIII - GENERAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT	
	ral Conditions of Contract	
A. (	General	88
1.	Definitions	88
2.	Interpretation	89
3.	Language and Law	90
4.	Project Manager's Decisions	90
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	

6. Communications	90
7. Subcontracting	90
8. Other Contractors	90
9. Personnel and Equipment	90
10. Procuring Entity's and Contractor's Risks	90
11. Procuring Entity's Risks	91
12. Contractor's Risks	91
13. Insurance	91
14. Site Data	91
15. Contractor to Construct the Works	91
16. The Works to Be Completed by the Intended Completion Date	92
17. Approval by the Project Manager	92
18. Safety	92
19. Discoveries	92
20. Possession of the Site	92
21. Access to the Site	92
22. Instructions, Inspections and Audits	92
23. Appointment of the Adjudicator	93
24. Settlement of Claims and Disputes	93
Amicable Settlement	94
Matters that may be referred to arbitration	94
Arbitration	94
Arbitration with National Contractors	95
Alternative Arbitration Proceedings.	95
Failure to Comply with Arbitrator's Decision	95
Contract operations to continue	95
25. Fraud and Corruption	95
B. Time Control.	96
1. Program	96
E. Finishing the Contract	
SECTION IX - SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT	
FORM No 1: NOTIFICATION OF INTENTION TO AWARD	
Signature: Name: Title/position: Telephone: Email:	
FORM NO 3: CONTRACT AGREEMENT	
[Option 1 - Unconditional Demand Bank Guarantee]	
FORM No. 5 - PERFORMANCE SECURITY	
[Option 2– Performance Bond]	

PERFORMANCE BONDNo.:	112
FORM NO. 6 - ADVANCE PAYMENT SECURITY	113
FORM NO. 7 - RETENTION MONEY SECURITY	114
[Demand Bank Guarantee]	114

# SECTION I: INVITATION TO TENDER

Keiyo-Marakwet Region, Kenya Rural Roads Authority, P.O. Box 213–30700, ITEN.

Regional Email address: keiyomarakwet@kerra.go.ke

TENDER No. KeRRA/008/KEMA/MW/21/22AIA/039/042/21/22 - FOR SPOT IMPROVEMENT

OF Lamaon – Nginio – Tenden Public (Chebai Junction - Tenden - Simat Road (G81904)

The Authority invites bids from eligible bidders for the spot improvement of the *Lamaon – Nginio – Tenden Public(Chebai Junction -Tenden - Simat Road (G81904)* to be funded by the **21/22AIA** in the financial year at **21/22** (*MARAKWET WEST CONSTITUENCY*).

- 1. The tender is open to all qualified and interested Tenderers in **Marakwet West Constituency**, Registered by **National Treasury** under **Women Category**
- 2. Bidders can participate in several tenders, however, a bidder shall not participate in the same tender individually and also as a Joint Venture.
- 3. Qualified and interested tenderers may obtain further information and inspect the Tender Documents at KeRRA Regional Offices during office hours [0900 to 1500 hours] at the address given below.
- 4. A complete set of tender documents (for the non-special category group) may be purchased or obtained by interested tenders upon payment of a non-refundable fees of KShs. 1,000/= Banker's Cheque and payable to the address given below. Tender documents may be obtained electronically from <a href="www.kerra.go.ke">www.kerra.go.ke</a> or www.tenders.go.ke. Tender documents obtained electronically will be free of charge.
- 5. Tender documents may be viewed and downloaded for free from the website <a href="www.kerra.go.ke">www.kerra.go.ke</a> or <a href="www.tenders.go.ke">www.tenders.go.ke</a>. Tenderers who download the tender document must forward their particulars immediately <a href="keiyomarakwet@kerra.go.ke">keiyomarakwet@kerra.go.ke</a> or <a href="rm.keiyomarakwet@kerra.go.ke">rm.keiyomarakwet@kerra.go.ke</a> to facilitate any further clarification or addendum.
- 6. Tenders shall be quoted be in Kenya Shillings and shall include all taxes. Tenders shall remain valid for **175** days from the date of opening of tenders.
- 7. All Tenders must be accompanied by a "Tender-Securing Declaration,"
- 8. The Tenderer MUST chronologically serialize **ALL** pages of the tender documents submitted in the order of 1,2,3,4,.....
- 9. A bid bond of 2% of the Budget to be provided in the form of:-
- i) a bank guarantee;
- ii) a guarantee by an insurance company registered and licensed by the Insurance Regulatory Authority listed by the Authority; or
- iii) a guarantee issued by a financial institution approved and licensed by the Central Bank of Kenya, from a reputable source, and an eligible country or
- iv) Tender-Securing Declaration
- 10. Completed tenders must be delivered to the address below on or before 26<sup>th</sup> October, 2021 at 9:30 am and placed in the tender box before the closing time.
- 11. Following the Covid-19 pandemic and subsequent presidential directive, opening of bids will be in the presence of a few Tenderers' representatives to reduce on crowding as well as encouraging social distance on 26<sup>th</sup> October, 2021 at 9:30am at the Regional Director's Offices in ITEN Town

#### 12. The address referred to above are:

# Further information and tender documents can be obtained from

The Regional Director's Kenya Rural Roads Authority, Keiyo-Marakwet Region P.O. Box 213–30700, ITEN.

Email: keiyomarakwet@kerra.go.ke

# **Submission address**

The Regional Director's Kenya Rural Roads Authority, Keiyo-Marakwet Region P.O. Box 213–30700, ITEN.

# **Tender opening address**

The Regional Director's Kenya Rural Roads Authority, Keiyo-Marakwet Region, ITEN

Eng. Edwin Mutai
REGIONAL DIRECTOR
KEIYO-MARAKWET REGION

Tender enden - Sima	i Rouu (001704)	•			
PART 1	TENDER	ING PROCE	DURES		
PART 1	TENDER	ING PROCE	DURES		
PART 1	TENDER	ING PROCE	DURES		
PART 1	TENDER	ING PROCE	DURES		
PART 1	TENDER	ING PROCE	DURES		
PART 1	TENDER	ING PROCE	DURES		
PART 1	TENDER	ING PROCE	DURES		
PART 1	TENDER	ING PROCE	DURES		
PART 1	TENDER	ING PROCE	DURES		
PART 1	TENDER	ING PROCE	DURES		
PART 1	TENDER	ING PROCE	DURES		
PART 1	TENDER	ING PROCE	DURES		
PART 1	TENDER	ING PROCE	DURES		
PART 1	TENDER	ING PROCE	DURES		
PART 1	TENDER	ING PROCE	DURES		
PART 1	TENDER	ING PROCE	DURES		
PART 1	TENDER	ING PROCE	DURES		
PART 1	TENDER	ING PROCE	DURES		
PART 1	TENDER	ING PROCE	DURES		
PART 1	TENDER	ING PROCE	DURES		

# **SECTION II - INSTRUCTIONS TO TENDERERS**

## A. GENERAL PROVISIONS

#### 1. Scope of Tender

The Procuring Entity as defined in the Appendix to Conditions of Contract invites tenders for Works Contract as described in the tender documents. The name, identification, and number of lots (contracts)of this Tender Document are **specified in the TDS.** 

# 2. Fraud and Corruption

- 2.1 The Procuring Entity requires compliance with the provisions of the Public Procurement and Asset Disposal Act, 2015, Section 62 "Declaration not to engage in corruption". The tender submitted by a person shall include a declaration that the person shall not engage in any corrupt or fraudulent practice and a declaration that the person or his or her sub-contractors are not debarred from participating in public procurement proceedings.
- The Procuring Entity requires compliance with the provisions of the Competition Act 2010, regarding collusive practices in contracting. Any tenderer found to have engaged in collusive conduct shall be disqualified and criminal and/or civil sanctions may be imposed. To this effect, Tenders shall be required to complete and sign the "Certificate of Independent Tender Determination" annexed to the Form of Tender.
- 23 Tenderers shall permit and shall cause their agents (where declared or not), subcontractors, subconsultants, service providers, suppliers, and their personnel, to permit the Procuring Entity to inspect all accounts, records and other documents relating to any initial selection process, pre-qualification process, tender submission, proposal submission, and contract performance (in the case of award), and to have them audited by auditors appointed by the Procuring Entity.
- 2.4 Unfair Competitive Advantage -Fairness and transparency in the tender process require that the firms or their Affiliates competing for a specific assignment do not derive a competitive advantage from having provided consulting services related to this tender. To that end, the Procuring Entity shall indicate in the **Data Sheet** and make available to all the firms together with this tender document all information that would in that respect give such firm any unfair competitive advantage over competing firms.

# 3. Eligible Tenderers

- 3.1 A Tenderer may be a firm that is a private entity, a state-owned enterprise or institution subject to ITT 3.8, or an individual or any combination of such entities in the form of a joint venture (JV) under an existing agreement or with the intent to enter into such an agreement supported by a letter of intent. In the case of a joint venture, all members shall be jointly and severally liable for the execution of the entire Contract in accordance with the Contract terms. The JV shall nominate a Representative who shall have the authority to conduct all business for and on behalf of any and all the members of the JV during the tendering process and, in the event the JV is awarded the Contract, during contract execution. Members of a joint venture may not also make an individual tender, be a subcontractor in a separate tender or be part of another joint venture for the purposes of the same Tender. The maximum number of JV members shall be specified in the **TDS**.
- 32 Public Officers of the Procuring Entity, their Spouses, Child, Parent, Brothers or Sister. Child, Parent, Brother or Sister of a Spouse, their business associates or agents and firms/organizations in which they have a substantial or controlling interest shall not be eligible to tender or be awarded a contract. Public Officers are also not allowed to participate in any procurement proceedings.
- 3.3 A Tenderer shall not have a conflict of interest. Any tenderer found to have a conflict of interest shall be disqualified. A tenderer may be considered to have a conflict of interest for the purpose of this tendering process, if the tenderer:

- a) Directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by or is under common control with another tenderer; or
- b) Receives or has received any direct or indirect subsidy from another tenderer; or
- c) Has the same legal representative as another tenderer; or
- d) Has a relationship with another tenderer, directly or through common third parties, that puts it in a position to influence the tender of another tenderer, or influence the decisions of the Procuring Entity regarding this tendering process; or
- e) Any of its affiliates participated as a consultant in the preparation of the design or technical specifications of the goods or works that are the subject of the tender; or
- f) any of its affiliates has been hired (or is proposed to be hired) by the Procuring Entity as a consultant for Contract implementation; or
- g) Would be providing goods, works, or non-consulting services resulting from or directly related to consulting services for the preparation or implementation of the contract specified in this Tender Document; or
- h) Has a close business or personal relationship with senior management or professional staff of the Procuring Entity who has the ability to influence the bidding process and:
  - i) are directly or indirectly involved in the preparation of the Tender document or specifications of the Contract, and/or the Tender evaluation process of such contract; or
  - ii) May be involved in the implementation or supervision of such Contract unless the conflict stemming from such relationship has been resolved in a manner acceptable to the Procuring Entity throughout the tendering process and execution of the Contract.
- 3.4 A tenderer shall not be involved incorrupt, coercive, obstructive or fraudulent practice. A tenderer that is proven to have been involved in any of these practices shall be automatically disqualified.
- 35 A Tenderer (either individually or as a JV member) shall not participate in more than one Tender, except for permitted alternative tenders. This includes participation as a subcontractor in other Tenders. Such participation shall result in the disqualification of all Tenders in which the firm is involved. Members of a joint venture may not also make an individual tender, be a subcontractor in a separate tender or be part of another joint venture for the purposes of the same Tender. A firm that is not a tenderer or a JV member may participate as a subcontractor in more than one tender.
- 3.6 A Tenderer may have the nationality of any country, subject to the restrictions pursuant to ITT3.9. A Tenderer shall be deemed to have the nationality of a country if the Tenderer is constituted, incorporated or registered in and operates inconformity with the provisions of the laws of that country, as evidenced by its articles of incorporation (or equivalent documents of constitution or association) and its registration documents, as the case may be. This criterion also shall apply to the determination of the nationality of proposed subcontractors or sub-consultants for any part of the Contract including related Services.
- 3.7 A Tenderer that has been debarred from participating in public procurement shall be ineligible to tender or be awarded a contract. The list of debarred firms and individuals is available from the website of PPRA <a href="https://www.ppra.go.ke">www.ppra.go.ke</a>.
- 3.8 A Tenderer that is a state-owned enterprise or a public institution in Kenya may be eligible to tender and be awarded a Contract(s) only if it is determined by the Procuring Entity to meet the following conditions, i.e. if it is:
  - i) A legal public entity of Government and/or public administration,
  - ii) financially autonomous and not receiving any significant subsidies or budget support from any public entity or Government, and
  - iii) Operating under commercial law and vested with legal rights and liabilities similar to any commercial enterprise to enable it compete with firms in the private sector on an equal basis.
- 39 Firms and individuals shall be ineligible if their countries of origin are:
  - a) as a matter of law or official regulations, Kenya prohibits commercial relations with that country, or

b) by an act of compliance with a decision of the United Nations Security Council taken under Chapter VII of the Charter of the United Nations, Kenya prohibits any import of goods or contracting of works or services from that country, or any payments to any country, person, or entity in that country.

A tenderer shall provide such documentary evidence of eligibility satisfactory to the Procuring Entity, as the Procuring Entity shall reasonably request.

- 3.10 Foreign tenderers are required to source at least forty (40%) percent of their contract inputs (in supplies, local subcontracts and labor) from citizen suppliers and contractors. To this end, a foreign tenderer shall provide in its tender documentary evidence that this requirement is met. Foreign tenderers not meeting this criterion will be automatically disqualified. Information required to enable the Procuring Entity determine if this condition is met shall be provided for this purpose in "SECTION III-EVALUATION AND QUALIFICATION CRITERIA, Item 9".
- 3.11 Pursuant to the eligibility requirements of ITT4.10, a tender is considered a foreign tenderer, if the tenderer is not registered in Kenya or if the tenderer is registered in Kenya and has <u>less than 51 percent</u> ownership by Kenyan citizens. JVs are considered as foreign tenderers if the individual member firms are not registered in Kenya or if are registered in Kenya and have less than 51 percent ownership by Kenyan citizens. The JV shall not subcontract to foreign firms more than 10 percent of the contract price, excluding provisional sums.
- 3.12 The National Construction Authority Act of Kenya requires that all local and foreign contractors be registered with the National Construction Authority and be issued with a Registration Certificate before they can undertake any construction works in Kenya. Registration shall not be a condition for tender, but it shall be a condition of contract award and signature. A selected tenderer shall be given opportunity to register before such award and signature of contract. Application for registration with National Construction Authority may be accessed from the website www.nca.go.ke.
- 3.13 The Competition Act of Kenya requires that firms wishing to tender as Joint Venture undertakings which may prevent, distort or lessen competition in provision of services are prohibited unless they are exempt in accordance with the provisions of Section 25 of the Competition Act, 2010. JVs will be required to seek for exemption from the Competition Authority. Exemption shall not be a condition for tender, but it shall be a condition of contract award and signature. A JV tenderer shall be given opportunity to seek such exemption as a condition of award and signature of contract. Application for exemption from the Competition Authority of Kenya may be accessed from the website <a href="https://www.cak.go.ke">www.cak.go.ke</a>.
- 4.14 A Kenyan tenderer shall be eligible to tender if it provides evidence of having fulfilled his/her tax obligations by producing a valid tax compliance or valid tax certificate issued by the Kenya Revenue Authority.

#### 4. Eligible Goods, Equipment, and Services

- 4.1 Goods, equipment and services to be supplied under the Contract may have their origin in any country that is not ineligible under ITT3.9. At the Procuring Entity's request, Tenderers may be required to provide evidence of the origin of Goods, equipment and services.
- 4.2 Any goods, works and production processes with characteristics that have been declared by the relevant national environmental protection agency or by other competent authority as harmful to human beings and to the environment shall not be eligible for procurement.

# 5. Tenderer's Responsibilities

5.1 The tenderer shall bear all costs associated with the preparation and submission of his/her tender, and the Procuring Entity will in no case be responsible or liable for those costs.

- 5.2 The tenderer, at the tenderer's own responsibility and risk, is encouraged to visit and examine and inspect the Site of the Works and its surroundings and obtain all information that may be necessary for preparing the tender and entering into a contract for construction of the Works. The costs of visiting the Site shall be at the tenderer's own expense.
- 5.3 The Tenderer and any of its personnel or agents will be granted permission by the Procuring Entity to enter up on its premises and lands for the purpose of such visit. The Tenderer shall indemnify the Procuring Entity against all liability arising from death or personal injury, loss of or damage to property, and any other losses and expenses incurred as a result of the examination and inspection.
- 5.4 The tenderer shall provide in the Form of Tender and Qualification Information, a preliminary description of the proposed work method and schedule, including charts, as necessary or required.

#### B. CONTENTS OF TENDER DOCUMENTS

#### 6. Sections of Tender Document

6.1 The tender document consists of Parts 1, 2, and 3, which includes all the sections specified below, and which should be read in conjunction with any Addenda issued in accordance with ITT10.

#### PART 1: Tendering Procedures

Section I: Instructions to Tenderers Section II: Tender Data Sheet (TDS)

Section III: Evaluation and Qualification Criteria Section

Section IV: Tendering Forms

# PART 2: Works' Requirements

Section V: Bills of Quantities Section VI: Specifications Section

VII: Drawings

#### **PART3**: Conditions of Contract and Contract Forms

Section VIII: General Conditions (GCC) Section IX: Particular Conditions of Contract

Section X: Contract Forms

- 6.2 The Invitation to Tender Notice issued by the Procuring Entity is not part of the Contract documents.
- 6.3 Unless obtained directly from the Procuring Entity, the Procuring Entity is not responsible for the completeness of the Tender document, responses to requests for clarification, the minutes of a prearranged site visit and those of the pre-Tender meeting (if any), or Addenda to the Tender document in accordance with ITT 10. In case of any contradiction, documents obtained directly from the Procuring Entity shall prevail.
- 6.4 The Tenderer is expected to examine all instructions, forms, terms, and specifications in the Tender Document and to furnish with its Tender all information and documentation as is required by the Tender document.

# 7. Clarification of Tender Document, Site Visit, Pre-Tender Meeting

7.1 Tenderer requiring any clarification of the Tender Document shall contact the Procuring Entity in writing at the Procuring Entity's address **specified in the TDS** or raise its enquiries during the pre-Tender meeting if provided for in accordance with ITT 7.2. The Procuring Entity will respond in writing to any request for clarification, provided that such request is received no later than the period

specified in the **TDS** prior to the deadline for submission of tenders. The Procuring Entity shall forward copies of its response to all tenderers who have acquired the Tender D documents in accordance with ITT 7.4, including a description of the inquiry but without identifying its source. If so specified **in the TDS**, the Procuring Entity shall also promptly publish its response at the web page identified in the **TDS**. Should the clarification result in changes to the essential elements of the Tender Documents, the Procuring Entity shall amend the Tender Documents following the procedure under ITT 8 and ITT 22.2.

- 7.2 The Tenderer, at the Tenderer's own responsibility and risk, is encouraged to visit and examine and inspect the site(s) of the required contracts and obtain all information that may be necessary for preparing a tender. The costs of visiting the Site shall be at the Tenderer's own expense. The Procuring Entity shall specify in the **TDS** if a pre- arranged Site visit and or a pre-tender meeting will be held, when and where. The Tenderer's designated representative is invited to attend a pre-arranged site visit and a pre-tender meeting, as the case may be. The purpose of the site visit and the pre-tender meeting will be to clarify issues and to answer questions on any matter that may be raised at that stage.
- 7.3 The Tenderer is requested to submit any questions in writing, to reach the Procuring Entity not later than the period specified in the **TDS** before the meeting.
- 7.4 Minutes of a pre-arranged site visit and those of the pre-tender meeting, if applicable, including the text of the questions asked by Tenderers and the responses given, together with any responses prepared after the meeting, will be transmitted promptly to all Tenderers who have acquired the Tender Documents. Minutes shall not identify the source of the questions asked.
- 7.5 The Procuring Entity shall also promptly publish anonymized (*no names*) Minutes of the pre-arranged site visit and those of the pre-tender meeting at the web page identified **in the TDS**. Any modification to the Tender Documents that may become necessary as a result of the pre-arranged site visit and those of the pre-tender meeting shall be made by the Procuring Entity exclusively through the issue of an Addendum pursuant to ITT 8 and not through the minutes of the pre-Tender meeting. Non-attendance at the pre-arranged site visit and the pre-tender meeting will not be a cause for disqualification of a Tenderer.

# **8.** Amendment of Tender Documents

- 8.1 At any time prior to the deadline for submission of Tenders, the Procuring Entity may amend the Tender Documents by issuing addenda.
- Any addendum issued shall be part of the Tender Documents and shall be communicated in writing to all who have obtained the Tender Documents from the Procuring Entity. The Procuring Entity shall also promptly publish the addendum on the Procuring Entity's website in accordance with ITT 7.5.
- 83 To give Tenderers reasonable time in which to take an addendum into account in preparing their Tenders, the Procuring Entity should extend the deadline for the submission of Tenders, pursuant to ITT 22.2.

# C. PREPARATION OF TENDERS

# 9. Cost of Tendering

The Tenderer shall meet all costs associated with the preparation and submission of its Tender, and the Procuring Entity shall not be responsible or liable for those costs, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the tendering process.

#### 10. Language of Tender

The Tender, as well as all correspondence and documents relating to the tender exchanged by the tenderer and the Procuring Entity, shall be written in the English Language. Supporting documents and

printed literature that are part of the Tender may be in another language provided they are accompanied by an accurate and notarized translation of the relevant passages into the English Language, in which case, for purposes of interpretation of the Tender, such translation shall govern.

# 11. Documents Comprising the Tender

- 11.1 The Tender shall comprise the following:
  - a) Form of Tender prepared in accordance with ITT 12;
  - b) Schedules including priced Bill of Quantities, completed in accordance with ITT 12 and ITT 14;
  - c) Tender Security or Tender-Securing Declaration, in accordance with ITT 19.1;
  - d) Alternative Tender, if permissible, in accordance with ITT 13;
  - e) Authorization: written confirmation authorizing the signatory of the Tender to commit the Tenderer, in accordance with ITT 20.3;
  - f) Qualifications: documentary evidence in accordance with ITT 17 establishing the Tenderer's qualifications to perform the Contract if its Tender is accepted;
  - g) Conformity: a technical proposal in accordance with ITT 16;
  - h) Any other document required in the TDS.
- 11.2 In addition to the requirements under ITT 11.1, Tenders submitted by a JV shall include a copy of the Joint Venture Agreement entered into by all members. Alternatively, a letter of intent to execute a Joint Venture Agreement in the event of a successful Tender shall be signed by all members and submitted with the Tender, together with a copy of the proposed JV Agreement. Change of membership and conditions of the JV prior to contract signature will render the tender liable for disqualification.

#### 12. Form of Tender and Schedules

- 12.1 The Form of Tender and Schedules, including the Bill of Quantities, shall be prepared using the relevant forms furnished in Section IV, Tendering Forms. The forms must be completed without any alterations to the text, and no substitutes shall be accepted except as provided under ITT 20.3. All blank spaces shall be filled in with the information requested. The Tenderer shall chronologically serialize all pages of the tender documents submitted.
- 122 The Tenderer shall furnish in the Form of Tender information on commissions and gratuities, if any, paid or to be paid to agents or any other party relating to this Tender.

#### 13. Alternative Tenders

- 13.1 Unless otherwise specified in the TDS, alternative Tenders shall not be considered.
- 13.2 When alternative times for completion are explicitly invited, a statement to that effect will be included in the **TDS**, and the method of evaluating different alternative times for completion will be described in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.
- 133 Except as provided under ITT13.4 below, Tenderers wishing to offer technical alternatives to the requirements of the Tender Documents must first price the Procuring Entity's design as described in the Tender Documents and shall further provide all information necessary for a complete evaluation of the alternative by the Procuring Entity, including drawings, design calculations, technical specifications, breakdown of prices, and proposed construction methodology and other relevant details. Only the technical alternatives, if any, of the Tenderer with the Winning Tender conforming to the basic technical requirements shall be considered by the Procuring Entity.
- 13.4 When specified in the **TDS**, Tenderers are permitted to submit alternative technical solutions for specified parts of the Works, and such parts will be identified in the **TDS**, as will the method for their evaluating, and described in Section VII, Works' Requirements.

#### 14. Tender Prices and Discounts

- 14.1 The prices and discounts (including any price reduction) quoted by the Tenderer in the Form of Tender and in the Bill of Quantities shall conform to the requirements specified below.
- 14.2 The Tenderer shall fill in rates and prices for all items of the Works described in the Bill of Quantities. Items against which no rate or price is entered by the Tenderer shall be deemed covered by the rates for other items in the Bill of Quantities and will not be paid for separately by the Procuring Entity. An item not listed in the priced Bill of Quantities shall be assumed to be not included in the Tender, and provided that the Tender is determined substantially responsive notwithstanding this omission, the average price of the item quoted by substantially responsive Tenderers will be added to the Tender price and the equivalent total cost of the Tender so determined will be used for price comparison.
- 14.3 The price to be quoted in the Form of Tender, in accordance with ITT 12, shall be the total price of the Tender, including any discounts offered.
- 14.4 The Tenderer shall quote any discounts and the methodology for their application in the Form of Tender, in accordance with ITT 12
- 14.5 It will be specified in the **TDS** if the rates and prices quoted by the Tenderer are or are not subject to adjustment during the performance of the Contract in accordance with the provisions of the Conditions of Contract, excepting cases where the contract is subject to fluctuations and adjustments, not fixed price. In such a case, the Tenderer shall furnish the indices and weightings for the price adjustment formulae in the Schedule of Adjustment Data and the Procuring Entity may require the Tenderer to justify its proposed indices and weightings.
- 14.6 Where tenders are being invited for individual lots (contracts) or for any combination of lots (packages), tenderers wishing to offer discounts for the award of more than one Contract shall specify in their Tender the price reductions applicable to each package, or alternatively, to individual Contracts within the package. Discounts shall be submitted in accordance with ITT 14.4, provided the Tenders for all lots (contracts) are opened at the same time.
- 14.7 All duties, taxes, and other levies payable by the Contractor under the Contract, or for any other cause, as of the date 30 days prior to the deadline for submission of Tenders, shall be included in the rates and prices and the total Tender Price submitted by the Tenderer.

# 15. Currencies of Tender and Payment

- 15.1 The currency (ies) of the Tender and the currency (ies) of payments shall be the same.
- 15.2 Tenderers shall quote entirely in Kenya Shillings. The unit rates and the prices shall be quoted by the Tenderer in the Bill of Quantities, entirely in Kenya shillings
  - a) A Tenderer expecting to incur expenditures in other currencies for inputs to the Works supplied from outside Kenya (referred to as "the foreign currency requirements") shall (if so allowed in the **TDS**) indicate in the Appendix to Tender the percentage(s) of the Tender Price (excluding Provisional Sums), needed by the Tenderer for the payment of such foreign currency requirements, limited to no more than two foreign currencies.
  - The rates of exchange to be used by the Tenderer in arriving at the local currency equivalent and the percentage(s) mentioned in (a) above shall be specified by the Tenderer in the Appendix to Tender and shall be based on the exchange rate provided by the Central Bank of Kenya on the date 30 days prior to the actual date of tender opening. Such exchange rate shall apply for all foreign payments under the Contract.
- 15.3 Tenderers may be required by the Procuring Entity to justify, to the Procuring Entity's satisfaction, their local and foreign currency requirements, and to substantiate that the amounts included in the unit rates and prices and shown in the Schedule of Adjustment Data in the Appendix to Tender are

reasonable, in which case a detailed breakdown of the foreign currency requirements shall be provided by Tenderers.

# 16. Documents Comprising the Technical Proposal

The Tenderer shall furnish a technical proposal including a statement of work methods, equipment, personnel, schedule and any other information as stipulated in Section IV, Tender Forms, insufficient detail to demonstrate the adequacy of the Tenderer's proposal to meet the work's requirements and the completion time.

# 17. Documents Establishing the Eligibility and Qualifications of the Tenderer

- 17.1 Tenderers shall complete the Form of Tender, included in Section IV, Tender Forms, to establish Tenderer's eligibility in accordance with ITT 4.
- 172 In accordance with Section IV, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria, to establish its qualifications to perform the Contract the Tenderer shall provide the information requested in the corresponding information sheets included in Section V, Tender Forms.
- 17.3 If a margin of preference applies as specified in accordance with ITT33. 1, national tenderers, individually or in joint ventures, applying for eligibility for national preference shall supply all information required to satisfy the criteria for eligibility specified in accordance with ITT 33.1.
- 17.4 Tenderers shall be asked to provide, as part of the data for qualification, such information, including details of ownership, as shall be required to determine whether, according to the classification established by the Procuring Entity, a particular contract or group of contractors qualifies for a margin of preference. Further the information will enable the Procuring Entity identify any actual or potential conflict of interest in relation to the procurement and/or contract management processes, or possibility of collusion between tenderers, and there by help to prevent any corrupt influence in relation to the procurement process or contract management.
- 17.5 The purpose of the information described **in ITT 17.2** above overrides any claims to confidentiality which a tenderer may have. There can be no circumstances in which it would be justified for a tenderer to keep information relating to its ownership and control confidential where it is tendering to undertake public sector work and receive public sector funds. Thus, confidentiality will not be accepted by the Procuring Entity as a justification for a Tenderer's failure to disclose, or failure to provide required information on its ownership and control.
- 17.6 The Tenderer shall provide further documentary proof, information or authorizations that the Procuring Entity may request in relation to ownership and control which information on any changes to the information which was provided by the tenderer under ITT 6.4. The obligations to require this information shall continue for the duration of the procurement process and contract performance and after completion of the contract, if any change to the information previously provided may reveal a conflict of interest in relation to the award or management of the contract.
- 17.7 All information provided by the tenderer pursuant to these requirements must be complete, current and accurate as at the date of provision to the Procuring Entity. In submitting the information required pursuant to these requirements, the Tenderer shall warrant that the information submitted is complete, current and accurate as at the date of submission to the Procuring Entity.
- 17.8 If a tenderer fails to submit the information required by these requirements, its tender will be rejected. Similarly, if the Procuring Entity is unable, after taking reasonable steps, to verify to a reasonable degree the information submitted by a tenderer pursuant to these requirements, then the tender will be rejected.
- 17.9 If information submitted by a tenderer pursuant to these requirements, or obtained by the Procuring Entity (whether through its own enquiries, through notification by the public or otherwise), shows any conflict of interest which could materially and improperly benefit the tenderer in relation to the procurement or contract management process, then:
  - i) If the procurement process is still on going, the tenderer will be disqualified from the procurement process,

- ii) If the contract has been awarded to that tenderer, the contract award will be set aside,
- iii) the tenderer will be referred to the relevant law enforcement authorities for investigation of whether the tenderer or any other persons have committed any criminal offence.
- 17.10 If a tenderer submits information pursuant to these requirements that is incomplete, inaccurate or out-of-date, or attempts to obstruct the verification process, then the consequences ITT 17.8 will ensue unless the tenderer can show to the reasonable satisfaction of the Procuring Entity that any such act was not material, or was due to genuine error which was not attributable to the intentional act, negligence or recklessness of the tender.

## 18. Period of Validity of Tenders

- **18.1.** Tenders shall remain valid for the Tender Validity period specified in the **TDS**. The Tender Validity period starts from the date fixed for the Tender submission deadline (as prescribed by the Procuring Entity in accordance with ITT 22). A Tender valid for a shorter period shall be rejected by the Procuring Entity as non-responsive.
- 18.2 In exceptional circumstances, prior to the expiration of the Tender validity period, the Procuring Entity may request Tenderers to extend the period of validity of their Tenders. The request and the responses shall be made in writing. If a Tender Security is requested in accordance with ITT 19, it shall also be extended for thirty (30) days beyond the deadline of the extended validity period. A Tenderer may refuse the request without forfeiting its Tender security. A Tenderer granting their quest shall not be required or permitted to modify its Tender.

# 19. Tender Security

- 19.1 The Tenderer shall furnish as part of its Tender, either a Tender-Securing Declaration or a Tender Security as specified in the **TDS**, in original form and, in the case of a Tender Security, in the amount and currency **specified in the TDS**. A Tender-Securing Declaration shall use the form included in Section IV, Tender Forms.
- 19.2 If a Tender Security is specified pursuant to ITT19.1, the Tender Security shall be a demand guarantee in any of the following forms at the Tenderer's option:
  - v) cash;
  - vi) a bank guarantee;
  - vii) a guarantee by an insurance company registered and licensed by the Insurance Regulatory Authority listed by the Authority; or
  - viii) a guarantee issued by a financial institution approved and licensed by the Central Bank of Kenya, from a reputable source, and an eligible country.
- 19.3 If an unconditional bank guarantee is issued by a bank located outside Kenya, the issuing bank shall have a correspondent bank located in Kenya to make it enforceable. The Tender Security shall be valid for thirty (30) days beyond the original validity period of the Tender, or beyond any period of extension if requested under ITT 18.2.
- 19.4 If a Tender Security or Tender-Securing Declaration is specified pursuant to ITT 19.1, any Tender not accompanied by a substantially responsive Tender Security or Tender-Securing Declaration shall be rejected by the Procuring Entity as non-responsive.
- 19.5 If a Tender Security is specified pursuant to ITT 19.1, the Tender Security of unsuccessful Tenderers shall be returned as promptly as possible upon the successful Tenderer's signing the Contract and furnishing the Performance Security and any other documents required in the TDS. The Procuring Entity shall also promptly return the tender security to the tenderers where the procurement proceedings are terminated, all tenders were determined non-responsive or a bidder declines to extend tender validity period.
- 19.6 The Tender Security of the successful Tenderer shall be returned as promptly as possible once the successful Tenderer has signed the Contract and furnished the required Performance Security, and

any other documents required in the TDS.

- 19.7 The Tender Security may be forfeited, or the Tender-Securing Declaration executed:
  - a) if a Tenderer withdraws its Tender during the period of Tender validity specified by the Tenderer on the Form of Tender, or any extension there to provided by the Tenderer; or
  - b) if the successful Tenderer fails to:
  - i) sign the Contract in accordance with ITT 47; or
  - ii) furnish a Performance Security and if required in the TDS, and any other documents required in the TDS.
- 19.8 Where tender securing declaration is executed, the Procuring Entity shall recommend to the PPRA that PPRA debars the Tenderer from participating in public procurement as provided in the law.
- 19.9 The Tender Security or the Tender-Securing Declaration of a JV shall be in the name of the JV that submits the Tender. If the JV has not been legally constituted into a legally enforceable JV at the time of tendering, the Tender Security or the Tender-Securing Declaration shall be in the names of all future members as named in the letter of intent referred to in ITT 4.1 and ITT 11.2.
- 19.10 A tenderer shall not issue a tender security to guarantee itself.

# 20. Format and Signing of Tender

- 20.1 The Tenderer shall prepare one original of the documents comprising the Tender as described in ITT 11 and clearly mark it "ORIGINAL." Alternative Tenders, if permitted in accordance with ITT 13, shall be clearly marked "ALTERNATIVE." In addition, the Tenderer shall submit copies of the Tender, in the number **specified in the TDS** and clearly mark them "COPY." In the event of any discrepancy between the original and the copies, the original shall prevail.
- 202 Tenderers shall mark as "CONFIDENTIAL" all information in their Tenders which is confidential to their business. This may include proprietary information, trade secrets, or commercial or financially sensitive information.
- 203 The original and all copies of the Tender shall be typed or written in indelible ink and shall be signed by a person duly authorized to sign on behalf of the Tenderer. This authorization shall consist of a written confirmation as specified in the **TDS** and shall be attached to the Tender. The name and position held by each person signing the authorization must be typed or printed below the signature. All pages of the Tender where entries or amendments have been made shall be signed or initialed by the person signing the Tender.
- 20.4 In case the Tenderer is a JV, the Tender shall be signed by an authorized representative of the JV on behalf of the JV, and so as to be legally binding on all the members as evidenced by a power of attorney signed by their legally authorized representatives.
- 20.5 Any inter-lineation, erasures, or overwriting shall be valid only if they are signed or initialed by the person signing the Tender.

# D. SUBMISSION AND OPENING OF TENDERS

# 21. Sealing and Marking of Tenders

- 21.1 The Tenderer shall deliver the Tender in a single sealed envelope, or in a single sealed package, or in a single sealed container bearing the name and Reference number of the Tender, addressed to the Procuring Entity and a warning not to open before the time and date for Tender opening date. Within the single envelope, package or container, the Tenderer shall place the following separate, sealed envelopes:
  - a) in an envelope or package or container marked "ORIGINAL", all documents comprising the Tender,

as describedinITT11: and

- b) in an envelope or package or container marked "COPIES" all required copies of the Tender; and
- c) if alternative Tenders are permitted in accordance with ITT 13, and if relevant:
  - i) in an envelope or package or container marked "ORIGINAL ALTERNATIVE TENDER", the alternative Tender; and
  - ii) in the envelope or package or container marked "COPIES-ALTERNATIVE TENDER", all required copies of the alternative Tender.

The inner envelopes or packages or containers shall:

- a) bear the name and address of the Procuring Entity.
- b) Bear the name and address of the Tenderer; and
- c) Bear the name and Reference number of the Tender.
- 212 If an envelope or package or container is not sealed and marked as required, the *Procuring Entity* will assume no responsibility for the misplacement or premature opening of the Tender. Tenders that were misplaced or opened prematurely will not be accepted.

#### 22. Deadline for Submission of Tenders

- 22.1 Tenders must be received by the Procuring Entity at the address specified in the **TDS** and no later than the date and time also specified in the **TDS**. When so specified in the **TDS**, Tenderers shall have the option of submitting their Tenders electronically. Tenderers submitting Tenders electronically shall follow the electronic Tender submission procedures specified in the **TDS**.
- The Procuring Entity may, at its discretion, extend the deadline for the submission of Tenders by amending the Tender Documents in accordance with ITT 8, in which case all rights and obligations of the Procuring Entity and Tenderers previously subject to the deadline shall thereafter be subject to the deadline as extended.

## 23. Late Tenders

The Procuring Entity shall not consider any Tender that arrives after the deadline for submission of tenders, in accordance with ITT 22. Any Tender received by the Procuring Entity after the deadline for submission of Tenders shall be declared late, rejected, and returned unopened to the Tenderer.

# 24. Withdrawal, Substitution, and Modification of Tenders

- 24.1 A Tenderer may withdraw, substitute, or modify its Tender after it has been submitted by sending a written notice, duly signed by an authorized representative, and shall include a copy of the authorization in accordance with ITT 20.3, (except that withdrawal notices do not require copies). The corresponding substitution or modification of the Tender must accompany the respective written notice. All notices must be:
  - a) prepared and submitted in accordance with ITT 20 and ITT 21 (except that withdrawals notices do not require copies), and in addition, the respective envelopes shall be clearly marked "WITHDRAWAL," "SUBSTITUTION," "MODIFICATION;" and
  - b) received by the Procuring Entity prior to the deadline prescribed for submission of Tenders, in accordance with ITT 22.
- 24.2 Tenders requested to be withdrawn in accordance with ITT 24.1 shall be returned unopened to the Tenderers.
- 24.3 No Tender may be withdrawn, substituted, or modified in the interval between the deadline for submission of Tenders and the expiration of the period of Tender validity specified by the Tenderer on the Form of Tender or any extension thereof.

# 25. Tender Opening

- 25.1 Except in the cases specified in ITT 23 and ITT 24.2, the Procuring Entity shall publicly open and read out all Tenders received by the deadline, at the date, time and place specified **in the TDS**, in the presence of Tenderers' designated representatives and anyone who chooses to attend. Any specific electronic Tender opening procedures required if electronic Tendering is permitted in accordance with ITT 22.1, shall be as specified in the **TDS**.
- 252 First, envelopes marked "WITHDRAWAL" shall be opened and read out and the envelopes with the corresponding Tender shall not be opened but returned to the Tenderer. No Tender withdrawal shall be permitted unless the corresponding withdrawal notice contains a valid authorization to request the withdrawal and is read out attender opening.
- 253 Next, envelopes marked "SUBSTITUTION" shall be opened and read out and exchanged with the corresponding Tender being substituted, and the substituted Tender shall not be opened, but returned to the Tenderer. No Tender substitution shall be permitted unless the corresponding substitution notice contains a valid authorization to request the substitution and is read out at Tender opening.Next, envelopes marked "MODIFICATION" shall be opened and read out with the corresponding Tender No. Tender modification shall be permitted unless the corresponding modification notice contains a valid authorization to request the modification and is read out at Tender opening.
- Next, all remaining envelopes shall be opened one at a time, reading out: the name of the Tenderer and whether there is a modification; the total Tender Price, per lot (contract) if applicable, including any discounts and alternative Tenders; the presence or absence of a Tender Security or Tender-Securing Declaration, if required; and any other details as the Procuring Entity may consider appropriate.
- 255 Only Tenders, alternative Tenders and discounts that are opened and read out at Tender opening shall be considered further for evaluation. The Form of Tender and pages of the Bill of Quantities (to be decided on by the tender opening committee) are to be initialed by the members of the tender opening committee attending the opening.
- 25.6 At the Tender Opening, the Procuring Entity shall neither discuss the merits of any Tender nor reject any Tender (except for late Tenders, in accordance with ITT 23.1).
- 25.7 The Procuring Entity shall prepare minutes of the Tender Opening that shall include, as a minimum:
  - a) The name of the Tenderer and whether there is a withdrawal, substitution, or modification;
  - b) The Tender Price, per lot (contract) if applicable, including any discounts;
  - c) any alternative Tenders;
  - d) the presence or absence of a Tender Security, if one was required.
  - e) number of pages of each tender document submitted.
- 25.8 The Tenderers' representatives who are present shall be requested to sign the minutes. The omission of a Tenderer's signature on the minutes shall not invalidate the contents and effect of the minutes. A copy of tender opening register shall be issued to a tenderer upon request.

# E. Evaluation and Comparison of Tenders

# 26. Confidentiality

- 26.1 Information relating to the evaluation of Tenders and recommendation of contract award shall not be disclosed to Tenderers or any other persons not officially concerned with the Tender process until information on Intention to Award the Contract is transmitted to all Tenderers in accordance with ITT 43.
- 26.2 Any effort by a Tenderer to influence the Procuring Entity in the evaluation of the Tenders or Contract award decisions may result in the rejection of its tender.

263 Notwithstanding ITT 26.2, from the time of tender opening to the time of contract award, if a tenderer wishes to contact the Procuring Entity on any matter related to the tendering process, it shall do so in writing.

# 27. Clarification of Tenders

- 27.1 To assist in the examination, evaluation, and comparison of the tenders, and qualification of the tenderers, the Procuring Entity may, at its discretion, ask any tenderer for a clarification of its tender, given a reasonable time for a response. Any clarification submitted by a tenderer that is not in response to a request by the Procuring Entity shall not be considered. The Procuring Entity's request for clarification and the response shall be in writing. No change, including any voluntary increase or decrease, in the prices or substance of the tender shall be sought, offered, or permitted, except to confirm the correction of arithmetic errors discovered by the Procuring Entity in the evaluation of the tenders, in accordance with ITT 31.
- 27.2 If a tenderer does not provide clarifications of its tender by the date and time set in the Procuring Entity's request for clarification, its Tender may be rejected.

# 28. Deviations, Reservations, and Omissions

- 28.1 During the evaluation of tenders, the following definitions apply:
  - a) "Deviation" is a departure from the requirements specified in the tender document;
  - b) "Reservation" is the setting of limiting conditions or withholding from complete acceptance of the requirements specified in the tender document; and
  - c) "Omission" is the failure to submit part or all of the information or documentation required in the Tender document.

# 29. Determination of Responsiveness

- 29.1 The Procuring Entity's determination of a Tender's responsiveness is to be based on the contents of the tender itself, as defined in ITT 11.
- 292 A substantially responsive Tender is one that meets the requirements of the Tender document without material deviation, reservation, or omission. A material deviation, reservation, or omission is one that, if accepted, would:
  - a) Affect in any substantial way the scope, quality, or performance of the Works specified in the Contract; or
  - b) limit in any substantial way, inconsistent with the tender document, the Procuring Entity's rights or the tenderer's obligations under the proposed contract; or
  - c) if rectified, would unfairly affect the competitive position of other tenderers presenting substantially responsive tenders.
- 29.3 The Procuring Entity shall examine the technical aspects of the tender submitted in accordance with ITT 16, to confirm that all requirements of Section VII, Works' Requirements have been met without any material deviation, reservation or omission.
- 29.4 If a tender is not substantially responsive to the requirements of the tender document, it shall be rejected by the Procuring Entity and may not subsequently be made responsive by correction of the material deviation, reservation, or omission.

#### 30. Non-material Non-conformities

- 30.1 Provided that a tender is substantially responsive, the Procuring Entity may waive any non-conformities in the tender.
- 302 Provided that a Tender is substantially responsive, the Procuring Entity may request that the tenderer

submit the necessary information or documentation, within a reasonable period of time, to rectify nonmaterial non- conformities in the tender related to documentation requirements. Requesting information or documentation on such non-conformities shall not be related to any aspect of the price of the tender. Failure of the tenderer to comply with the request may result in the rejection of its tender.

30.3 Provided that a tender is substantially responsive, the Procuring Entity shall rectify quantifiable nonmaterial non-conformities related to the Tender Price. To this effect, the Tender Price shall be adjusted, for comparison purposes only, to reflect the price of a missing or non-conforming item or component in the manner specified in the TDS.

#### 31. Arithmetical Errors

- 31.1 The tender sum as submitted and read out during the tender opening shall be absolute and final and shall not be the subject of correction, adjustment or amendment in anyway by any person or entity.
- 31.2 Provided that the Tender is substantially responsive, the Procuring Entity shall handle errors on the following basis:
  - a) Any error detected if considered a major deviation that affects the substance of the tender, shall lead to disqualification of the tender as non-responsive.
  - b) Any errors in the submitted tender arising from a miscalculation of unit price, quantity, sub-total and total bid price shall be considered as a major deviation that affects the substance of the tender and shall lead to disqualification of the tender as non-responsive. and
  - c) If there is a discrepancy between words and figures, the amount in words shall prevail
- 31.3 Tenderers shall be notified of any error detected in their bid during the notification of award.

# **32.** Conversion to Single Currency

For evaluation and comparison purposes, the currency (ies) of the Tender shall be converted into a single currency **as specified in the TDS**.

#### 33. Margin of Preference and Reservations

- 33.1 A margin of preference may be allowed only when the contract is open to international competitive tendering where foreign contractors are expected to participate in the tendering process and where the contract exceeds the value/threshold specified in the Regulations.
- 332 A margin of preference shall not be allowed unless it is specified so in the **TDS**.
- 33.3 Contracts procured on basis of international competitive tendering shall not be subject to reservations exclusive to specific groups as provided in ITT 33.4.
- 33.4 Where it is intended to reserve a contract to a specific group of businesses (these groups are Small and Medium Enterprises, Women Enterprises, Youth Enterprises and Enterprises of persons living with disability, as the case may be), and who are appropriately registered as such by the authority to be specified in the **TDS**, a procuring entity shall ensure that the invitation to tender specifically indicates that only businesses or firms belonging to the specified group are eligible to tender. No tender shall be reserved to more than one group. If not so stated in the Invitation to Tender and in the Tender documents, the invitation to tender will be open to all interested tenderers.

# **34.** Nominated Subcontractors

34.1 **Unless** otherwise stated **in the TDS**, the Procuring Entity does not intend to execute any specific elements of the Works by subcontractors selected/nominated by the Procuring Entity. In case the Procuring Entity nominates a subcontractor, the subcontract agreement shall be signed by the Subcontractor and the Procuring Entity. The main contract shall specify the working arrangements between the main contractor and the nominated subcontractor.

- 34.2 Tenderers may propose subcontracting up to the percentage of total value of contracts or the volume of works as specified **in the TDS**. Subcontractors proposed by the Tenderer shall be fully qualified for their parts of the Works.
- 34.3 Domestic subcontractor's qualifications shall not be used by the Tenderer to qualify for the Works unless their specialized parts of the Works were previously designated so by the Procuring Entity in the TDS as can be met by subcontractors referred to hereafter as 'Specialized Subcontractors', in which case, the qualifications of the Specialized Subcontractors proposed by the Tenderer may be added to the qualifications of the Tenderer.

#### 35. Evaluation of Tenders

- 35.1 The Procuring Entity shall use the criteria and methodologies listed in this ITT and Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria. No other evaluation criteria or methodologies shall be permitted. By applying the criteria and methodologies the Procuring Entity shall determine the Lowest Evaluated Tender in accordance with ITT 40.
- 35.2 To evaluate a Tender, the Procuring Entity shall consider the following:
  - a) Price adjustment in accordance with ITT 31.1(iii); excluding provisional sums and contingencies, if any, but including Day work items, where priced competitively;
  - b) Price adjustment due to discounts offered in accordance with ITT 14.4;
  - c) converting the amount resulting from applying (a) and (b) above, if relevant, to a single currency in accordance with ITT 32;
  - d) price adjustment due to quantifiable non-material non-conformities in accordance with ITT 30.3; and
  - e) any additional evaluation factors specified **in the TDS** and Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.
- 35.3 The estimated effect of the price adjustment provisions of the Conditions of Contract, applied over the period of execution of the Contract, shall not be considered intender evaluation.
- 35.4 Where the tender involves multiple lots or contracts, the tenderer will be allowed to tender for one or more lots (contracts). Each lot or contract will be evaluated in accordance with ITT 35.2. The methodology to determine the lowest evaluated tenderer or tenderers based one lot (contract) or based on a combination of lots (contracts), will be specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria. In the case of multiple lots or contracts, tenderer will be will be required to prepare the Eligibility and Qualification Criteria Form for each Lot.

#### **36.** Comparison of Tenders

The Procuring Entity shall compare the evaluated costs of all substantially responsive Tenders established in accordance with ITT 35.2 to determine the Tender that has the lowest evaluated cost.

# 37. Abnormally Low Tenders and Abnormally High

# **Tenders Abnormally Low Tenders**

- 37.1 An Abnormally Low Tender is one where the Tender price, in combination with other elements of the Tender, appears so low that it raises material concerns as to the capability of the Tenderer in regards to the Tenderer's ability to perform the Contract for the offered Tender Price or that genuine competition between Tenderers is compromised.
- 372 In the event of identification of a potentially Abnormally Low Tender, the Procuring Entity shall seek written clarifications from the Tenderer, including detailed price analyses of its Tender price in relation to the subject matter of the contract, scope, proposed methodology, schedule, allocation of risks and responsibilities and any other requirements of the Tender document.

373 After evaluation of the price analyses, in the event that the Procuring Entity determines that the Tenderer has failed to demonstrate its capability to perform the Contract for the offered Tender Price, the Procuring Entity shall reject the Tender.

# **Abnormally High Tenders**

- An abnormally high tender price is one where the tender price, in combination with other constituent elements of the Tender, appears unreasonably too high to the extent that the Procuring Entity is concerned that it (the Procuring Entity) may not be getting value for money or it may be paying too high a price for the contract compared with market prices or that genuine competition between Tenderers is compromised.
- 37.5 In case of an abnormally high price, the Procuring Entity shall make a survey of the market prices, check if the estimated cost of the contract is correct and review the Tender Documents to check if the specifications, scope of work and conditions of contract are contributory to the abnormally high tenders. The Procuring Entity may also seek written clarification from the tenderer on the reason for the high tender price. The Procuring Entity shall proceed as follows:
  - i) If the tender price is abnormally high based on wrong estimated cost of the contract, the Procuring Entity may accept or not accept the tender depending on the Procuring Entity's budget considerations.
  - ii) If specifications, scope of work and/or conditions of contract are contributory to the abnormally high tender prices, the Procuring Entity shall reject all tenders and may retender for the contract based on revised estimates, specifications, scope of work and conditions of contract, as the case may be.
- 37.6 If the Procuring Entity determines that the Tender Price is abnormally too high because <u>genuine</u> <u>competition between tenderers is compromised</u> (often due to collusion, corruption or other manipulations), the Procuring Entity shall reject all Tenders and shall institute or cause competent Government Agencies to institute an investigation on the cause of the compromise, before retendering.

# 38. Unbalanced and/or Front-Loaded Tenders

- 38.1 If in the Procuring Entity's opinion, the Tender that is evaluated as the lowest evaluated price is seriously unbalanced and/or front loaded, the Procuring Entity may require the Tenderer to provide written clarifications. Clarifications may include detailed price analyses to demonstrate the consistency of the tender prices with the scope of works, proposed methodology, schedule and any other requirements of the Tender document.
- 38.2 After the evaluation of the information and detailed price analyses presented by the Tenderer, the Procuring Entity may as appropriate:
  - a) accept the Tender; or
  - b) require that the total amount of the Performance Security be increased at the expense of the Tenderer to a level not exceeding a 10% of the Contract Price; or
  - c) agree on a payment mode that eliminates the inherent risk of the Procuring Entity paying too much for undelivered works; or
  - d) reject the Tender,

#### 39. Qualifications of the Tenderer

- 39.1 The Procuring Entity shall determine to its satisfaction whether the eligible Tenderer that is selected as having submitted the lowest evaluated cost and substantially responsive Tender, meets the qualifying criteria specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.
- 39.2 The determination shall be based upon an examination of the documentary evidence of the Tenderer's qualifications submitted by the Tenderer, pursuant to ITT 17. The determination shall not take into consideration the qualifications of other firms such as the Tenderer's subsidiaries, parent entities, affiliates, subcontractors (other than Specialized Subcontractors if permitted in the Tender document),

or any other firm(s) different from the Tenderer.

39.3 An affirmative determination shall be a prerequisite for award of the Contract to the Tenderer. A negative determination shall result in disqualification of the Tender, in which event the Procuring Entity shall proceed to the Tenderer who offers a substantially responsive Tender with the next lowest evaluated price to make a similar determination of that Tenderer's qualifications to perform satisfactorily.

#### 40. Lowest Evaluated Tender

Having compared the evaluated prices of Tenders, the Procuring Entity shall determine the Lowest Evaluated Tender. The Lowest Evaluated Tender is the Tender of the Tenderer that meets the Oualification Criteria and whose Tender has been determined to be:

- a) Most responsive to the Tender document; and
- b) The lowest evaluated price.

#### 41. Procuring Entity's Right to Accept Any Tender, and to Reject Any or All Tenders.

The Procuring Entity reserves the right to accept or reject any Tender and to annul the Tender process and reject all Tenders at any time prior to Contract Award, without there by incurring any liability to Tenderers. In case of annulment, all Tenders submitted and specifically, Tender securities, shall be promptly returned to the Tenderers.

# F. AWARD OF CONTRACT

#### 42. Award Criteria

The Procuring Entity shall award the Contract to the successful tenderer whose tender has been determined to be the Lowest Evaluated Tender.

#### 43. Notice of Intention to enter into a Contract

Upon award of the contract and Prior to the expiry of the Tender Validity Period the Procuring Entity shall issue a <u>Notification of Intention to Enter into a Contract</u>/Notification of award to all tenderers which shall contain, at a minimum, the following information:

- a) the name and address of the Tenderer submitting the successful tender;
- b) the Contract price of the successful tender:
- c) a statement of the reason(s) the tender of the unsuccessful tenderer to whom the letter is addressed was unsuccessful, unless the price information in (c) above already reveals the reason;
- d) the expiry date of the Standstill Period; and
- e) instructions on how to request a debriefing and/or submit a complaint during the stand still period;

#### 44. Stand still Period

- The Contract shall not be signed earlier than the expiry of a Standstill Period of 14 days to allow any dissatisfied tender to launch a complaint. Where only one Tender is submitted, the Standstill Period shall not apply.
- Where a Standstill Period applies, it shall commence when the Procuring Entity has transmitted to each Tenderer the Notification of Intention to Enter into a Contract with the successful Tenderer.

# 45. Debriefing by the Procuring Entity

45.1 On receipt of the Procuring Entity's <u>Notification of Intention to Enter into a Contract</u> referred to in ITT 43, an unsuccessful tenderer may make a concern(s) regarding their tender. The Procuring Entity

shall provide the debriefing within five days of receipt of the request.

45.2 Debriefings of unsuccessful Tenderers may be done in writing or verbally. The Tenderer shall bear its own costs of attending such a debriefing meeting.

#### 46. Letter of Award

Prior to the expiry of the Tender Validity Period and upon expiry of the Standstill Period specified in ITT 42.1, upon addressing a complaint that has been filed within the Standstill Period, the Procuring Entity shall transmit the <u>Letter of Award</u> to the successful Tenderer. The letter of award shall request the successful tenderer to furnish the Performance Security within 21 days of the date of the letter.

# 47. Signing of Contract

- 47.1 Upon the expiry of the fourteen days of the Notification of Intention to enter into contract and upon the parties meeting their respective statutory requirements, the Procuring Entity shall send the successful Tenderer the Contract Agreement.
- Within fourteen (14) days of receipt of the Contract Agreement, the successful Tenderer shall sign, date, and return it to the Procuring Entity.
- 47.3 The written contract shall be entered into within the period specified in the notification of award and before expiry of the tender validity period.

# **48.** Performance Security

- 48.1 Within twenty-one (21) days of the receipt of the Letter of Award from the Procuring Entity, the successful Tenderer shall furnish the Performance Security and, any other documents required in the **TDS**, in accordance with the General Conditions of Contract, subject to ITT 38.2 (b), using the Performance Security and other Forms included in Section X, Contract Forms, or another form acceptable to the Procuring Entity. A foreign institution providing a bank guarantee shall have a correspondent financial institution located in Kenya, unless the Procuring Entity has agreed in writing that a correspondent bank is not required.
- 48.2 Failure of the successful Tenderer to submit the above-mentioned Performance Security and other documents required in the **TDS** or sign the Contract shall constitute sufficient grounds for the annulment of the award and forfeiture of the Tender Security. In that event the Procuring Entity may award the Contract to the Tenderer offering the next Best Evaluated Tender.
- 48.3 Performance security shall not be required for contract estimated to cost less than the amount specified in the Regulations.

#### 49. Publication of Procurement Contract

Within fourteen days after signing the contract, the Procuring Entity shall publish the awarded contract at its notice boards and websites; and on the Website of the Authority. At the minimum, the notice shall contain the following information:

- a) name and address of the Procuring Entity;
- b) name and reference number of the contract being awarded, a summary of its scope and the selection method used;
- c) the name of the successful Tenderer, the final total contract price, the contract duration.
- d) dates of signature, commencement and completion of contract;
- e) names of all Tenderers that submitted Tenders, and their Tender prices as read out at Tender opening.

#### **50.** Procurement Related Complaint

The procedures for making Procurement-related Complaints shall be specified in the **TDS**.

# **SECTION III - TENDER DATA SHEET (TDS)**

The following specific data for the Works and Services to be procured shall complement, supplement, or amend the provisions in the Instructions to Tenderers (ITT). Whenever there is a conflict, the provisions herein shall prevail over those in ITT.

ITT REF.	ITT DESCRIPTION		
A. General			
ITT 1	The name of the contract is: LAMAON -NGINIO -TENDEN PUBLIC(CHEBAI JUNCTION -TENDEN – SIMAT) (G81904)ROAD The Reference number of the Contract is: Tender No: KeRRA/008/KEMA/MW/21/22AIA/39/042/21/22		
ITT 2.3	The information made available to competing firms is as follows:  NONE		
ITT 2.4	The firms that provided consultancy services for the contract being tendered for are:  NONE		
ITT 3.1	Maximum number of Joint Venture JV shall be Two (2).		
ITT 3.12	Valid NCA Registration Certificate and Practicing License in the required category; shall be provided as detailed in the Evaluation/Qualification Criteria SECTION IV		
В.			
ITT 7.1	<ul> <li>i) The Tenderer will submit any request for clarification in writing at the Address:         The Regional Director's         Kenya Rural Roads Authority,         Keiyo-Marakwet Region         P.O. Box 213–30700, ITEN.         Email: keiyomarakwet@kerra.go.ke     </li> </ul>		
	To reach the Procuring Entity not later than seven (7) days prior to the deadline of bid submission.  ii) The Procuring Entity will publish the response at the Website www.kerra.go.ke or Regional Notice Board		
ITT 7.2	A) A Pre-arranged pretender site visit shall not take place. Due to Covid – 19, bidders will be expected to make their own site visit arrangements and be minuted		
ITT 7.3	The Tenderer will submit any questions in writing, to reach the Procuring Entity not later than the date specified in TDS- ITT 7.1		
ITT 7.4	Not applicable		
ITT 7.5	The Procuring Entity's website where Minutes of the pre-Tender meeting and the pre- arranged pretender will be published is <a href="www.kerra.go.ke">www.kerra.go.ke</a> if applicable		
C. Prepara	ation of Tenders		
ITT 11.1 (h)	The Tenderer shall submit the following additional documents in its Tender: As indicated in the Qualification Form/Criteria		
ITT 13.1	Alternative Tenders shall NOT be considered.		
ITT 13.2	Alternative times for completion shall NOT be permitted.		
ITT 13.4	Alternative technical solutions shall NOT be permitted for any parts of the Works.		
ITT 14.5	The prices quoted by the Tenderer shall be: Fixed and not subject to adjustments		

ITT REF.	ITT DESCRIPTION
ITT 15.2	Foreign currency requirements <b>NOT</b> allowed.
ITT 18.1	The Tender validity period shall be <b>175</b> days from the specified date of opening as indicated in the invitation to Tender
ITT 18.2	<ul> <li>a) The Number of days beyond the expiry of the initial tender validity period will be 30 days.</li> <li>The Tender price shall be adjusted by the following percentages of the tender price:</li> <li>(i) By 0 % of the local currency portion of the Contract price adjusted to reflect local inflation during the period of extension, and</li> <li>(ii) By 0 % the foreign currency portion of the Contract price adjusted to reflect the international inflation during the period of extension.</li> </ul>
ITT 19.1	Where applicable a Tender Security of the amount KShs of 2% of the budget Shall be required. Where applicable A Tender-Securing Declaration Form Shall be required for the AGPO.
ITT 19.2	Tender security where Applicable should be in the form of: APPLICABLE ii) a bank guarantee or iii) a guarantee by an insurance company registered and licensed by the Insurance Regulatory Authority listed by the Authority or iv) a guarantee issued by a financial institution approved and licensed by the Central Bank of Kenya, from a reputable source or v) Tender-Securing Declaration
ITT 19.3	Delete "If an unconditional bank guarantee is issued by a bank located outside Kenya, the issuing bank shallhave a correspondent bank located in Kenya to make it enforceable" Where applicable "The Tender Security shall be valid for thirty (30) days beyond the original validity period of the Tender, or beyond any period of extension if requested under ITT 18.2"
ITT 19.5	Other documents required are as specified in Form No. 3; Contract Agreement
ITT 20.1	In addition to the original of the Tender, the number of copies is: <b>NONE</b>
ITT 20.3	The written confirmation of authorization to sign on behalf of the Tenderer shall consist of: Certificate of Independent Tender Determination Part B of Confidential Business Questionnaire and a power of attorney executed/attested by Commissioner of Oaths and should be specific to that particular contract
D. Submis	sion and Opening of Tenders
	A tender package or container that cannot fit in the tender box shall be received as follows: shall be received at the Supply Chain Management Offices of the location specified in the tender notice.
ITT 22.1	(A) For Tender submission purposes only, the Procuring Entity's address is: As indicated in the INVITATION TO TENDER Tenders SHALL NOT BE SUBMITTED electronically.
	If Tenderers are allowed to submit Tenders electronically, they shall follow the electronic tender submission procedures <b>specified below NOT APPLICABLE TENDER OPENING DATES AND TIME SHALL BE AS INDICATED IN THE INVITATION TO TENDER</b>
ITT 25.6	The number of representatives appointed to the Tender Opening Members of the Procuring Entity to sign is at least three.  The Committee shall initial  a) cover page,  b) form of tender and

ITT REF.	ITT DESCRIPTION
	<ul> <li>c) Bills of Quantities</li> <li>d) the last page of the submitted bid and</li> <li>e) where applicable Tender Securities and/or Tender-Securing Declaration Forms</li> </ul>
E. Evaluat	ion, and Comparison of Tenders
ITT 30.3	For Comparison purposes only; The adjustment shall be based on the average price of the item or component as quoted on other substantially responsive Tenders. If the price of the item or component cannot be derived from the price of other substantially responsive Tenders, the Procuring Entity shall use its Lowest estimate. The Bidders Quoted Bid sum shall not change.
ITT 31.2	The error shall be considered a major deviation that leads to disqualification
ITT 32	The currency that shall be used for Tender evaluation and comparison purposes to convert at the selling exchange rate all Tender prices expressed in various currencies into a single currency is-: Kenya Shillings
ITT 33.2	A margin of preference <b>SHALL NOT</b> apply.
ITT 33.4	As indicated by invitation to tender
ITT 34.1	At this time, the Procuring Entity does not intend to execute certain specific parts of the Works by subcontractors selected in advance.
ITT 34.2	Contractor's may propose subcontracting: Maximum percentage of subcontracting permitted is: 40% of the total contract amount. Tenderers planning to subcontract more than 10% of total volume of work shall specify, in the Form of Tender, the activity (ies) or parts of the Works to be subcontracted along with complete details of the subcontractors and their qualification and experience.
ITT 34.3	The parts of the Works for which the Procuring Entity permits Tenderers to propose Specialized Subcontractors are designated as follows: <b>Any Part of the works</b> For the above-designated parts of the Works that may require Specialized Subcontractors, the relevant qualifications of the proposed Specialized Subcontractors will be added to the qualifications of the Tenderer for the purpose of evaluation.  Not Applicable
ITT 35.2 (e)	Additional requirements apply. These are detailed in the evaluation criteria in Section IV, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.
ITT 39	Additional requirements are: As detailed in the Qualification Criteria/Form
ITT 48.1	Performance security shall be in the form of unconditional Bank guarantee of 10% of the tender sum  Performance security (where applicable) shall be in the form of unconditional Bank guarantee of 1% of the tender sum for reserved tenders (contracts reserved for special groups)  Delete "A foreign institution providing a bank guarantee shall have a correspondent financial institution located in Kenya, unless the Procuring Entity
ITT 48.3	has agreed in writing that a correspondent bank is not required"  The Performance Security shall be for contracts above Kenya Shillings Six Million
ITT 49	The procedures for making a Procurement-related Complaint are available from the PPRA website <a href="mailto:info@ppra.go.ke">info@ppra.go.ke</a> or <a href="mailto:complaints@ppra.go.ke">complaints@ppra.go.ke</a> . If a Tenderer wishes to make a Procurement-related Complaint, the Tenderer should submit its complaint following these procedures, in writing (by the quickest means available, that is either

ITT REF.	ITT DESCRIPTION
	by hand delivery or email to:
	For the attention:
	The Regional Director's Kenya Rural Roads Authority,
	Keiyo-Marakwet Region
	P.O. Box 213–30700, ITEN.
	Email: <u>keiyomarakwet@kerra.go.ke</u>
	Procuring Entity: Kenya Rural Roads Authority (KeRRA)- Keiyo Marakwet Region
	Email address: <u>keiyomarakwet@kerra.go.ke</u>
	In summary, a Procurement-related Complaint may challenge any of the following:
	(i) The terms of the Tender Documents; and
	(ii) The Procuring Entity's decision to award the contract.
ITT 50	The procedures for making Procurement-related Complaints shall be specified in Special Conditions of Contracts

# SECTION IV- EVALUATION AND QUALIFICATION CRITERIA

#### **General Provisions**

#### 1 General Provisions

- 1.1 This section contains the criteria that the Employer shall use to evaluate tender and qualify tenderers. No other factors, methods or criteria shall be used other than specified in this tender document. The Tenderer shall provide all the information requested in the forms included in Section IV, Tendering Forms. The Procuring Entity shall use **the Standard Tender Evaluation Document for Goods and Works** for evaluating Tenders.
- Wherever a Tenderer is required to state a monetary amount, Tenderers should indicate the Kenya Shilling equivalent using the rate of exchange determined as follows:
  - a) For construction turnover or financial data required for each year Exchange rate prevailing on the last day of the respective calendar year (in which the amounts for that year is to be converted) was originally established.
  - b) Value of single contract Exchange rate prevailing on the date of the contract signature.
  - c) Exchange rates shall be taken from the publicly available source identified in the ITT 14.3. Any error in determining the exchange rates in the Tender may be corrected by the Procuring Entity.

#### 13 Evaluation and contract award Criteria

The Procuring Entity shall use the criteria and methodologies listed in this Section to evaluate tenders and arrive at the Lowest Evaluated Tender. The tender that (i) meets the qualification criteria,

(ii) has been determined to be substantially responsive to the Tender Documents, and (iii) is determined to have the Lowest Evaluated Tender price shall be selected for award of contract.

# 2. Preliminary examination for Determination of Responsiveness

The Procuring Entity will start by examining all tenders to ensure they meet in all respects the eligibility criteria and other requirements in the ITT, and that the tender is complete in all aspects in meeting the requirements of "Part 2 – Procuring Entity's Works Requirements", including checking for tenders with unacceptable errors, abnormally low tenders, abnormally high tenders and tenders that are front loaded. The Standard Tender Evaluation Report for Goods and Works for evaluating Tenders provides clear guidelines on how to deal with review of these requirements. Tenders that do not pass the Preliminary Examination will be considered irresponsive and will not be considered further.

[The Procuring Entity will provide the preliminary evaluation criteria. To facilitate, a template may be attached or clearly described all information and list of documentation to be submitted by Tenderers to enable preliminary evaluation of the Tender]

#### 3. Tender Evaluation (ITT 35)

**Price evaluation**: In addition to the criteria listed in ITT 35.2 (a) - (d) the following criteria shall apply:

i) Alternative Completion Times, if permitted under ITT 13.2, will be evaluated as follows:

#### **NOT APPLICABLE**

- ii) **Alternative Technical Solutions** for specified parts of the Works, if permitted under ITT 13.4, will be evaluated as follows: **NOT APPLICABLE**
- iii) Other Criteria; if permitted under ITT 35.2(d): NOT APPLICABLE

# 4. Multiple Contracts

4.1 Multiple contracts will be permitted in accordance with ITT 35.4. Tenderers are evaluated on basis of Lots and the lowest evaluated tenderer identified for each Lot. The Procuring Entity will select one Option of the two Options listed below for award of Contracts.

# **OPTION 1**

- i) If a tenderer wins only one Lot, the tenderer will be awarded a contract for that Lot, provided the tenderer meets the Eligibility and Qualification Criteria for that Lot.
- ii) If a tenderer wins more than one Lot, the tender will be awarded contracts for all won Lots, provided the tenderer meets the aggregate Eligibility and Qualification Criteria for all the Lots. The tenderer will be awarded the combination of Lots for which the tenderer qualifies and the others will be considered for award to second lowest the tenderers.

# **OPTION 2**

The Procuring Entity will consider all possible combinations of won Lots [contract(s)] and determine the combinations with the lowest evaluated price. Tenders will then be awarded to the Tenderer or Tenderers in the combinations provided the tenderer meets the aggregate Eligibility and Qualification Criteria for all the won Lots.

#### 5. Alternative Tenders (ITT 13.1)

An alternative if permitted under ITT 13.1, will be evaluated as follows:

The Procuring Entity shall consider Tenders offered for alternatives as specified in Part2-Works Requirements. Only the technical alternatives, if any, of the Tenderer with the Best Evaluated Tender conforming to the basic technical requirements shall be considered by the Procuring

# 6. Margin of Preference

- 6.1 If the TDS so specifies, the Procuring Entity will grant a margin of preference of fifteen percent (15%) to be loaded one valuated price of the foreign tenderers, where the percentage of shareholding of Kenyan citizens is less than fifty-one percent (51%).
- 6.2 Contractors applying for such preference shall be asked to provide, as part of the data for qualification, such information, including details of ownership, as shall be required to determine whether, according to the classification established by the Procuring Entity, a particular contract or or group of contractorsqualifies for a margin of preference.
- 6.3 After Tenders have been received and reviewed by the Procuring Entity, responsive Tenders shall be assessed to ascertain their percentage of shareholding of Kenyan citizens. Responsive tenders to shall be classified into the following groups:
  - i) Group A: tenders offered by Kenyan Contractors and other Tenderers where Kenyan citizens hold shares of over fifty one percent (51%).
  - ii) Group B: tenders offered by foreign Contractors and other Tenderers where Kenyan citizens hold shares of less than fifty one percent (51%).

6.4 All evaluated tenders in each group shall, as a first evaluation step, be compared to determine the lowest tender, and the lowest evaluated tender in each group shall be further compared with each other. If, as a result of this comparison, a tender from Group A is the lowest, it shall be selected for the award. If a tender from Group B is the lowest, an amount equal to the percentage indicated in Item 3.1 of the respective tender price, including unconditional discounts and excluding provisional sums and the cost of day works, if any, shall be added to the evaluated price offered in each tender from Group B. All tenders shall then be compared using new prices with added prices to Group Bandthe lowest evaluated tender from Group A. If the tender from Group A is still the lowest tender, it shall be selected for award. If not, the lowest evaluated tender from Group B based on the first evaluation price shall be selected.

- 7. Post qualification and Contract award (ITT 39), more specifically,
  - a) In case the tender <u>was subject to post-qualification</u>, the contract shall be awarded to the lowest evaluated tenderer, subject to confirmation of pre-qualification data, if so required.
  - b) In case the tender <u>was not subject to post-qualification</u>, the tender that has been determined to be the lowest evaluated tenderer shall be considered for contract award, subject to meeting each of the following conditions.
    - i) The Tenderer shall demonstrate that it has access to, or has available, liquid assets, unencumbered real assets, lines of credit, and other financial means (independent of any contractual advance payment) sufficient to meet the construction cash flow estimated at a minimum of 35% of Engineer's Estimate which is Kshs. 2.1 Million
    - ii) Minimum <u>average</u> annual construction turnover of (**Three times of the engineers estimates**) **Kenya Shillings 18 Million** (equivalents calculated as total certified payments received for contracts in progress and/or completed within the last three (3) years **2018,2019, 2020**.
    - iii) For past experience:
      - a) Contracts of engineers estimates that are beyond 2.5 million, should provide at least two (2) contract(s) of a similar nature executed within Kenya, or the East African Community or abroad, that have been satisfactorily and substantially completed as a primecontractor, or joint venture member or sub-contractor each of minimum value Kenya shillings Kshs. 6 Million
      - b) Contracts of engineers estimates that are between 1 million 2.5 million, should provide at least one (1) contract of a similar nature executed within Kenya, or the East African Community or abroad, that have been satisfactorily and substantially completed as a prime contractor, or joint venture member or sub-contractor each of minimum value Kenya shillings N/A
      - c) Contracts of engineers estimates that are below 1 million, is not a must to provide contract of a similar nature executed within Kenya, or the East African Community or abroad, that have been satisfactorily and substantially completed as a prime contractor, or joint venture member or sub-contractor N/A
    - iv) Contractor's Representative and Key Personnel, which are specified as a site agent with a minimum Qualification of Diploma in Civil Engineering and at least 5 years' experience as a Site Agent.
    - v) Contractor's key equipment listed on the table "Contractor's Equipment" below:

# Contractor's Equipment

Item No.	Equipment Details	Minimum Number Required (where applicable)
1	Pedestrian Roller – Man walk behind	1
2	Self-propelled single drum vibrating (10Tons)	1
3	Mobile concrete mixers	1
4	Excavator/loader	1
5	Concrete vibrators	1
6	Tippers payload 7 – 10 tonnes	2

7	Water tankers (10,000 litres capacity)	1
8	Motor Grader	1
9	Crawler Tractor	1

vi) Other conditions depending on their seriousness.

#### c) **History of non-performing contracts**:

Tenderer and each member of JV incase the Tenderer is a JV, shall demonstrate that Non-performance of a contract did not occur because of the default of the Tenderer, or the member of a JV in the last 3 years. The required information shall be furnished in the appropriate form.

#### d) Pending Litigation

Financial position and prospective long-term profitability of the Single Tenderer, and in the case the Tenderer is a JV, of each member of the JV, shall remain sound according to criteria established with respect to Financial Capability under Paragraph (i) above if all pending litigation will be resolved against the Tenderer. Tenderer shall provide information on pending litigations in the appropriate form.

#### e) Litigation History

There shall be no consistent history of court/arbitral award decisions against the Tenderer, in the last 3 years. All parties to the contract shall furnish the information in the appropriate form about any litigation or arbitration resulting from contracts completed or ongoing under its execution over the years specified. A consistent history of awards against the Tenderer or anymember of a JV may result in rejection of the tender.

#### **EVALUATION / QUALIFICATION CRITERIA**

To be qualified for award of Contract, the tenderer shall provide evidence satisfactory to the Employer of their eligibility and of their capability and adequacy of resources to effectively carry out the subject Contract. To this end, the tenderer shall be required to provide latest information set out below:

#### A. PRELIMINARY EXAMINATION

## 1. Legible Certified Copies by the Commissioner of Oaths of the following:-

- i. Certificate of Incorporation by Registrar of Companies.
- ii. Current CR12 Certificate (dated within 12 Months before date of opening) from the Registrar of Companies. This should be provided with Identification Documents of Directors *and all individuals listed on the CR12*. (ID or Passport). For Corporate Directors, CR12 or its equivalent for the corporate directors, Identification Documents for the corporate Director and its directors <u>MUST</u> be provided.
- iii. (where applicable) valid certificate of registration with National Treasury for Access to Government Procurement Opportunities (AGPO) in the relevant group (Women, Youth or Persons Living with Disability)-for PWD bidders should provide evidence of directors registration with the National Council of People Living with Disability (NCPWD).
- iv. Valid Current Single Business permit.
- 2. Copy of Valid Tax Compliance Certificate or Tax exemption certificate issued by Kenya Revenue Authority in accordance with ITT 4.14.
- 3. Tender Security (*Where applicable*) in the amount specified in the tender Data Sheet. The Format to be as issued with this Tender and valid for the period specified under ITT 19. Alteration of the format shall lead to disqualification

# Tender Document for Spot improvement of Lamaon – Nginio – Tenden Public(Chebai Junction - Tenden - Simat Road (G81904)

- 4. Duly filled Tender Securing Declaration Form (*where applicable*) shall be in the format issued in this Tender and validly executed in accordance with ITT 19. Alteration of the format shall lead to disqualification
- 5. Current Copy of Certificate of Roadworks Registration with National Construction Authority in the **Category NCA 8 and above** together with Roadworks valid NCA practicing license.
- 6. Submit a written power of attorney authorizing the signatory of the bid to commit the Bidder *Executed* by a Commissioner for Oaths, in accordance with ITT 20.3 for this particular contract.
- 7. Submit a written power of attorney authorizing the signatory of the bid to commit the Bidder *Executed* by a Commissioner for Oaths, in accordance with ITT 20.3 with specification of this contract.
- 8. Declare conflicts of interest in accordance with ITT 3.3; provide a sworn-in affidavit *executed* by a Commissioner for Oaths specific to this tender.
- 9. Dully filled, Signed and stamped (*With Company Seal/ Rubber Stamp*) ALL Tendering Forms and Schedules, given under Section V of the tender document.
- 10. Dully, Filled, Signed and Stamped Confidential Business Questionnaire
- 11. Duly filled-in and Signed Form of Tender Pursuant to ITT 12
- 12. Dully Priced Bills of Quantities Pursuant to ITT 14
- 13. Pre-Tender Site Visit Certificate duly endorsed by the Authorized KeRRA Representative (*NOT MANDATORY DUE TO COVID 19*) bidders will be expected to make their own site visit arrangements and be minuted.
- 14. All pages of the Tender Document MUST be Chronologically Serialized (this should be sequential in the format of 1, 2, 3, 4, 5......) from the first page to the last page. Pursuant to ITT 12.1.
- 15. If Tender is a Joint Venture, should meet the requirements as given Pursuant to ITT3.5.
- 16. Provide a Work Methodology relevant to the proposed works.
- 17. Foreign Tenderers (*where applicable*) Must demonstrate and fulfil the 40% Local Content condition Pursuant to ITT 3.9.
- 18. Bidders to demonstrate that Goods, equipment and services to be supplied under the contract to have their origin in any country that is not determined ineligible under ITT 4.1.
- 19. Submission of Audited Accounts for the last three [3] years 2019, 2020 and 2021, bank statements of the last 06 (six) months with effect from May 2021 to October 2021, or equivalent acceptable to the Employer, to demonstrate the current soundness of the applicant's financial position and its prospective long-term profitability, and capacity to have a cash flow amount, turnover and working capital.
- 20. Bidders must not have been declared ineligible by the PPRA as described in ITT 3.7.
- 21. Declaration of Current ongoing Works.
- 22. Attach proof of similar previous experience (attach award letters and completion certificates).
- 23. Attach proof of equipment holding in the format provided.

# **QUALIFICATION FORM**

Item No.	Qualification Subject	Qualification Requirement	Document To be Completed/provided by Tenderer	For Procuring Entity's Use (Qualification met or Not Met)
A. PREL	IMINARY EVALUATION			
1.	Nationality	Nationality in accordance with ITT 4.5	Forms ELI - 1.1, 1.2 and 1.3, with attachments	
2.	Tax Obligations for Kenyan Tenderers	Has produced a current tax clearance certificate or tax exemption certificate issued by Kenya Revenue Authority in accordance with ITT 3.14.	Form of Tender	
3.	Conflict of Interest	No conflicts of interest in accordance with ITT 4.3	Form of Tender	
4.	PPRA Eligibility	Not having been declared ineligible by the PPRA as described in ITT 4.6	Form of Tender - Form SD1	
5.	State owned Enterprise	Meets conditions of ITT 4.7	Forms ELI - 1.1 and 1.2, with attachments	
6.	Goods, equipment and services to be supplied under the contract		Forms ELI - 1.4	
7.	History of Non- Performing Contracts	Non-performance of a contract did not occur as a result of contractor default since 1 <sup>st</sup> January 2018	Form CON-2	
8.	Suspension Based on Execution of Tender / Proposal Securing Declaration by the Procuring Entity	Not under suspension based on- execution of a Tender/Proposal Securing Declaration pursuant to ITT4.8.	To be confirmed from Internal records by the procuring entity	
9.	Pending Litigation	Tender's financial position and prospective long- term profitability still sound according to criteria established in 3.1 and assuming that all pending litigation will NOT be resolved against the	Form CON - 1	

Tender Document for Spot improvement of Lamaon – Nginio – Tenden Public (Chebai Junction - Tenden - Simat Road (G81904)

Item No.	Qualification Subject	Qualification Requirement  Document To be Completed/provided by Tenderer		For Procuring Entity's Use (Qualification met or Not Met)
		Tenderer		
10.	Litigation History	No consistent history of court/arbitralaward decisions against the Tenderer for the last three (3) years which include 2018, 2019 and 2020	Form CON - 1	
11.	Declaration of Fair employment laws and practices  Bidders shall declare they are not guilty of any serious violation of fair employment laws and practices and will be bound to abide by the industry CBA at minimum		Form CON - 2	
12.	Declaration of Knowledge of Site /Pre-Bid Conference			
13.	Tender Security	rity Tender Security document (applicable) Form in the Prescribed Format		
14.	Priced Bill of Quantities	<ul> <li>✓ Fill all rates, and amounts,</li> <li>✓ NO Alterations of the Quantities accepted,</li> <li>✓ All bidders own Corrections must be Countersigned</li> <li>✓ NO Errors noted in the Bills of Quantities</li> </ul>	Bills of Quantity in the Prescribed Format	
15.	Serialization of theBid	Bidders shall sequentially serializeall pages of each tender submitted.  Any written Pages or documentattached or inserted Documents  MUST be sequentially serialized 1, 2, 3, 4	The Serialization MUST be numerically sequential starting from Numeric 1.	
16.	Completeness of tender document  The person or persons signing the bid shall initialize all pages of the bid where entries have been made.  All pages with entries (Typed or hand written) must be initialed.  Any alterations made in the tender document must be Counter signed.			

Tender Document for Spot improvement of Lamaon – Nginio – Tenden Public (Chebai Junction - Tenden - Simat Road (G81904)

Item No.	Qualification Subject	Qualification Requirement	Document To be Completed/provided by Tenderer	For Procuring Entity's Use (Qualification met or Not Met)
B. TECHN	NICAL EVALUATION	1		
1.	History of Non- Performing Contracts	Non-performance of a contract did not occur as a result of contractor default for the last three (3) years 2018, 2019 and 2020  Non-performance shall be deemed to have occurred by evidence of:  • Termination Letter  • Liquidated Damages	Form CON-1  If a bidder fails to disclose, shall be disqualified  Reference to be made to procuring Authority's records  A bidder with any history of non-performance earns zero(0) marks	

Tender Document for Spot improvement of Lamaon – Nginio – Tenden Public (Chebai Junction - Tenden - Simat Road (G81904)

Item No.	Qualification Subject	Qualification Requirement	Document To be Completed/provided by Tenderer	For Procuring Entity's Use (Qualification met or Not Met)
2.	Financial Capabilities	(i) Bidders shall provide audited balance sheets or, if not required by the laws of the Tenderer's country, other financial statements acceptable to the Procuring Entity, for the last 3 years (2018, 2019 and 2020) shall be submitted and must demonstrate the current soundness of the Tenderer's financial position and indicate its prospective long-term profitability (as demonstrated by Financial Evaluation ratios).	Form FIN - 3.1, with attachments  Attachments include:  i. Audited accounts  All pages must be initialed and stamped by both a practicing Auditor registered with ICPAK and one of the Directors.  Auditor's practicing membership number from ICPAK must be indicated and a valid practicing license shall be provided.  The Financial ratio Form to be signed by the Auditor registered with ICPAK and one of the Directors  ii. Financial Ratios  Computation shall be made for the following Ratios and marks awarded to each of the ratios:  -Working Capital  - Debt to Equity Ratio  - Current ratio  - Operating Cash Flow ratio	

Tender Document for Spot improvement of Lamaon – Nginio – Tenden Public (Chebai Junction - Tenden - Simat Road (G81904)

Item No.	Qualification Subject	Qualification Requirement	Document To be Completed/provided by Tenderer	For Procuring Entity's Use (Qualification met or Not Met)
		(ii) The Tenderer shall demonstrate that it has access to, or has available, liquid assets, unencumbered real assets, lines of credit, and other financial means (independent of any contractual advance payment) sufficient to meet the construction cashflow requirements estimated at a minimum of 35% of Engineer's Estimate for the subject contract(s) net of the Tenderer's other commitments.  The Tenderers shall also demonstrate, to the satisfaction of the Procuring Entity, that it has adequate sources of finance to meet the cash flow requirements on works currently in progress and for future contract commitments.	<ul> <li>Line of Credit (dated within Twelve (12) before submission date )</li> <li>Bank statements (within six (06) months before submission date)</li> </ul>	
	Average Annual Construction Turnover	(iii)Minimum average annual construction turnover of Kenya Shillings (18 Million), equivalent calculated as total certified payments received for contracts in progress and/or completed within the last 3 Years 2018,2019 and 2020	Form FIN - 3.2  Attachments include Financial Statements	
3.	Ongoing Works	Value of outstanding works shall not be	Form FIN - 3.4	

Item No.	Qualification Subject	Qualification Requirement	Document To be Completed/provided by Tenderer	For Procuring Entity's Use (Qualification met or Not Met)
		more than the Engineer`s Estimate	If the outstanding Works is more than the Engineer's Estimate of this bid, the bidder loses	
	General Construction Experience	Experience under construction contracts in the role of prime contractor, JV member, subcontractor, or management contractor, substantially completed in the last [5 years] prior to the applications submission deadline.	Form EXP -4.1  Attach Letters of Award and Completion Certificates	
	Specific Construction &Contract Management Experience	Participation in at least two similar Contracts of minimum value of (6 <i>Million</i> ) as filled in Form EXP 4.2(a) that have been satisfactorily and substantially completed by the bidder, as a prime contractor, joint venture member, management contractor or sub-contractor in the last [3 years 2018/19, 2019/20, 2020/21] prior to the applications submission deadline.  The similarity shall be based on the physical size, complexity, methods / technology or other characteristics	Form EXP 4.2(a)&(b)  Provide Letters of Award and Completion Certificates For subcontracted works, the bidder should provide thefollowing;  • Award letter of the main contractor • Agreement between the PE, main contractor and subcontractor • Award letter of the subcontract. • Completion letter of the subcontract. • Subcontract approval from the Engineer/supervision Authority	

Tender Document for Spot improvement of Lamaon – Nginio – Tenden Public (Chebai Junction - Tenden - Simat Road (G81904)

Item No.	Qualification Subject	Qualification Requirement	Document To be Completed/provided by Tenderer	For Procuring Entity's Use (Qualification met or Not Met)	
		Curriculum Vitae (CVs) of the Proposed Key Staff must be presented in the provided format and duly signed by the proposed individual.  Copies of certificates and Annual Practicing Licenses (for Engineers) and Academic Certificates for all staff is mandatory;	Schedule F (Form PER. 1 and PER. 2)		
	Contractor's	The site staff shall possess minimum levels set below;			
4.	Representative and Key Personnel	Site Agent	Qualification = Bachelors in Civil Eng. Reg. Eng General Experience = 5 yrs, Specific Experience = 3 Yrs		
		Senior	Qualification =Diploma in Civil Eng. General Experience = 5 yrs, Specific Experience = 3 Yrs		
		Site Surveyor	Qualification = Diploma in Survey General Experience = 5 yrs Specific Experience = 3 Yrs		
5.	Contractors key equipment		FORM EQU: EQUIPMENT UNDER SECTION V – TENDERING FORMS		

Item No.	Qualification Subject	Qualification Requ	Qualification Requirement		Document To be Completed/provided by Tenderer		For Procuring Entity's Use (Qualification met or Not Met)	
			pject Life. The copy of e lessor(s) shall also be					
		Main Scope of Works of this Tender	Main Equipment		Quantity (No) (Minimum)	Marks Owned	Hired/	-
			Motor Grader Water Bowser		1			
		As per BoQ	Single Drum Roller		1			<u> </u>
			Excavator/Loader		1			
		Total	Tippers payload 7 tonnes	-10	2			
6.	Proposed methodology		Adequacy and quality of the proposed methodology		echnical approad methodology ovided a detail ethodology	7		
				on	ovided a Meth safety duri nstructionperio	ng the		
					ovided a uality managem	specific entplan		

Tender Document for Spot improvement of Lamaon – Nginio – Tenden Public (Chebai Junction - Tenden - Simat Road (G81904)

Item No.	Qualification Subject	Qualification Requirement	Document To be Completed/provided by Tenderer	For Procuring Entity's Use (Qualification met or Not Met)
			<ul> <li>b) Work plan/Program of Works (PoW)</li> <li>PoW Resourced with Equipment-Min. allocation pursuant to the Schedule of Technical Proposal - — To be submitted in A3 Size Paper well legible Fonts</li> <li>PoW captures Monthly outputs for each activity</li> <li>PoW details BoQ Quantities, Units and Rates</li> <li>PoW is superimposed with Cash flow Projections as detailed in Schedule of the technical proposal</li> </ul>	
			c) Site Organization and staffing (Schedule of Technical proposal)	

Tender Document for Spot improvement of Lamaon – Nginio – Tenden Public (Chebai Junction - Tenden - Simat Road (G81904)

Item No.	Qualification Subject	Qualification Requirement	Document To be Completed/provided by Tenderer	For Procuring Entity's Use (Qualification met or Not Met)
7.	Knowledge Transfer [When transfer of knowledge is a particularly important component of the assignment, the following sub-criteria may be provided]	Transfer of knowledge (training) program (relevance of approach andmethodology	a)Relevance of training program [Not Applicable] b)Training approach and methodology [Not Applicable] c) Qualifications of experts and trainers [Not Applicable]	

#### Tenderers who pass the technical evaluation will be evaluated further.

C. FINANCIAL EVALUATION: Lowest Evaluated Bidder is subjected to Post Qualification Evaluation

**D. POST QUALIFICATION:** The procuring entity shall verify the documents provided by the bidder with the issuing authority.

In line with ITT 3.12 Confirm Bidders Proof of registration with the Roadworks National Construction Authority in Category **8 and above** as Roads/Bridges Contractor (Attach copy of Current NCA Practicing License); Tax Compliance Certificate; bid security, AGPO (where applicable); specific experience; equipment ownership; credit facility (determine financial capacity/soundness),audited company's details and on-going works (where applicable)

# APPENDIX TO THE QUALIFICATION CRITERIA

ITEM	DESCRIPTION	Qualification Requirement	Document To be Completed/provided by Tenderer
1	HISTORY OF NON-PERFORMANCE	•	
	History of Non-Performance	Non-performance of a contract didnot occur as a result of contractor default for the last three (3) years.  Non-performance shall be deemed to have occurred by evidence of:  Termination Letter  Liquidated Damages	Form CON-1  If a bidder fails to disclose, shall be disqualified  Reference to be made to procuring Authority's records  A bidder with any history of non-performance shall be disqualified
2	FINANCIAL CAPACITY		
2	Audited Statements	and must demonstrate the current soundness of the Tenderer's financial position and indicate its prospective long-term profitability (as	<ul> <li>✓ All pages must be initialed and stamped by both a practicing Auditor registered with ICPAK and one of the Directors.</li> <li>✓ Auditor's practicing membership number from ICPAK must be indicated and a valid practicing license shall be provided</li> </ul>
	Computation of Financial Ratios	demonstrated by Financial Evaluation ratios).  Firms incorporated within the last three years MUST demonstrate financial ability in the form of Line of Credit equivalent to required working capital.	Computation shall be made for the following Ratios and marks awarded to each of the ratios:  ✓ Working Capital  ✓ Debt to Equity Ratio  ✓ Current ratio  ✓ Operating Cash Flowratio

ITEM	DESCRIPTION		Qualification Requirement	Document To be Completed/provided by Tenderer	
	Working capital		The Tenderer shall demonstrate that it has access to, or has available, liquid assets, unencumbered real assets, lines of credit, and other financial means (independent of any contractual advance payment) sufficient to meet the cashflow requirements estimated at a minimum of KShs 2.1 Million for the subject contract(s) net of the Tenderer's other commitments.  The Tenderers shall also demonstrate, to the satisfaction of the Procuring Entity, that it has adequate sources of finance to meet the cash flow requirements on works currently in progress and for future contract commitments	<ul> <li>Line of Credit (dated within 12 months)</li> <li>Bank statements (within six months)</li> </ul>	
	Turnover		Minimum average annual construction turnover of Kenya Shillings 18 Million, equivalent calculated as total certified payments received for contracts in progress and/or completed within the last 3 years 2018,2019, 2020	Form FIN - 3.2 Attachments include Financial Statements	
3	EXPERIENC				
	Workload Analysis General Experience				
4	Specific experience in related works  KEY PERSONNEL				
4	RETTERSC	Qualification	Degree HND		
	Site Agent		Diploma		
		Relevant experience	Above 5 years		
		Televant experience	0-5 years		

# $Tender\ Document\ for\ Spot\ improvement\ of\ Lamaon-Nginio-Tenden\ Public (Chebai\ Junction\ -Tenden\ -\ Simat\ Road\ (G81904)$

ITEM	DESCRIPTION			Qualification Requirement	Document To be Completed/provided by Tenderer
5	PLANT AND	EQUIPMENT			
	Relevant Equi	pment (As Detailed in	Owned		
	FORM EQU)		100% Leased		
6	PROGRAM METHODOI	OF WORKS LOGY	AND WORK		
		Provided a detailed Wor	k Methodology		
ба	Work Methodology	Provided a Methodolog the construction period	y on safety during		
		Provided a specific Qu plan	, 0		
	Program of Works	PoW Resourced with allocation pursuant to the Schedul Proposal :- Tobe subm Paper well legible Fonts	e E of Technical itted in A3 Size		
6b		PoW captures Monthly activity PoW details BoQ Quarent Rates PoW is superimposed Projections as detailed in Schedule Aproposal	outputs for each antities, Units and with cash flow		
	Site base facilities	Site Organization and s B of Technical propos office & stock yard far location and condition of officeand stockyard. At and photo preferably on-responsive	al). Proposal on cilities – identify of the planned site		

#### **SECTION V - TENDERING FORMS**

## **QUALIFICATION FORMS**

## 1. FORM EQU: EQUIPMENT

The Tenderer shall provide adequate information to demonstrate clearly that it has the capability to meet the requirements for the key equipment listed in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria. A separate Form shall be prepared for each item of equipment listed, or for alternative equipment proposed by the Tenderer.

Item of Equipment					
Equipment information	Name of manufacturer	Model and power rating			
	Capacity	Year of manufacture			
Current Status	Current location				
	Details of Current Commitments				
Source	Indicate source of the equipment  ☐ Owned ☐ leased ☐ Rented ☐ Specially manufactured				
Omit the following info	ormation for equipment owned by the Tenderer				
Owner	Name of owner				
	Address of owner				
	Telephone	Contact name and tittle			
	Fax	Telex			
Agreements	Details of rental/lease/ manufacturer agreements specific to the project				

## 2. FORM PER-1

## Contractor's Representative and Key Personnel Schedule

Tenderers should provide the names and details of the suitably qualified Contractor's Representative and Key Personnel to perform the Contract. The data on their experience should be supplied using the Form PER-2 below for each candidate.

Contractor' Representative and Key Personnel

1	Title of position: Contractor's Representative					
	Name of Candidate:					
	Duration of appointment					
	Time commitment: for this position					
	Expected time schedule for this position					
2	Title of position					
	Name of Candidate:					
	Duration of appointment					
	Time commitment: for this position					
	Expected time schedule for this position					
3	Title of position:					
	Name of Candidate:					
	Duration of appointment					
	Time commitment: for this position					
	Expected time schedule for this position					
4	Title of position:					
	Name of Candidate:					
	Duration of appointment					
	Time commitment: for this position					
	Expected time schedule for this position					
5	Title of position:					
	Name of Candidate:					
	Duration of appointment					
	Time commitment: for this position					
	Expected time schedule for this position					

#### **FORM PER-2:** 3.

Resume and Declaration - Contractor's Representative and Rey Personnel.					
Name of Tenderer					
Position[#]: [Tittle of position from Form PER-1]					
Personnel Information	Name:	Date of birth			
	Address:	Email:			
	Professional qualifications:				
	Academic qualifications:				
	Language proficiency:[language and leve	els of speaking, reading and writing skills]			
Details					
	Address of procuring Entity				
	Telephone:	Contact(manager/personnel officer):			
	Fax				
	Job Title	Years with present procuring Entity			

Summarize professional experience in reverse chronological order. Indicate particular technical and managerial experience relevant to the project.

Project	Role	<b>Duration of Involvement</b>	Relevant Experience
[Main project details]	[role and responsibilities on the project]	[time in role]	[describe the experience relevant to this position]

T 1	4 •	
Dec.	laration	

I, the undersigned [insert either "Contractor's Representative" or "Key Personnel" as applicable], certify that to the best of my knowledge and belief, the information contained in this Form PER-2 correctly describes myself, my qualifications and my experience.

I confirm that I am available as certified in the following table and throughout the expected time schedule for this position as provided in the Tender:

Commitments to duration of contracts:

Time Commitment:

I understand that any misrepresentation or omission in this Form may:
a) be taken into consideration during Tender evaluation;
b) result in my disqualification from participating in the Tender;
c) result in my dismissal from the contract.

Name of Contractor's Representative or Key Personnel: [insert name]

Name & Signature:

Date: (day month year):

Countersignature of authorized representative of the Tenderer:

Name & Signature:

Date: (day month year):

## 4. TENDERERS QUALIFICATION WITHOUT PRE-QUALIFICATION

To establish its qualifications to perform the contract in accordance with Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria the Tenderer shall provide the information requested in the corresponding Information Sheets included hereunder.

## FORM ELI -1.1 Tenderer Information Form

Date:
ITT No. and title:
Tenderer's Name:
In case of Joint Venture (JV), Name of each member:
Tenderer's actual or intended country of registration:
[indicate country of constitution]
Tenderer's actual or intended year of incorporation
Tenderer's legal address [in country of registration]:
Tenderer 'authorized representative information: Name:
Address:
Telephone / Fax numbers:
E-mail address:
1. Attached are original documents of
Articles of Incorporation (or equivalent document of constitution or association) and/or documents of registration of legal entity named above, in accordance with ITT 3.6
☐ In •ase of JV, letter of intent to form JV or JV Agreement, in accordance with ITT 3.5
In case of state-owned enterprise or institution, in accordance with ITT3.8, documents establishing;  • legal and financial autonomy,
Operation under commercial Law,
• Establishing that the tenderer is not under the supervision of the Procuring Entity in accordance with ITT 3.8
2. Included are the organizational chart, a list of Board of Directors and the beneficial ownership.

FORM ELI -1.2
Tenderer's JV Information Form
(to be completed for each member of Tenderer's JV)
Date:
ITT No. and title:
1. Tenderer's JV Name:
2. JV Member's name:
3. JV Member's country of registration
4. JV Member's year of Constitution :
5. JV Member's legal address in country of Constitution:
6. JV Member's Authorized Representative Information Name:
Address:
Telephone/Fax numbers: Email Address:
Email Address:
1. Attached are original documents of  Articles of Incorporation( or equivalent document of constitution or association) and/or documents of registration of legal entity named above, in accordance with ITT 3.6
☐ In case of state-owned enterprise or institution, documents establishing legal and financial autonomy, Operation under commercial Law, and that they are not under supervision of the Procuring Entity in accordance with ITT 3.8
2. Included are the organizational chart, a list of Board of Directors and the beneficial ownership.

## FORM CON - 2

# Historical Contract Non-Performance, Pending Litigation and Litigation History

Tenderer's N	Name:			
Date:				
JV Member	's Name			
ITT No. and		rdonco w	ith section III, Evaluation and Qualification	one.
			ur since 1 <sup>st</sup> January [insert year] specified	
	and Qualification			in section in
			nuary [insert year] specified in section II	I
	n and Qualification			
	_			
Year	Non-performed	portion	Contract Identification	Total Contract
	of contract			Amount (current
				value, currency,
				exchange rate and
				Kenya Shilling
[ingout magn]	[ingst gmon	d	Contract Identification, lindicate of	equivalent)
[insert year]	[inset amou	nt and	Contract Identification: [indicate contract name/ number, and any	
	percentage]		identification]	oiner
			Name of Procuring Entity: [insert full n	name l
				[insert
			street/city/country]	
			Reason(s) for non-performance: [indica	te main
			reason(s)	
Pending Litiga	tion, in accordance	e with se	ction III, Evaluation and Qualification Cr	iteria
			vith section III, Evaluation and Qualificati	
		ance with	h section III, Evaluation and Qualification	on Criteria, Sub-Factor 2.3 as
indicated below				[
Year of dispu		in C	Contract Identification	Total Contract Amount
	dispute (currency)			(Currency), Kenya shillings Equivalent
	(currency)			(Exchange Rate)
			Contract Identification:	(Exchange Rate)
			Vame of Procuring Entity:	
		1	tunio or rioturing zinty.	
		Ā	Address of Procuring Entity:	
		$\frac{1}{\lambda}$	Natter in dispute:	
			arty who initiated the dispute:	
			tatus of dispute:	
			Contract Identification:	
			Name of Procuring Entity:	
			Address of Procuring Entity:	
			Matter in dispute:	
			arty who initiated the dispute: tatus of dispute:	
Litigation Hist	ory in accordance		ion III, Evaluation and Qualification Crite	eria.
No listanti	on History in a con-		ith section III. Evolution and Out!	on Cuitonio Sub England
☐ Litigation	History in accord		rith section III, Evaluation and Qualification section III, Evaluation and Qualification	
Year of aware		96 6	Contract Identification	Total Contract Amount
rear of award	d Outcome percentage	as C	onu act identification	(Currency), Kenya
	Net Worth	OI		shillings Equivalent
	1100 ,101111			(Exchange Rate)

[insert year]	[insert	Contract Identification: [indicate	[insert amount]
	percentage]	complete contract name, number, and any	
		other Identification]	
		Name of Procuring Entity: [insert full	
		name]	
		Address of Procuring Entity:[insert	
		street/city/county]	
		Matter in dispute: [indicate main issue in	
		dispute]	
		Party who initiated the dispute:[indicate	
		"procuring entity "or "contractor"	
		Reason(s) for litigation and award	
		decision I[indicate main reason(s)]	

# 5. 59: FORM FIN – 3.1 Financial Situation and Performance

Tenderer's Name:
Date:
JV Member's Name
ITT No. and title:

#### 5.4.1. Financial Data

5.4.1. Financiai Data		•				
Type of Financial	Historic information for previous ( <i>insert as appropriate</i> ) years,					
Information in KShs						
(currency)	(Amount in curre	ency (KShs))				
	Year 1	Year 2	Year 3			
Statement of Financial i		1 11	Tour 5			
	Position (informa	tion from Balance Sheet)				
Total Assets(TA)						
Total Liability (TL)						
Total Equity/Net Worth						
(NW)						
Current Assets (CA)						
Current Liability (CL)						
Working Capital (WC)						
<b>Information from Incor</b>	ne Statement					
Total Revenue (TR)						
Profits Before Taxes						
(PBT)						
<b>Cash Flow Information</b>		-	•			
Cash Flow from						
Operating Activities						

#### Sources of Finance

Specify sources of finance to meet the cash flow requirements on works currently in progress and for future contract commitments.

No	Source of finance	Amount (Kenya shillings equivalent)
1		
2		
3		

#### **Financial documents**

- a) reflect the financial situation of the Tenderer or in case of JV member, and not an affiliated entity (such as parent company or group member).
- b) be independently audited or certified in accordance with local legislation.
- c) be complete, including all notes to the financial statements.
- d) correspond to accounting periods already completed and audited.

Attached are copies of financial statements for the above; and complying with the requirements		years	requi
5.5 <u>FORM FIN – 3.2</u>			
Average Annual Construction Turnover			
Tenderer's Name:			
Date:			
JV Member's Name			
ITT No. and title:			
Annual Turnover data ( Construction only)			
Year	Kenya Shillings		
[indicate year]			
<b>Average Annual Construction Turnover</b>			
* See Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria, Sub-Factor 3.2.			
If the most recent set of financial statements is for a period ea	urliar than 12 months	from the dat	to of Ton

<sup>&#</sup>x27;If the most recent set of financial statements is for a period earlier than 12 months from the date of Tender, the reason for this should be justified.

#### 5. 61 FORM FIN - 3.3:

#### Financial Resources

Specify proposed sources of financing, such as liquid assets, unencumbered real assets, lines of credit, and other financial means, net of current commitments, available to meet the total construction cash flow demands of the subject contract or contracts as specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria

Financial Resource					
NO	Source of financing	Amount Equivalent)	(Kenya	Shilling	
1		_			
2					
3					
4					

#### 5.7 FORM FIN - 3.4:

#### Current Contract Commitments / Works in Progress

Tenderers and each member to a JV should provide information on their current commitments on all contracts that have been awarded, or for which a letter of intent or acceptance has been received, or for contracts approaching completion, but for which an unqualified, full completion certificate has yet to be issued.

inancial Resource					
NO	Source of financing	Amount (Kenya Equivalent)	Shilling		
1					
2					
3					
4					

# **5.8 FORM EXP - 4.1**

# General Construction Experience

Tenderer's Name:		
Date:		
JV Member's Nar	me	
ITT No. and title		
Page	of	pages

<b>Starting Year</b>	Ending Year	Contract Identification	Role Tenderer	of
		Contract name: Brief Description of the work performed by the tenderer: Amount of contract: Name of Procuring Entity: Address:		
		Contract name: Brief Description of the work performed by the tenderer: Amount of contract: Name of Procuring Entity: Address:		
		Contract name: Brief Description of the work performed by the tenderer: Amount of contract: Name of Procuring Entity: Address:		

# **5.9 FORM EXP - 4.2(a)**

# Specific Construction and Contract Management Experience

Tenderer's Name:						
Date:						
JV Member's Name						
ITT No. and title:						
Contract No.	Information					
Contract Identification						
Award Date						
Completion Date						
Role in Contract	☐ Prime Contractor	☐ Member in JV	Management Contractor	Sub- contractor		
Total Contract Amount				Kenya Shillings		
If a member in JV or Sub- contractor specify participation in total contract amount						
Procuring Entity Name						
Address: Telephone/Fax Number: E-mail:						
Description of the similarity in with Sub-Factor 4.2 (a) of Section III:						
1. Amount						
2. Physical size of required works items						
3. Complexity						
4. Methods/Technology						
5. Construction rate for key activities						
6. Other Characteristics						

## **10.1 FORM EXP-4.2(b)** Construction Experience in Key Activities Tenderer's Name: Date: Tenderer's JV Member Name:\_\_\_\_\_ Sub-contractor's Name<sup>2</sup> (as per ITT 34): ITT No. and title: \_\_\_\_\_ All Sub-contractors for key activities must complete the information in this form as per ITT 34 and Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria, Sub-Factor 4.2. Key Activity No One: -**Information** Contract Identification Award Date Completion Date Role in Contract Prime ☐ Member in JV ☐ Sub- contractor Contractor Contractor Kenya Shillings **Total Contract Amount** Quantity (Volume, Number Total Percentage Actual Quantity or rate of production, as Quantity participate (ii) Performed (i) x (ii) in applicable) Performed under the contract the contract per year (i) Year 1 Year 2 Year 3 Year 4 Procuring Entity's Name: Address: Telephone/ Fax number E-mail: Description of the key activities in according with Sub-Factor 4.2 (b) of Section III

2 Activity No. Two 3		
----------------------	--	--

If applicable

#### **OTHER FORMS**

#### 6 FORM OF TENDER

#### INSTRUCTIONS TO TENDERERS

- i) The Tenderer must prepare this Form of Tender on stationery with its letter head clearly showing the Tenderer's complete name and business address.
- *ii)* All italicized text is to help Tenderer in preparing this form.
- iii) Tenderer must complete and sign CERTIFICATE OF INDEPENDENT TENDER DETERMINATION and the SELF DECLARATION OF THE TENDERER attached to this Form of Tender.
- iv) The Form of Tender shall include the following Forms duly completed and signed by the Tenderer.
  - Tenderer's Eligibility-Confidential Business Questionnaire
  - Certificate of Independent Tender Determination
  - Self-Declaration of the Tenderer

Date of this Tender submission: 2<sup>nd</sup> November, 2021

Request for Tender No.: KeRRA/008/KEMA/MW/21/22AIA/039/042-2021/2022

Name and description of Tender: LAMAON – NGINIO -TENDEN PUBLIC (CHEBAI JUNCTION – TENDEN – SIMAT)(G81904)ROAD

**Alternative No.:** [insert identification No if this is a Tender for an alternative]

To: Regional Director, Keiyo-Marakwet Region Kenya Rural Roads Authority, P.O. Box 213–30700, ITEN

Regional Email address: keiyomarakwet@kerra.go.ke

Dear Sirs,

- In accordance with the Conditions of Contract, Specifications, Drawings and Bills of Quantities for the execution of the above named Works, we, the undersigned offer to construct and complete the Works and remedy any defects therein for the sum of Kenya Shillings [[Amount in figures] \_\_\_\_\_\_ Kenya Shillings [amount in words] \_\_\_\_\_\_.
- 2 We undertake, if our tender is accepted, to commence the Works as soon as is reasonably possible after the receipt of the notice to commence, and to complete the whole of the Works comprised in the Contract within the time stated in the Special Conditions of Contract.
- 4. Unless and until a formal Agreement is prepared and executed, this tender together with your written acceptance thereof, shall constitute a binding Contract between us. We further understand that you are not bound to accept the lowest or any tender you may receive.
- 5. We, the undersigned, further declare that:
  - i) <u>No reservations</u>: We have examined and have no reservations to the tender document, including Addenda issued in accordance with ITT 28;
  - ii) <u>Eligibility:</u> We meet the eligibility requirements and have no conflict of interest in accordance with ITT 3 and 4;
  - iii) <u>Tender-Securing Declaration</u>: We have not been suspended nor declared ineligible by the Procuring Entity based on execution of a Tender-Securing or Proposal-Securing Declaration in the Procuring Entity's Country in accordance with ITT 19.8;
  - *Conformity*: We offer to execute in conformity with the tendering documents and in accordance with the implementation and completion specified in the construction schedule, the following Works: [insert a brief

description of the Works];

- v) <u>Tender Price:</u> The total price of our Tender, excluding any discounts offered in item 1 above is: [Insert one of the options below as appropriate]
- viii) <u>Performance Security:</u> If our Tender is accepted, we commit to obtain a Performance Security in accordance with the Tendering document;
- ix) <u>One Tender Per Tender</u>: We are not submitting any other Tender(s) as an individual Tender, and we are not participating in any other Tender(s) as a Joint Venture member or as a subcontractor, and meet the requirements of ITT 3.4, other than alternative Tenders submitted in accordance with ITT 13.3;
- x) <u>Suspension and Debarment:</u> We, along with any of our subcontractors, suppliers, Project Manager, manufacturers, or service providers for any part of the contract, are not subject to, and not controlled by any entity or individual that is subject to, a temporary suspension or a debarment imposed by the Public Procurement Regulatory Authority or any other entity of the Government of Kenya, or any international organization.
- xi) <u>State-owned enterprise or institution:</u> [select the appropriate option and delete the other] [We are not a state-owned enterprise or institution] / [We are a state-owned enterprise or institution but meet the requirements of ITT 3.8];
- xii) <u>Commissions, gratuities, fees</u>: We have paid, or will pay the following commissions, gratuities, or fees with respect to the tender process or execution of the Contract: [insert complete name of each Recipient, its full address, the reason for which each commission or gratuity was paid and the amount and currency of each such commission or gratuity].

Name	Address	Reason	Amount

(If none has been paid or is to be paid, indicate "none.")

- xiii) <u>Binding Contract</u>: We understand that this Tender, together with your written acceptance thereof included in your Letter of Acceptance, shall constitute a binding contract between us, until a formal contract is prepared and executed;
- xiv) Not Bound to Accept: We understand that you are not bound to accept the lowest evaluated cost Tender, the Most Advantageous Tender or any other Tender that you may receive;
- xv) <u>Fraud and Corruption:</u> We hereby certify that we have taken steps to ensure that no person acting for us or on our behalf engages in any type of Fraud and Corruption;
- xvi) <u>Collusive practices</u>: We hereby certify and confirm that the tender is genuine, non-collusive and made with the intention of accepting the contract if awarded. To this effect we have signed the "Certificate of Independent Tender Determination" attached below.
- xvii) We undertake to adhere by the Code of Ethics for Persons Participating in Public Procurement and Asset Disposal, copy available from \_\_\_\_\_\_(specify website) during the procurement process and the execution of any resulting contract.
- xviii) We, the Tenderer, have completed fully and signed the following Forms as part of our Tender:
  - Tenderer's Eligibility; Confidential Business Questionnaire to establish we are not in any conflict to interest.
  - b) Certificate of Independent Tender Determination to declare that we completed the tender without colluding with other tenderers.
  - c) Self-Declaration of the Tenderer to declare that we will, if awarded a contract, not engage in any form of fraud and corruption.
  - d) Declaration and commitment to the Code of Ethics for Persons Participating in Public Procurement and Asset Disposal

Further, we confirm that we have read and understood the full content and scope of fraud and corruption

	as informed in "Append	lix 1- Fraud and Corruption	on" attached to the Form	of Tender.			
	Name of the Tenderer: *	insert complete name of perso	on signing the Tender]				
	Name of the person duly authorized to sign the Tender on behalf of the Tenderer: **[insert complete name person duly authorized to sign the Tender]						
	<b>Title of the person signing the Tender</b> : [insert complete title of the person signing the Tender]						
	Signature of the person named above: [insert signature of person whose name and capacity are show						
	Date signed [insert date of	signing] day of [insert month],	[insert year]				
	Date signed	day	of				
Notes	_	·					
	* In the case of the Tender ** Person signing the Ten Tender.	submitted by joint venture spe der shall have the power of a	ecify the name of the Joint attorney given by the Tend	Venture as Tenderer erer to be attached with the			

#### A. <u>TENDERER'S ELIGIBILITY-CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS QUESTIONNAIRE</u>

#### Instruction to Tenderer

Tender is instructed to complete the particulars required in this Form, *one form for each entity if Tender is a JV*. Tenderer is further reminded that it is an offence to give false information on this Form.

#### (a) **Tenderer's details**

	ITEM	DESCRIPTI	ON		
1	Name of the procuring entity	KeRRA- REGION	KEIYO	MARAKV	VET
2	Reference Number of the Tender	KeRRA/008 2021/2022	/KEMA/KN/	21/22AIA/39/	036-
3	Date and Time of Tender Opening	2 <sup>ND</sup> NOVEM 9.30 AM	MBER,2021		
4	Name of the tenderer				
5	Full Address and Contract Detail of the Tenderer	Country City Location Building Floor Postal Addre Name and en	ess mail of contac	ct person	
6	Current Trade License Registration Number and Expiring date				
7	Name, country and full address( <i>postal and physical addresses</i> , <i>email and telephone number</i> ) of Registration Body Agency				
8	Description of Nature of Business		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
9	Maximum value of business which the Tenderer handles				
10	State if Tenders Company is listed in stock exchange, give name and full address (postal and physical addresses, email, and telephone number) of state which stock exchange				

#### **General and Specific Details**

Sole Proprietor, provide the following details.				
Name in full	_Age	Nationality		
Country of Origin	Citizenship			

c) **Partnership,** provide the following details.

	Names of Partners	Nationality	Citizenship	% shares owned
1				
2				

d,	Registered	Company,	provide	e the fol	lowing (	details.
----	------------	----------	---------	-----------	----------	----------

i) Private or public Company	
------------------------------	--

- iii) Give details of Directors as follows.

Kenya Shillings (Equivalent)....

	Names of Directors	Nationality	Citizenship	% shares owned
1				
2				
3				
4				
5				
6				
7				
8				

(0)	DISCLOSURE OF IN	TEREST- Interest of	f the Firm in the	Procuring Entity
(e)	DISCLUSURE OF IN	I EKESI - Imeresi o	ı ine r irm in ine	Procuring Emily

i)	Are there any person/persons in	(Name of Procuring Entity)
	who has/have an interest or relationship in this firm? Yes/No	

If yes, provide details as follows.

	Names of person	Designation in the Procuring Entity	Interest or Relationship with Tenderer
1			
2			
3			

ii	Con	flict	01	f interest	discl	osure

	Type of Conflict	Disclosure OR NO	YES	If YES provide details of the relationship with Tenderer
1	Tenderer is directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by or is under common control with another tenderer.			
2	Tenderer receives or has received any direct or indirect subsidy from another tenderer.			
3	Tenderer has the same legal representative as another tenderer			
4	Tender has a relationship with another tenderer, directly or through common third parties, that puts it in a position to influence the tender of another tenderer, or influence the decisions of the Procuring Entity regarding this tendering process.			
5	Any of the Tenderer's affiliates participated as a consultant in the preparation of the design or technical specifications of the works that are the subject of the tender.			
6	Tenderer would be providing goods, works, non- consulting services or consulting services during implementation of the contract Specified in this Tender Document.			
7	Tenderer has a close business or family relationship with a professional staff of the Procuring Entity who are directly or indirectly involved in the preparation of the Tender document or specifications of the Contract, and/or the Tenderer Evaluation process of such contract.			
8	Tenderer has a close business or family relationship with a professional staff of the Procuring Entity who would be involved in the implementation or supervision of the Contract.			
9	Has the conflict stemming from such relationship stated in item 7 and 8 above been resolved in a manner acceptable to the Procuring Entity throughout the tendering process and execution of the Contract.			

# f) Certification

(Signature)

On behalf of the Tenderer, I certify that the information given above is complete, current and accurate a date of submission.	s at the
Full Name	
Title or Designation	

(Date)

I, the for: <b>L KeRl</b>	CERTIFICATE OF INDEPENDENT TENDER DETERMINATION undersigned, in submitting the accompanying Letter of Tender to the KeRRA-Keiyo Marakwet Region AMAON – NGINIO -TENDEN PUBLIC (CHEBAI JUNCTION – TENDEN – SIMAT)(G81904), RA/008/KEMA/MW/21/22AIA/39/042-2021/2022 in response to the request for tenders made by: e of Tenderer] do hereby make the following statements that I certify to be true and complete in every respect:
I cer	tify, on behalf of [Name of Tenderer] that:
1.	I have read and I understand the contents of this Certificate;
2.	I understand that the Tender will be disqualified if this Certificate is found not to be true and complete in every respect;
3.	I am the authorized representative of the Tenderer with authority to sign this Certificate, and to submit the Tender on behalf of the Tenderer;
4.	For the purposes of this Certificate and the Tender, I understand that the word "competitor" shall include any individual or organization, other than the Tenderer, whether or not affiliated with the Tenderer, who:  a) has been requested to submit a Tender in response to this request for tenders;  b) could potentially submit a tender in response to this request for tenders, based on their qualifications, abilities or experience;
5.	<ul> <li>The Tenderer discloses that [check one of the following, as applicable:</li> <li>a) The Tenderer has arrived at the Tender independently from, and without consultation, communication, agreement or arrangement with, any competitor;</li> <li>b) the Tenderer has entered into consultations, communications, agreements or arrangements with one or more competitors regarding this request for tenders, and the Tenderer discloses, in the attached document(s), complete details thereof, including the names of the competitors and the nature of, and reasons for, such consultations, communications, agreements or arrangements;</li> </ul>
6.	<ul> <li>In particular, without limiting the generality of paragraphs (5)(a) or (5)(b) above, there has been no consultation, communication, agreement or arrangement with any competitor regarding:</li> <li>a) prices;</li> <li>b) methods, factors or formulas used to calculate prices;</li> <li>c) the intention or decision to submit, or not to submit, a tender; or</li> <li>d) the submission of a tender which does not meet the specifications of the request for Tenders; except as specifically disclosed pursuant to paragraph (5)(b) above;</li> </ul>
7.	In addition, there has been no consultation, communication, agreement or arrangement with any competitor regarding the quality, quantity, specifications or delivery particulars of the works or services to which this request for tenders relates, except as specifically authorized by the procuring authority or as specifically disclosed pursuant to paragraph (5)(b) above;
8.	the terms of the Tender have not been, and will not be, knowingly disclosed by the Tenderer, directly or indirectly, to any competitor, prior to the date and time of the official tender opening, or of the awarding of the Contract, whichever comes first, unless otherwise required by law or as specifically disclosed pursuant to paragraph (5)(b) above.
	NameTitle_ Date
	[Name, title and signature of authorized agent of Tenderer and Date].

C.	C. <u>SELF - DECLARATION FORMS</u>							
FC	FORM SD1							
		HAT THE PERSON/TENDERE MENTAND ASSET DISPOSAL	ER IS NOT DEBARRED IN THE M LACT 2015.	ATTER OF				
			being a do here					
			aging Director/Principal Officer/Director					
LA! No.	MAON – NGINIO -TE	NDEN PUBLIC (CHEBAI JU MW/21/22AIA/39/042-2021/202	pany) who is a Bidder in respect of T INCTION – TENDEN – SIMAT)(C 22 for KeRRA- Keiyo Marakwet 1	<b>581904),</b> Tender				
2.	THAT the aforesaid Bi procurement proceeding		ctors have not been debarred from par	rticipating in				
3.	THAT what is deponed to	herein above is true to the best of my	knowledge, information and belief.					
	(Signature)	(Date)	(Title)					
	Bidder Official Stamp							

		of P. O. Box	being a res	ident
of.		in the Republic of	do hereby make a statement as follow	vs: -
THA		Managing Director/Principal Officer/D	virector of the Company) who is a Bidder in r	espect (
SIM	ler No. <b>LAMAON – NO</b> (AT)(G81904), KeRRA	GINIO -TENDEN PUBLIC (CHI	EBAI JUNCTION – TENDEN – 12-2021/2022 – for KeRRA- Keiyo Ma	
1.	practice and has not beer		ractors will not engage in any corrupt or fraudy member of the Board, Management, Staff a <b>n</b> which is the procuring entity.	
2.			ntractors have not offered any inducement t d/or agents of <b>KeRRA- Keiyo Marakwet R</b> o	
3.	THAT the aforesaid Bi participating in the subje		ed in any corrosive practice with other bi	dders
4.	THAT what is deponed to	o herein above is true to the best of my k	nowledge information and belief.	
	(Title)	(Signature)	(Date)	
	Bidder's Official Stam	np		
	Bidder's Official Stam	np		
	Bidder's Official Stan	np		
	Bidder's Official Stan	np		

DECLARATION AND COMMITMENT TO THE CODE OF ETHICS  (person) on hehelf of (Name of the Business)
I
I do hereby commit to abide by the provisions of the Code of Ethics for persons participating in Public Procurement and Asset Disposal.
Name of Authorized signatory
Position
Office address Telephone
E-mail:
Name of the Firm/Company:
Date
(Company Seal/ Rubber Stamp where applicable)
Witness
Name Sign.
Date

#### D. APPENDIX 1- FRAUDAND CORRUPTION

(Appendix 1 shall not be modified)

#### 1. Purpose

The Government of Kenya's Anti-Corruption and Economic Crime laws and their sanction's policies and procedures, Public Procurement and Asset Disposal Act (no. 33 of 2015) and its Regulation, and any other Kenya's Acts or Regulations related to Fraud and Corruption, and similar offences, shall apply with respect to Public Procurement Processes and Contracts that are governed by the laws of Kenya.

## 2. Requirements

The Government of Kenya requires that all parties including Procuring Entities, Tenderers, (applicants/proposers), Consultants, Contractors and Suppliers; any Sub-contractors, Sub-consultants, Service providers or Suppliers; any Agents (whether declared or not); and any of their Personnel, involved and engaged in procurement under Kenya's Laws and Regulation, observe the highest standard of ethics during the procurement process, selection and contract execution of all contracts, and refrain from Fraud and Corruption and fully comply with Kenya's laws and Regulations as per paragraphs 1.1 above.

Kenya's public procurement and asset disposal act (no. 33 of 2015) under Section 66 describes rules to be followed and actions to be taken in dealing with Corrupt, Coercive, Obstructive, Collusive or Fraudulent practices, and Conflicts of Interest in procurement including consequences for offences committed. A few of the provisions noted below highlight Kenya's policy of no tolerance for such practices and behavior: -

- 1) a person to whom this Act applies shall not be involved in any corrupt, coercive, obstructive, collusive or fraudulent practice; or conflicts of interest in any procurement or asset disposal proceeding;
- 2) A person referred to under subsection (1) who contravenes the provisions of that sub-section commits an offence;
- 3) Without limiting the generality of the subsection (1) and (2), the person shall be:
  - a) disqualified from entering into a contract for a procurement or asset disposal proceeding; or
  - b) if a contract has already been entered into with the person, the contract shall be voidable;
- 4) The voiding of a contract by the procuring entity under subsection (7) does not limit any legal remedy the procuring entity may have;
- 5) An employee or agent of the procuring entity or a member of the Board or committee of the procuring entity who has a conflict of interest with respect to a procurement:
  - a) shall not take part in the procurement proceedings;
  - b) shall not, after a procurement contract has been entered into, take part in any decision relating to the procurement or contract; and
- c) shall not be a subcontractor for the bidder to whom was awarded contract, or a member of the group of bidders to whom the contract was awarded, but the subcontractor appointed shall meet all the requirements of this Act.
- 6) An employee, agent or member described in subsection (1) who refrains from doing anything prohibited under that subsection, but for that subsection, would have been within his or her duties shall disclose the conflict of interest to the procuring entity;
- 7) If a person contravenes subsection (1) with respect to a conflict of interest described in subsection (5)(a) and the contract is awarded to the person or his relative or to another person in whom one of them had a direct or indirect pecuniary interest, the contract shall be terminated and all costs incurred by the public entity shall be made good by the awarding officer. Etc.

In compliance with Kenya's laws, regulations and policies mentioned above, the Procuring Entity:

- a) Defines broadly, for the purposes of the above provisions, the terms set forth below as follows:
  - i) "corrupt practice" is the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value to influence improperly the actions of another party;
  - ii) "fraudulent practice" is any act or omission, including misrepresentation, that knowingly or recklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party to obtain financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation;

- "collusive practice" is an arrangement between two or more parties designed to achieve an improper purpose, including to influence improperly the actions of another party;
- "coercive practice" is impairing or harming, or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of the party to influence improperly the actions of a party;
- "obstructive practice" is: v)
  - deliberately destroying, falsifying, altering, or concealing of evidence material to the investigation or making false statements to investigators in order to materially impede investigation by Public Procurement Regulatory Authority (PPRA) or any other appropriate authority appointed by Government of Kenya into allegations of a corrupt, fraudulent, coercive, or collusive practice; and/or threatening, harassing, or intimidating any party to prevent it from disclosing its knowledge of matters relevant to the investigation or from pursuing the investigation; or
  - acts intended to materially impede the exercise of the PPRA's or the appointed authority's inspection and audit rights provided for under paragraph 2.3 e. below.
- Defines more specifically, in accordance with the above procurement Act provisions set forth for b) fraudulent and collusive practices as follows:
  - "fraudulent practice" includes a misrepresentation of fact in order to influence a procurement or disposal process or the exercise of a contract to the detriment of the procuring entity or the tenderer or the contractor, and includes collusive practices amongst tenderers prior to or after tender submission designed to establish tender prices at artificial non-competitive levels and to deprive the procuring entity of the benefits of free and open competition.
- Rejects a proposal for award of a contract if PPRA determines that the firm or individual recommended c) for award, any of its personnel, or its agents, or its sub-consultants, sub-contractors, service providers, suppliers and/ or their employees, has, directly or indirectly, engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive, or obstructive practices in competing for the contract in question;
- Pursuant to the Kenya's above stated Acts and Regulations, may sanction or recommend to appropriate d) authority (ies) for sanctioning and debarment of a firm or individual, as applicable under the Acts and Regulations;
- Requires that a clause be included in Tender documents and Request for Proposal documents requiring (i) e) Tenderers (applicants/proposers), Consultants, Contractors, and Suppliers, and their Sub-contractors, Sub-consultants, Service providers, Suppliers, Agents personnel, permit the PPRA or any other appropriate authority appointed by Government of Kenya to inspect<sup>2</sup> all accounts, records and other documents relating to the procurement process, selection and/or contract execution, and to have them audited by auditors appointed by the PPRA or any other appropriate authority appointed by Government of Kenya; and
- Pursuant to Section 62 of the above Act, requires Applicants/Tenderers to submit along with their f) Applications/Tenders/Proposals a "Self-Declaration Form" as included in the procurement document declaring that they and all parties involved in the procurement process and contract execution have not engaged/will not engage in any corrupt or fraudulent practices.

 $<sup>^{</sup>I}$  For the avoidance of doubt, a party's ineligibility to be awarded a contract shall include, without limitation, (i) applying for pre-qualification, expressing interest in a consultancy, and tendering, either directly or as a nominated sub-contractor, nominated consultant, nominated manufacturer or supplier, or nominated service provider, in respect of such contract, and (ii) entering into an addendum or amendment introducing a material modification to any existing contract.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Inspections in this context usually are investigative (i.e., forensic) in nature. They involve fact-finding activities undertaken by the Investigating Authority or persons appointed by the Procuring Entity to address specific matters related to investigations/audits, such as evaluating the veracity of an allegation of possible Fraud and Corruption, through the appropriate mechanisms. Such activity includes but is not limited to: accessing and examining a firm's or individual's financial records and information, and making copies thereof as relevant; accessing and examining any other documents, data and information (whether in hard copy or electronic format) deemed relevant for the investigation/audit, and making copies thereof as relevant; interviewing staff and other relevant individuals; performing physical inspections and site visits; and obtaining third party verification of information.

# FORM OF TENDER SECURITY (TENDER BOND) [The Surety shall fill in this Tender Bond Form in accordance with the instructions indicated.] BOND NO. 1. BY THIS BOND [name of tenderer] as Principal (hereinafter called "the Principal"), and [name, legal title, and address of surety], authorized to transact business in KENYA, as Surety (hereinafter called "the Surety"), are held and firmly bound unto Keiyo Marakwet Region as Obligee (hereinafter called KeRRA) in the sum of [amount of Bond][amount in words], for the payment of which sum, well and truly to be made, we, the said Principal and Surety, bind ourselves, our successors and assigns, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents. 2. WHEREAS the Principal has submitted or will submit a written Tender to the Procuring Entity dated the day of\_\_\_\_\_\_\_, 20 , for the supply of [name of Contract] (hereinafter called the "Tender"). NOW, THEREFORE, THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION is such that if the Principal: 3. has withdrawn its Tender during the period of Tender validity set forth in the Principal's Letter of Tender ("the Tender Validity Period"), or any extension thereto provided by the Principal; or having been notified of the acceptance of its Tender by the Procuring Entity during the Tender Validity Period or any extension thereto provided by the Principal; (i) failed to execute the Contract agreement; or (ii) has failed to furnish the Performance Security, in accordance with the Instructions to tenderers ("ITT") of the Procuring Entity's Tendering document. Then the Surety undertakes to immediately pay to the Procuring Entity up to the above amount upon receipt of the Procuring Entity's first written demand, without the Procuring Entity having to substantiate its demand, provided that in its demand the Procuring Entity shall state that the demand arises from the occurrence of any of the above events, specifying which event(s) has occurred. The Surety hereby agrees that its obligation will remain in full force and effect up to and including the 4. date 30 days after the date of expiration of the Tender Validity Period set forth in the Principal's Letter of Tender or any extension thereto provided by the Principal. 5. IN TESTIMONY WHEREOF, the Principal and the Surety have caused these presents to be executed in their respective names this \_\_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_\_.

Principal:\_\_\_\_\_\_Surety

(Signature)

(Printed name and title)

Corporate Seal

(Printed name and title)

(Signature)

# TENDER-SECURING DECLARATION FORM [The Bidder shall complete this Form in accordance with the instructions indicated] Date: [insert date (as day, month and year) of Tender Submission] To:......[insert complete name of Purchaser] I/We, the undersigned, declare that: I/We understand that, according to your conditions, bids must be supported by a Tender-Securing Declaration. 2. I/We accept that I/we will automatically be suspended from being eligible for tendering in any contract with the Purchaser for the period of time of twenty-four (24) months starting on the date of tender award or date of termination, if we are in breach of our obligation(s) under the bid conditions, because we – (a) have withdrawn our tender during the period of tender validity specified by us in the Tendering Data Sheet; or (b) having been notified of the acceptance of our Bid by the Purchaser during the period of bid validity, (i) fail or refuse to execute the Contract, if required, or (ii) fail or refuse to furnish the Performance Security, in accordance with the instructions to tenders. 3. I/We understand that this Tender Securing Declaration shall expire if we are not the successful Tenderer(s), upon the earlier of: a) our receipt of a copy of your notification of the name of the successful Tenderer; or b) Thirty (30) days after the expiration of our Tender. I/We understand that if I am/we are/in a Joint Venture, the Tender Securing Declaration must be in the name of the 4. Joint Venture that submits the bid, and the Joint Venture has not been legally constituted at the time of bidding, the Tender Securing Declaration shall be in the names of all future partners as named in the letter of intent.

Signed:

Capacity / title (director or partner or sole proprietor, etc.)

Schedule of Currency requirements	
Summary of currencies of the Tender for	[insert name of Section of the Works]
Name of Currency	Amounts payable
Local Currency (KShs)	
Provisional sums expressed in local currency	[to be entered by the Procuring Entity]
	_

## PART II - WORK REQUIREMENTS

#### **SECTION V - DRAWINGS**

A list of drawings shall be availed where necessary. The actual drawings including Site plans shall be annexed in a separate booklet as per the BoQs

#### **SECTION VI - SPECIFICATIONS**

Notes for preparing Specifications

- 1. Specifications must be drafted to present a clear and precise statement of the required standards of materials, and workmanship for tenderers to respond realistically and competitively to the requirements of the Procuring Entity and ensure responsiveness of tenders. The Specifications should require that all materials, plant, and other supplies to be permanently incorporated in the Works be new, unused, of the most recent or current models, and incorporating all recent improvements in design and materials unless provided otherwise in the Contract. Where the Contractor is responsible for the design of any part of the permanent Works, the extent of his obligations must be stated.
- 2. Specifications from previous similar projects are useful and may not be necessary to re-write specifications for every Works Contract.
- 3. There are considerable advantages in standardizing **General Specifications** for repetitive Works in recognized public sectors, such as highways, urban housing, irrigation and water supply. The General Specifications should cover all classes of workmanship, materials and equipment commonly involved in constructions, although not necessarily to be used in a particular works contract. Deletions or addenda should then adapt the General Specifications to the particular Works.
- 4. Care must be taken in drafting Specifications to ensure they are not restrictive. In the Specifications of standards for materials, plant and workmanship, existing Kenya Standards should be used as much as possible, otherwise recognized international standards may also be used.
- 5. The Procuring Entity should decide whether technical solutions to specified parts of the Works are to be permitted. Alternatives are appropriate in cases where obvious (and potentially less costly) alternatives are possible to the technical solutions indicated in tender documents for certain elements of the Works, taking into consideration the comparative specialized advantage of potential tenderers.
- 6. The Procuring Entity should provide a description of the selected parts of the Works with appropriate reference to Drawings, Specifications, Bills of Quantities, and Design or Performance criteria, stating that the alternative solutions shall be at least structurally and functionally equivalent to the basic design parameters and Specifications.
- 7. Such alternative solutions shall be accompanied by all information necessary for a complete evaluation by the Procuring Entity, including drawings, design calculations, technical specifications, breakdown of prices, proposed construction methodology, and other relevant details. Technical alternatives permitted in this manner shall be considered by the Procuring Entity each on its own merits and independently of whether the tenderer has priced the item as described in the Procuring Entity's design included with the tender documents.

## **SECTION VII- BILLS OF QUANTITIES**

## 1. Objectives

The objectives of the Bill of Quantities are:

- a) to provide sufficient information on the quantities of Works to be performed to enable tenders to be prepared efficiently and accurately; and
- b) when a Contract has been entered into, to provide a priced Bill of Quantities for use in the periodic valuation of Works executed.

In order to attain these objectives, Works should be itemized in the Bill of Quantities in sufficient detail to distinguish between the different classes of Works, or between Works of the same nature carried out in different locations or in other circumstances which may give rise to different considerations of cost. Consistent with these requirements, the layout and contents of the Bill of Quantities should be as simple and brief as possible.

## 2. Day work Schedule

A Day work Schedule should be included only if the probability of unforeseen work, outside the items included in the Bill of Quantities, is high. To facilitate checking by the Procuring Entity of the realism of rates quoted by the Tenderers, the Day work Schedule should normally comprise the following:

- a) A list of the various classes of labor, materials, and Constructional Plant for which basic day work rates or prices are to be inserted by the Tenderer, together with a statement of the conditions under which the Contractor shall be paid for work executed on a day work basis.
- b) Nominal quantities for each item of day work, to be priced by each Tenderer at day work rates as Tender. The rate to be entered by the Tenderer against each basic day work item should include the Contractor's profit, overheads, supervision, and other charges.

#### 3. Provisional Sums

A general provision for physical contingencies (quantity overruns) may be made by including a provisional sum in the Summary Bill of Quantities. Similarly, a contingency allowance for possible price increases should be provided as a provisional sum in the Summary priced Bill of Quantities. The inclusion of such provisional sums often facilitates budgetary approval by avoiding the need to request periodic supplementary approvals as the future need arises. Where such provisional sums or contingency allowances are used, the Special Conditions of Contract should state the manner in which they shall be used, and under whose authority (usually the Project Manager's).

The estimated cost of specialized work to be carried out, or of special goods to be supplied, by other contractors should be indicated in the relevant part of the Bill of Quantities as a particular provisional sum with an appropriate brief description. A separate procurement procedure is normally carried out by the Procuring Entity to select such specialized contractors. To provide an element of competition among the Tenderers in respect of any facilities, amenities, attendance, etc., to be provided by the successful Tenderer as prime Contractor for the use and convenience of the specialist contractors, each related provisional sum should be followed by an item in the Bill of Quantities inviting the Tenderer to quote a sum for such amenities, facilities, attendance, etc.

These Notes for Preparing a Bill of Quantities are intended only as information for the Procuring Entity or the person drafting the tendering document. They should not be included in the final tendering document.

## 4. The Bills of Quantities

The Bills of Quantities should be divided generally into the following sections:

- a) Preambles
- b) Preliminary items
- c) Work Items
- c) Day work Schedule; and
- d) Provisional items
- e) Summary.
- 5. The Summary to the Bills of Quantities will take this form or some other form but including these items.

Road

Code G81904 Section Name

Package: KeRRA/008/KEMA/MW/10%MIN/039/042/21|22

Bill of	Quantities	•			Page: 1	
Bill No.1	General: Office administration and overheads/Preliminaries				Project:	
Item No.	Description	Units	Quantity	Unit Bid Rate(Ksh)	Amount KSh	Technology
01-50-014	Field supervision	KS	200000	1.00	200,000.00	LB-MB
01-60-005	Publicity Sign Boards	KS	2			LB-MB
	Total Carried Forward to Summary:					

Road

Code G81904 Section Name

Package:

KeRRA/008/KEMA/MW/10%MIN/039/042/21|22

Bill of	Quantities				Page: 2	
Bill No.4	SITE CLEARANCE				Project:	
Item No.	Description	Units	Quantity	Unit Bid Rate(Ksh)	Amount KSh	Technology
04-50-003	Heavy Bush Clearing	M <sup>2</sup>	30917			LB
	Total Carried Forward to Summary:					

Road Code G81904 Section Name

Package:

KeRRA/008/KEMA/MW/10%MIN/039/042/21|22

Bill of	Quantities	•			Page: 3	
Bill No.5	EARTHWORKS				Project:	
Item No.	Description	Units	Quantity	Unit Bid Rate(Ksh)	Amount KSh	Technology
05-50-008	Cut to spoil in Soft	M³	2000			LB
	Total Carried Forward to					
	Summary:					

Road

Code G81904 Section Name

Package:

KeRRA/008/KEMA/MW/10%MIN/039/042/21|22

Bill of	Quantities				Page: 4	
Bill No.8	CULVERT AND DRAINAGE WORKS				Project:	
Item No.	Description	Units	Quantity	Unit Bid Rate(Ksh)	Amount KSh	Technology
08-60-025	Culvert Installation 600 mm with surround	METERS	40			LB
08-60-027	Culvert Installation 900 mm with surround	METERS	56			LB
	Total Carried Forward to Summary:					

Road

Code G81904 Section Name

Package:

KeRRA/008/KEMA/MW/10%MIN/039/042/21|22

Bill of	Quantities				Page: 5	
Bill No.10	GRADING AND GRAVELLING WORKS				Project:	
Item No.	Description	Units	Quantity	Unit Bid Rate(Ksh)	Amount KSh	Technology
10-50-001	Heavy grading without watering or compaction instructed by the Engineer	M²	70000			MB
10-60-003	Gravel Patching	M³	1725			MB
	Total Carried Forward to Summary:					

RoadCode G81904

Structure: Section Name

Package: KeRRA/008/KEMA/MW/10%MIN/039/042/21|22 Lamaon-Nginio-Tenden publick road(chebai junction tenden simat section)

Contractor	0	
Bill of	Quantities	Page: 1
	Summary	Project:
Item No.	Description	Amount (KShs)
1	General: Office administration and overheads/Preliminaries	
4	SITE CLEARANCE	
5	EARTHWORKS	
8	CULVERT AND DRAINAGE WORKS	
10	GRADING AND GRAVELLING WORKS	
	Sub Total	
	VAT @ 16 %	
	Total	
	Carried to page on the form of Tender	

## PART III - CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT AND CONTRACT FORMS

#### SECTION VIII - GENERAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT

These General Conditions of Contract (GCC), read in conjunction with the Special Conditions of Contract (SCC) and other documents listed therein, should be a complete document expressing fairly the rights and obligations of both parties.

These General Conditions of Contract have been developed on the basis of considerable international experience in the drafting and management of contracts, bearing in mind a trend in the construction industry towards simpler, more straightforward language.

The GCC can be used for both smaller admeasurement contracts and lump sum contracts.

#### **General Conditions of Contract**

#### A. General

## 1. Definitions

Boldface type is used to identify defined terms.

- a) **The Accepted Contract** Amount means the amount accepted in the Letter of Acceptance for the execution and completion of the Works and the remedying of any defects.
- b) **The Activity Schedule** is a schedule of the activities comprising the construction, installation, testing, and commissioning of the Works in a lump sum contract. It includes a lump sum price for each activity, which is used for valuations and for assessing the effects of Variations and Compensation Events.
- c) **The Adjudicator** is the person appointed jointly by the Procuring Entity and the Contractor to resolve disputes in the first instance, as provided for in GCC 23.
- d) **Bill of Quantities** means the priced and completed Bill of Quantities forming part of the Bid.
- e) **Compensation Events** are those defined in GCC Clause 42 hereunder.
- f) **The Completion Date** is the date of completion of the Works as certified by the Project Manager, in accordance with GCC Sub-Clause 53.1.
- g) **The Contract** is the Contract between the Procuring Entity and the Contractor to execute, complete, and maintain the Works. It consists of the documents listed in GCC Sub-Clause 2.3 below.
- h) **The Contractor** is the party whose Bid to carry out the Works has been accepted by the Procuring Entity.
- i) **The Contractor's Bid** is the completed bidding document submitted by the Contractor to the Procuring Entity.
- j) **The Contract Price** is the Accepted Contract Amount stated in the Letter of Acceptance and thereafter as adjusted in accordance with the Contract.
- k) **Days** are calendar days; months are calendar months.
- 1) **Day work**s are varied work inputs subject to payment on a time basis for the Contractor's employees and Equipment, in addition to payments for associated Materials and Plant.
- m) **A Defect** is any part of the Works not completed in accordance with the Contract.
- n) **The Defects** Liability Certificate is the certificate issued by Project Manager upon correction of defects by the Contractor.
- o) **The Defects Liability Period** is the period **named in the SCC** pursuant to Sub-Clause 34.1 and calculated from the Completion Date.
- p) **Drawings** means the drawings of the Works, as included in the Contract, and any additional and modified drawings issued by (or on behalf of) the Procuring Entity in accordance with the Contract, include calculations and other information provided or approved by the Project Manager for the execution of the Contract.
- q) **The Procuring Entity** is the party who employs the Contractor to carry out the Works, **as specified in the SCC**, who is also the Procuring Entity.
- r) **Equipment** is the Contractor's machinery and vehicles brought temporarily to the Site to construct the Works.

- s) "In writing" or "written" means hand-written, type-written, printed or electronically made, and resulting in a permanent record;
- t) The Initial Contract Price is the Contract Price listed in the Procuring Entity's Letter of Acceptance.
- u) **The Intended Completion Date** is the date on which it is intended that the Contractor shall complete the Works. The Intended Completion Date is **specified in the SCC**. The Intended Completion Date may be revised only by the Project Manager by issuing an extension of time or an acceleration order.
- v) **Materials** are all supplies, including consumables, used by the Contractor for incorporation in the Works.
- w) **Plant i**s any integral part of the Works that shall have a mechanical, electrical, chemical, or biological function.
- x) **The Project Manager** is the person **named in the SCC** (or any other competent person appointed by the Procuring Entity and notified to the Contractor, to act in replacement of the Project Manager) who is responsible for supervising the execution of the Works and administering the Contract.
- y) **SCC** means Special Conditions of Contract.
- z) The Site is the area of the works as defined as such in the SCC.
  - **aa) Site Investigation Reports** are those that were included in the bidding document and are factual and interpretative reports about the surface and subsurface conditions at the Site.
  - **bb) Specification** means the Specification of the Works included in the Contract and any modification or addition made or approved by the Project Manager.
  - **cc)** The Start Date is given in the SCC. It is the latest date when the Contractor shall commence execution of the Works. It does not necessarily coincide with any of the Site Possession Dates.
  - **dd)** A **Subcontractor** is a person or corporate body who has a Contract with the Contractor to carry out a part of the work in the Contract, which includes work on the Site.
  - **ee**) Temporary Works are works designed, constructed, installed, and removed by the Contractor that are needed for construction or installation of the Works.
  - ff) A Variation is an instruction given by the Project Manager which varies the Works.
  - **gg**) The Works are what the Contract requires the Contractor to construct, install, and turn over to the Procuring Entity, **as defined in the SCC**.

#### 2. Interpretation

In interpreting these GCC, words indicating one gender include all genders. Words indicating the singular also include the plural and words indicating the plural also include the singular. Headings have no significance. Words have their normal meaning under the language of the Contract unless specifically defined. The Project Manager shall provide instructions clarifying queries about these GCC.

If sectional completion is **specified in the SCC**, references in the GCC to the Works, the Completion Date, and the Intended Completion Date apply to any Section of the Works (other than references to the Completion Date and Intended Completion Date for the whole of the Works).

The documents forming the Contract shall be interpreted in the following order of priority:

- a) Agreement,
- b) Letter of Acceptance,
- c) Contractor's Bid,
- d) Special Conditions of Contract,
- e) General Conditions of Contract, including Appendices,
- f) Specifications,
- g) Drawings,
- h) Bill of Quantities<sup>6</sup>, and
- i) any other document **listed in the SCC** as forming part of the Contract.

6	In lump sum contraci	s. delete ".	Bill of Ouantities'	and replace with	"Activity Schedule."

#### 3. Language and Law

The language of the Contract is English Language and the law governing the Contract are the Laws of Kenya.

Throughout the execution of the Contract, the Contractor shall comply with the import of goods and services prohibitions in the Procuring Entity's Country when

- a) as a matter of law or official regulations, Kenya prohibits commercial relations with that country; or
- b) by an act of compliance with a decision of the United Nations Security Council taken under Chapter VII of the Charter of the United Nations, Kenya prohibits any import of goods from that country or any payments to any country, person, or entity in that country.

## 4. Project Manager's Decisions

Except where otherwise specifically stated, the Project Manager shall decide contractual matters between the Procuring Entity and the Contractor in the role representing the Procuring Entity.

## 5. Delegation

Otherwise **specified in the SCC**, the Project Manager may delegate any of his duties and responsibilities to other people, except to the Adjudicator, after notifying the Contractor, and may revoke any delegation after notifying the Contractor.

#### 6. Communications

Communications between parties that are referred to in the Conditions shall be effective only when in writing. A notice shall be effective only when it is delivered.

## 7. Subcontracting

The Contractor may subcontract with the approval of the Project Manager, but may not assign the Contract without the approval of the Procuring Entity in writing. Subcontracting shall not alter the Contractor's obligations.

#### 8. Other Contractors

The Contractor shall cooperate and share the Site with other contractors, public authorities, utilities, and the Procuring Entity between the dates given in the Schedule of Other Contractors, as **referred to in the SCC.** The Contractor shall also provide facilities and services for them as described in the Schedule. The Procuring Entity may modify the Schedule of Other Contractors, and shall notify the Contractor of any such modification.

## 9. Personnel and Equipment

The Contractor shall employ the key personnel and use the equipment identified in its Bid, to carry out the Works or other personnel and equipment approved by the Project Manager. The Project Manager shall approve any proposed replacement of key personnel and equipment only if their relevant qualifications or characteristics are substantially equal to or better than those proposed in the Bid.

If the Project Manager asks the Contractor to remove a person who is a member of the Contractor's staff or work force, stating the reasons, the Contractor shall ensure that the person leaves the Site within seven days and has no further connection with the work in the Contract.

If the Procuring Entity, Project Manager or Contractor determines, that any employee of the Contractor be determined to have engaged in Fraud and Corruption during the execution of the Works, then that employee shall be removed in accordance with Clause 9.2 above.

#### 10. Procuring Entity's and Contractor's Risks

The Procuring Entity carries the risks which this Contract states are Procuring Entity's risks, and the Contractor carries the risks which this Contract states are Contractor's risks.

## 11. Procuring Entity's Risks

From the Start Date until the Defects Liability Certificate has been issued, the following are Procuring Entity's risks:

- a) The risk of personal injury, death, or loss of or damage to property (excluding the Works, Plant, Materials, and Equipment), which are due to
  - i) use or occupation of the Site by the Works or for the purpose of the Works, which is the unavoidable result of the Works or
  - ii) negligence, breach of statutory duty, or interference with any legal right by the Procuring Entity or by any person employed by or contracted to him except the Contractor.
- b) The risk of damage to the Works, Plant, Materials, and Equipment to the extent that it is due to a fault of the Procuring Entity or in the Procuring Entity's design, or due to war or radioactive contamination directly affecting the country where the Works are to be executed.

From the Completion Date until the Defects Liability Certificate has been issued, the risk of loss of or damage to the Works, Plant, and Materials is a Procuring Entity's risk except loss or damage due to

- a) a Defect which existed on the Completion Date,
- b) an event occurring before the Completion Date, which was not itself a Procuring Entity's risk, or
- c) the activities of the Contractor on the Site after the Completion Date.

#### 12. Contractor's Risks

From the Starting Date until the Defects Liability Certificate has been issued, the risks of personal injury, death, and loss of or damage to property (including, without limitation, the Works, Plant, Materials, and Equipment) which are not Procuring Entity's risks are Contractor's risks.

#### 13. Insurance

The Contractor shall provide, in the joint names of the Procuring Entity and the Contractor, insurance cover from the Start Date to the end of the Defects Liability Period, in the amounts and deductibles **stated in the SCC** for the following events which are due to the Contractor's risks:

- a) loss of or damage to the Works, Plant, and Materials;
- b) loss of or damage to Equipment;
- c) loss of or damage to property (except the Works, Plant, Materials, and Equipment) in connection with the Contract; and
- d) personal injury or death.

Policies and certificates for insurance shall be delivered by the Contractor to the Project Manager for the Project Manager's approval before the Start Date. All such insurance shall provide for compensation to be payable in the types and proportions of currencies required to rectify the loss or damage incurred.

If the Contractor does not provide any of the policies and certificates required, the Procuring Entity may effect the insurance which the Contractor should have provided and recover the premiums the Procuring Entity has paid from payments otherwise due to the Contractor or, if no payment is due, the payment of the premiums shall be a debt due.

Alterations to the terms of an insurance shall not be made without the approval of the Project Manager.

Both parties shall comply with any conditions of the insurance policies.

#### 14. Site Data

The Contractor shall be deemed to have examined any Site Data **referred to in the SCC**, supplemented by any information available to the Contractor.

#### 15. Contractor to Construct the Works

The Contractor shall construct and install the Works in accordance with the Specifications and Drawings.

## 16. The Works to Be Completed by the Intended Completion Date

The Contractor may commence execution of the Works on the Start Date and shall carry out the Works in accordance with the Program submitted by the Contractor, as updated with the approval of the Project Manager, and complete them by the Intended Completion Date.

## 17. Approval by the Project Manager

The Contractor shall submit Specifications and Drawings showing the proposed Temporary Works to the Project Manager, for his approval.

The Contractor shall be responsible for design of Temporary Works.

The Project Manager's approval shall not alter the Contractor's responsibility for design of the Temporary Works.

The Contractor shall obtain approval of third parties to the design of the Temporary Works, where required.

All Drawings prepared by the Contractor for the execution of the temporary or permanent Works, are subject to prior approval by the Project Manager before this use.

#### 18. Safety

The Contractor shall be responsible for the safety of all activities on the Site.

#### 19. Discoveries

Anything of historical or other interest or of significant value unexpectedly discovered on the Site shall be the property of the Procuring Entity. The Contractor shall notify the Project Manager of such discoveries and carry out the Project Manager's instructions for dealing with them.

## 20. Possession of the Site

The Procuring Entity shall give possession of all parts of the Site to the Contractor. If possession of a part is not given by the date **stated in the SCC**, the Procuring Entity shall be deemed to have delayed the start of the relevant activities, and this shall be a Compensation Event.

#### 21. Access to the Site

The Contractor shall allow the Project Manager and any person authorized by the Project Manager access to the Site and to any place where work in connection with the Contract is being carried out or is intended to be carried out.

## 22. Instructions, Inspections and Audits

The Contractor shall carry out all instructions of the Project Manager which comply with the applicable laws where the Site is located.

The Contractor shall keep, and shall make all reasonable efforts to cause its Subcontractors and sub-consultants to keep, accurate and systematic accounts and records in respect of the Works in such form and details as will clearly identify relevant time changes and costs.

The Contractor shall permit and shall cause its subcontractors and sub-consultants to permit, the Procuring Entity and/or persons appointed by the Public Procurement Regulatory Authority to inspect the Site and/or the accounts and records relating to the procurement process, selection and/or contract execution, and to have such accounts and records audited by auditors appointed by the Public Procurement Regulatory Authority. The Contractor's and its Subcontractors' and sub-consultants' attention is drawn to Sub-Clause 25.1 (Fraud and Corruption) which provides, inter alia, that acts intended to materially impede the exercise of the Public Procurement Regulatory Authority's inspection and audit rights constitute a prohibited practice subject to contract termination (as well as to a determination of ineligibility pursuant to the Public Procurement Regulatory Authority's prevailing sanctions procedures).

## 23. Appointment of the Adjudicator

The Adjudicator shall be appointed jointly by the Procuring Entity and the Contractor, at the time of the Procuring Entity's issuance of the Letter of Acceptance. If, in the Letter of Acceptance, the Procuring Entity does not agree on the appointment of the Adjudicator, the Procuring Entity will request the Appointing Authority **designated in the SCC**, to appoint the Adjudicator within 14 days of receipt of such request.

Should the Adjudicator resign or die, or should the Procuring Entity and the Contractor agree that the Adjudicator is not functioning in accordance with the provisions of the Contract, a new Adjudicator shall be jointly appointed by the Procuring Entity and the Contractor. In case of disagreement between the Procuring Entity and the Contractor, within 30 days, the Adjudicator shall be designated by the Appointing Authority **designated in the SCC** at the request of either party, within 14 days of receipt of such request.

## 24. Settlement of Claims and Disputes

#### **Contractor's Claims**

If the Contractor considers itself to be entitled to any extension of the Time for Completion and/or any additional payment, under any Clause of these Conditions or otherwise in connection with the Contract, the Contractor shall give Notice to the Project Manager, describing the event or circumstance giving rise to the claim. The notice shall be given as soon as practicable, and not later than 30 days after the Contractor became aware, or should have become aware, of the event or circumstance.

If the Contractor fails to give notice of a claim within such period of 30 days, the Time for Completion shall not be extended, the Contractor shall not be entitled to additional payment, and the Procuring Entity shall be discharged from all liability in connection with the claim. Otherwise, the following provisions of this Sub- Clause shall apply.

The Contractor shall also submit any other notices which are required by the Contract, and supporting particulars for the claim, all as relevant to such event or circumstance.

The Contractor shall keep such contemporary records as may be necessary to substantiate any claim, either on the Site or at another location acceptable to the Project Manager. Without admitting the Procuring Entity's liability, the Project Manager may, after receiving any notice under this Sub-Clause, monitor the record-keeping and/or instruct the Contractor to keep further contemporary records. The Contractor shall permit the Project Manager to inspect all these records, and shall (if instructed) submit copies to the Project Manager.

Within 42 days after the Contractor became aware (or should have become aware) of the event or circumstance giving rise to the claim, or within such other period as may be proposed by the Contractor and approved by the Project Manager, the Contractor shall send to the Project Manager a fully detailed claim which includes full supporting particulars of the basis of the claim and of the extension of time and/or additional payment claimed. If the event or circumstance giving rise to the claim has a continuing effect:

- a) this fully detailed claim shall be considered as interim;
- b) the Contractor shall send further interim claims at monthly intervals, giving the accumulated delay and/or amount claimed, and such further particulars as the Project Manager may reasonably require; and
- c) the Contractor shall send a final claim within 30 days after the end of the effects resulting from the event or circumstance, or within such other period as may be proposed by the Contractor and approved by the Project Manager.

Within 42 days after receiving a Notice of a claim or any further particulars supporting a previous claim, or within such other period as may be proposed by the Project Manager and approved by the Contractor, the Project Manager shall respond with approval, or with disapproval and detailed comments. He may also request any necessary further particulars, but shall nevertheless give his response on the principles of the claim within the above defined time period.

Within the above defined period of 42 days, the Project Manager shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause

3.5 [Determinations] to agree or determine (i) the extension (if any) of the Time for Completion (before or after its expiry) in accordance with Sub-Clause 8.4 [Extension of Time for Completion], and/or (ii) the additional payment (if any) to which the Contractor is entitled under the Contract.

Each Payment Certificate shall include such additional payment for any claim as has been reasonably substantiated as due under the relevant provision of the Contract. Unless and until the particulars supplied are sufficient to substantiate the whole of the claim, the Contractor shall only be entitled to payment for such part of the claim as he has been able to substantiate.

If the Project Manager does not respond within the timeframe defined in this Clause, either Party may consider that the claim is rejected by the Project Manager and any of the Parties may refer to Arbitration in accordance with Sub-Clause 24.4 [Arbitration].

The requirements of this Sub-Clause are in addition to those of any other Sub-Clause which may apply to a claim. If the Contractor fails to comply with this or another Sub-Clause in relation to any claim, any extension of time and/or additional payment shall take account of the extent (if any) to which the failure has prevented or prejudiced proper investigation of the claim, unless the claim is excluded under the second paragraph of this Sub-Clause 24.3.

#### Amicable Settlement

Where a notice of a claim has been given, both Parties shall attempt to settle the dispute amicably before the commencement of arbitration. However, unless both Parties agree otherwise, the Party giving a notice of a claim in accordance with Sub-Clause 24.1 above should move to commence arbitration after the fifty-sixth day from the day on which a notice of a claim was given, even if no attempt at an amicable settlement has been made.

#### Matters that may be referred to arbitration

Notwithstanding anything stated herein the following matters may be referred to arbitration before the practical completion of the Works or abandonment of the Works or termination of the Contract by either party:

- a) The appointment of a replacement Project Manager upon the said person ceasing to act.
- b) Whether or not the issue of an instruction by the Project Manager is empowered by these Conditions.
- c) Whether or not a certificate has been improperly withheld or is not in accordance with these Conditions.
- e) Any dispute arising in respect of war risks or war damage.
- f) All other matters shall only be referred to arbitration after the completion or alleged completion of the Works or termination or alleged termination of the Contract, unless the Procuring Entity and the Contractor agree otherwise in writing.

#### Arbitration

Any claim or dispute between the Parties arising out of or in connection with the Contract not settled amicably in accordance with Sub-Clause 24.3 shall be finally settled by arbitration.

No arbitration proceedings shall be commenced on any claim or dispute where notice of a claim or dispute has not been given by the applying party within ninety days of the occurrence or discovery of the matter or issue giving rise to the dispute.

Notwithstanding the issue of a notice as stated above, the arbitration of such a claim or dispute shall not commence unless an attempt has in the first instance been made by the parties to settle such claim or dispute amicably with or without the assistance of third parties. Proof of such attempt shall be required.

The Arbitrator shall, without prejudice to the generality of his powers, have powers to direct such measurements, computations, tests or valuations as may in his opinion be desirable in order to determine the rights of the parties and assess and award any sums which ought to have been the subject of or included in any certificate.

The Arbitrator shall, without prejudice to the generality of his powers, have powers to open up, review and revise any certificate, opinion, decision, requirement or notice and to determine all matters in dispute which shall be submitted to him in the same manner as if no such certificate, opinion, decision requirement or notice had been given.

The arbitrators shall have full power to open up, review and revise any certificate, determination, instruction, opinion or valuation of the Project Manager, relevant to the dispute. Nothing shall disqualify representatives of the Parties and the Project Manager from being called as a witness and giving evidence before the arbitrators on any matter whatsoever relevant to the dispute.

Neither Party shall be limited in the proceedings before the arbitrators to the evidence, or to the reasons for

dissatisfaction given in its Notice of Dissatisfaction.

Arbitration may be commenced prior to or after completion of the Works. The obligations of the Parties, and the Project Manager shall not be altered by reason of any arbitration being conducted during the progress of the Works.

24.4.8 The terms of the remuneration of each or all the members of Arbitration shall be mutually agreed upon by the Parties when agreeing the terms of appointment. Each Party shall be responsible for paying one-half of this remuneration.

## **Arbitration with National Contractors**

If the Contract is with national contractors, arbitration proceedings will be conducted in accordance with the Arbitration Laws of Kenya. In case of any claim or dispute, such claim or dispute shall be notified in writing by either party to the other with a request to submit it to arbitration and to concur in the appointment of an Arbitrator within thirty days of the notice. The dispute shall be referred to the arbitration and final decision of a person to be agreed between the parties. Failing agreement to concur in the appointment of an Arbitrator, the Arbitrator shall be appointed, on the request of the applying party, by the Chairman or Vice Chairman of any of the following professional institutions;

- i) Architectural Association of Kenya
- ii) Institute of Quantity Surveyors of Kenya
- iii) Association of Consulting Engineers of Kenya
- iv) Chartered Institute of Arbitrators (Kenya Branch)
- v) Institution of Engineers of Kenya

The institution written to first by the aggrieved party shall take precedence over all other institutions.

## Alternative Arbitration Proceedings

Alternatively, the Parties may refer the matter to the Nairobi Centre for International Arbitration (NCIA) which offers a neutral venue for the conduct of national and international arbitration with commitment to providing institutional support to the arbitral process.

## Failure to Comply with Arbitrator's Decision

The award of such Arbitrator shall be final and binding upon the parties.

In the event that a Party fails to comply with a final and binding Arbitrator's decision, then the other Party may, without prejudice to any other rights it may have, refer the matter to a competent court of law.

## Contract operations to continue

Notwithstanding any reference to arbitration herein,

- a) the parties shall continue to perform their respective obligations under the Contract unless they otherwise agree; and
- b) the Procuring Entity shall pay the Contractor any monies due the Contractor.

#### 25. Fraud and Corruption

The Government requires compliance with the country's Anti-Corruption laws and its prevailing sanctions policies and procedures as set forth in the Constitution of Kenya and its Statutes.

The Procuring Entity requires the Contractor to disclose any commissions or fees that may have been paid or are to be paid to agents or any other party with respect to the bidding process or execution of the Contract. The information disclosed must include at least the name and address of the agent or other party, the amount and currency, and the purpose of the commission, gratuity or fee.

#### B. Time Control

## 1. Program

Within the time **stated in the SCC**, after the date of the Letter of Acceptance, the Contractor shall submit to the Project Manager for approval a Program showing the general methods, arrangements, order, and timing for all the activities in the Works. In the case of a lump sum contract, the activities in the Program shall be consistent with those in the Activity Schedule.

An update of the Program shall be a program showing the actual progress achieved on each activity and the effect of the progress achieved on the timing of the remaining work, including any changes to the sequence of the activities.

The Contractor shall submit to the Project Manager for approval an updated Program at intervals no longer than the period **stated in the SCC.** If the Contractor does not submit an updated Program within this period, the Project Manager may withhold the amount **stated in the SCC** from the next payment certificate and continue to withhold this amount until the next payment after the date on which the overdue Program has been submitted. In the case of a lump sum contract, the Contractor shall provide an updated Activity Schedule within 14 days of being instructed to by the Project Manager.

The Project Manager's approval of the Program shall not alter the Contractor's obligations. The Contractor may revise the Program and submit it to the Project Manager again at any time. A revised Program shall show the effect of Variations and Compensation Events.

## 2. Extension of the Intended Completion Date

The Project Manager shall extend the Intended Completion Date if a Compensation Event occurs or a Variation is issued which makes it impossible for Completion to be achieved by the Intended Completion Date without the Contractor taking steps to accelerate the remaining work, which would cause the Contractor to incur additional cost.

The Project Manager shall decide whether and by how much to extend the Intended Completion Date within 21 days of the Contractor asking the Project Manager for a decision upon the effect of a Compensation Event or Variation and submitting full supporting information. If the Contractor has failed to give early warning of a delay or has failed to cooperate in dealing with a delay, the delay by this failure shall not be considered in assessing the new Intended Completion Date.

#### 3. Acceleration

When the Procuring Entity wants the Contractor to finish before the Intended Completion Date, the Project Manager shall obtain priced proposals for achieving the necessary acceleration from the Contractor. If the Procuring Entity accepts these proposals, the Intended Completion Date shall be adjusted accordingly and confirmed by both the Procuring Entity and the Contractor.

If the Contractor's priced proposals for an acceleration are accepted by the Procuring Entity, they are incorporated in the Contract Price and treated as a Variation.

## 4. Delays Ordered by the Project Manager

The Project Manager may instruct the Contractor to delay the start or progress of any activity within the Works.

## 5. Management Meetings

Either the Project Manager or the Contractor may require the other to attend a management meeting. The business of a management meeting shall be to review the plans for remaining work and to deal with matters raised in accordance with the early warning procedure.

The Project Manager shall record the business of management meetings and provide copies of the record to those attending the meeting and to the Procuring Entity. The responsibility of the parties for actions to be taken shall be decided by the Project Manager either at the management meeting or after the management meeting

and stated in writing to all who attended the meeting.

## 6. Early Warning

The Contractor shall warn the Project Manager at the earliest opportunity of specific likely future events or circumstances that may adversely affect the quality of the work, increase the Contract Price, or delay the execution of the Works. The Project Manager may require the Contractor to provide an estimate of the expected effect of the future event or circumstance on the Contract Price and Completion Date. The estimate shall be provided by the Contractor as soon as reasonably possible.

The Contractor shall cooperate with the Project Manager in making and considering proposals for how the effect of such an event or circumstance can be avoided or reduced by anyone involved in the work and in carrying out any resulting instruction of the Project Manager.

## C. Quality Control

## 1. Identifying Defects

The Project Manager shall check the Contractor's work and notify the Contractor of any Defects that are found. Such checking shall not affect the Contractor's responsibilities. The Project Manager may instruct the Contractor to search for a Defect and to uncover and test any work that the Project Manager considers may have a Defect.

#### 2. Tests

If the Project Manager instructs the Contractor to carry out a test not specified in the Specification to check whether any work has a Defect and the test shows that it does, the Contractor shall pay for the test and any samples. If there is no Defect, the test shall be a Compensation Event.

#### 3. Correction of Defects

The Project Manager shall give notice to the Contractor of any Defects before the end of the Defects Liability Period, which begins at Completion, and is **defined in the SCC**. The Defects Liability Period shall be extended for as long as Defects remain to be corrected.

Every time notice of a Defect is given, the Contractor shall correct the notified Defect within the length of time specified by the Project Manager's notice.

#### 4. Uncorrected Defects

If the Contractor has not corrected a Defect within the time specified in the Project Manager's notice, the Project Manager shall assess the cost of having the Defect corrected, and the Contractor shall pay this amount.

#### D. Cost Control

# 1. Contract Price<sup>7</sup>

The Bill of Quantities shall contain priced items for the Works to be performed by the Contractor. The Bill of Quantities is used to calculate the Contract Price. The Contractor will be paid for the quantity of the work accomplished at the rate in the Bill of Quantities for each item.

# 2 Changes in the Contract Price<sup>8</sup>

If the final quantity of the work done differs from the quantity in the Bill of Quantities for the particular item by more than 25 percent, provided the change exceeds 1 percent of the Initial Contract Price, the Project Manager shall adjust the rate to allow for the change. The Project Manager shall not adjust rates from changes in quantities if thereby the Initial Contract Price is exceeded by more than 15 percent, except with the prior approval of the Procuring Entity.

If requested by the Project Manager, the Contractor shall provide the Project Manager with a detailed cost breakdown of any rate in the Bill of Quantities.

#### 3. Variations

All Variations shall be included in updated Programs produced by the Contractor.

The Contractor shall provide the Project Manager with a quotation for carrying out the Variation when requested to do so by the Project Manager. The Project Manager shall assess the quotation, which shall be given within seven (7) days of the request or within any longer period stated by the Project Manager and before the Variation is ordered.

If the Contractor's quotation is unreasonable, the Project Manager may order the Variation and make a change to the Contract Price, which shall be based on the Project Manager's own forecast of the effects of the Variation on the Contractor's costs.

If the Project Manager decides that the urgency of varying the work would prevent a quotation being given and considered without delaying the work, no quotation shall be given and the Variation shall be treated as a Compensation Event.

The Contractor shall not be entitled to additional payment for costs that could have been avoided by giving early warning.

If the work in the Variation corresponds to an item description in the Bill of Quantities and if, in the opinion of the Project Manager, the quantity of work above the limit stated in Sub-Clause 39.1 or the timing of its execution do not cause the cost per unit of quantity to change, the rate in the Bill of Quantities shall be used to calculate the value of the Variation. If the cost per unit of quantity changes, or if the nature or timing of the work in the Variation does not correspond with items in the Bill of Quantities, the quotation by the Contractor shall be in the form of new rates for the relevant items of work  $^{10}$ .

Value Engineering: The Contractor may prepare, at its own cost, a value engineering proposal at any time during the performance of the contract. The value engineering proposal shall, at a minimum, include the following;

- a) the proposed change(s), and a description of the difference to the existing contract requirements;
- b) a full cost/benefit analysis of the proposed change(s) including a description and estimate of costs (including life cycle costs) the Procuring Entity may incur in implementing the value engineering proposal; and
- c) a description of any effect(s) of the change on performance/functionality.

The Procuring Entity may accept the value engineering proposal if the proposal demonstrates benefits that:

- a) accelerate the contract completion period; or
- b) reduce the Contract Price or the life cycle costs to the Procuring Entity; or
- c) improve the quality, efficiency, safety or sustainability of the Facilities; or
- d) yield any other benefits to the Procuring Entity, without compromising the functionality of the Works.

If the value engineering proposal is approved by the Procuring Entity and results in:

- a) a reduction of the Contract Price; the amount to be paid to the Contractor shall be the **percentage specified in the SCC** of the reduction in the Contract Price; or
- b) an increase in the Contract Price; but results in a reduction in life cycle costs due to any benefit described in (a) to (d) above, the amount to be paid to the Contractor shall be the full increase in the Contract Price.

#### 4. Cash Flow Forecasts

When the Program<sup>11</sup>, is updated, the Contractor shall provide the Project Manager with an updated cash flow forecast. The cash flow forecast shall include different currencies, as defined in the Contract, converted as necessary using the Contract exchange rates.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>In lump sum contracts, replace GCC Sub-Clauses 36.1 as follows:

<sup>36.1</sup> The Contractor shall provide updated Activity Schedules within 14 days of being instructed to by the Project Manager. The Activity Schedule shall contain the priced activities for the Works to be performed by the Contractor. The Activity Schedule is used to monitor and control the performance of activities on which basis the Contractor will be paid. If payment for materials on site shall be made separately, the Contractor shall show delivery of Materials to the Site separately on the Activity Schedule

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>In lump sum contracts, replace entire GCC Clause 37 with new GCC Sub-Clause 37.1, as follows:

The Activity Schedule shall be amended by the Contractor to accommodate changes of Program or method of working made at the Contractor's own discretion. Prices in the Activity Schedule shall not be altered when the Contractor makes such changes to the Activity Schedule.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>In lump sum contracts, add "and Activity Schedules" after "Programs." <sup>10</sup>In lump sum contracts, delete this paragraph.

## 5. Payment Certificates

The Contractor shall submit to the Project Manager monthly statements of the estimated value of the work executed less the cumulative amount certified previously.

The Project Manager shall check the Contractor's monthly statement and certify the amount to be paid to the Contractor.

The value of work executed shall be determined by the Project Manager.

The value of work executed shall comprise the value of the quantities of work in the Bill of Quantities that have been completed<sup>12</sup>.

The value of work executed shall include the valuation of Variations and Compensation Events.

The Project Manager may exclude any item certified in a previous certificate or reduce the proportion of any item previously certified in any certificate in the light of later information.

Where the contract price is different from the corrected tender price, in order to ensure the contractor is not paid less or more relative to the contract price (*which would be the tender price*), payment valuation certificates and variation orders on omissions and additions valued based on rates in the Bill of Quantities or schedule of rates in the Tender, will be adjusted by a <u>plus or minus</u> percentage. The percentage already worked out during tender evaluation is worked out as follows: (*corrected tender price – tender price)/tender price X 100*.

## 6. Payments

Payments shall be adjusted for deductions for advance payments and retention. The Procuring Entity shall pay the Contractor the amounts certified by the Project Manager within 30 days of the date of each certificate. If the Procuring Entity makes a late payment, the Contractor shall be paid interest on the late payment in the next payment. Interest shall be calculated from the date by which the payment should have been made up to the date when the late payment is made at the prevailing rate of interest for commercial borrowing for each of the currencies in which payments are made.

If an amount certified is increased in a later certificate or as a result of an award by the Adjudicator or an Arbitrator, the Contractor shall be paid interest upon the delayed payment as set out in this clause. Interest shall be calculated from the date upon which the increased amount would have been certified in the absence of dispute.

Unless otherwise stated, all payments and deductions shall be paid or charged in the proportions of currencies comprising the Contract Price.

Items of the Works for which no rate or price has been entered in shall not be paid for by the Procuring Entity and shall be deemed covered by other rates and prices in the Contract.

## 7. Compensation Events

The following shall be Compensation Events:

- a) The Procuring Entity does not give access to a part of the Site by the Site Possession Date pursuant to GCC Sub-Clause 20.1.
- b) The Procuring Entity modifies the Schedule of Other Contractors in a way that affects the work of the Contractor under the Contract.
- c) The Project Manager orders a delay or does not issue Drawings, Specifications, or instructions required for execution of the Works on time.
- d) The Project Manager instructs the Contractor to uncover or to carry out additional tests upon work, which is then found to have no Defects.
- e) The Project Manager unreasonably does not approve a subcontract to be let.

<sup>&</sup>quot;In lump sum contracts, add "or Activity Schedule" after "Program."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup>In lump sum contracts, replace this paragraph with the following: "The value of work executed shall comprise the value of completed activities in the Activity Schedule."

- f) Ground conditions are substantially more adverse than could reasonably have been assumed before issuance of the Letter of Acceptance from the information issued to bidders (including the Site Investigation Reports), from information available publicly and from a visual inspection of the Site.
- g) The Project Manager gives an instruction for dealing with an unforeseen condition, caused by the Procuring Entity, or additional work required for safety or other reasons.
- h) Other contractors, public authorities, utilities, or the Procuring Entity does not work within the dates and other constraints stated in the Contract, and they cause delay or extra cost to the Contractor.
- i) The advance payment is delayed.
- j) The effects on the Contractor of any of the Procuring Entity's Risks.
- k) The Project Manager unreasonably delays issuing a Certificate of Completion.

If a Compensation Event would cause additional cost or would prevent the work being completed before the Intended Completion Date, the Contract Price shall be increased and/or the Intended Completion Date shall be extended. The Project Manager shall decide whether and by how much the Contract Price shall be increased and whether and by how much the Intended Completion Date shall be extended.

As soon as information demonstrating the effect of each Compensation Event upon the Contractor's forecast cost has been provided by the Contractor, it shall be assessed by the Project Manager, and the Contract Price shall be adjusted accordingly. If the Contractor's forecast is deemed unreasonable, the Project Manager shall adjust the Contract Price based on the Project Manager's own forecast. The Project Manager shall assume that the Contractor shall react competently and promptly to the event.

The Contractor shall not be entitled to compensation to the extent that the Procuring Entity's interests are adversely affected by the Contractor's not having given early warning or not having cooperated with the Project Manager.

#### 8. Tax

The Project Manager shall adjust the Contract Price if taxes, duties, and other levies are changed between the date 30 days before the submission of bids for the Contract and the date of the last Completion certificate. The adjustment shall be the change in the amount of tax payable by the Contractor, provided such changes are not already reflected in the Contract Price or are a result of GCC Clause 44.

## 9. Currency y of Payment

All payments under the contract shall be made in Kenya Shillings

## 10. Price Adjustment

Prices shall be adjusted for fluctuations in the cost of inputs only if **provided for in the SCC.** If so provided, the amounts certified in each payment certificate, before deducting for Advance Payment, shall be adjusted by applying the respective price adjustment factor to the payment amounts due in each currency. A separate formula of the type specified below applies:

## P = A + B Im/Io

where: P is the adjustment factor for the portion of the Contract Price payable.

A and B are coefficients<sup>13</sup> **specified in the SCC**, representing the non-adjustable and adjustable portions, respectively, of the Contract Price payable and Im is the index prevailing at the end of the month being invoiced and IOC is the index prevailing 30 days before Bid opening for inputs payable.

If the value of the index is changed after it has been used in a calculation, the calculation shall be corrected and an adjustment made in the next payment certificate. The index value shall be deemed to take account of all changes in cost due to fluctuations in costs.

#### 11. Retention

The Procuring Entity shall retain from each payment due to the Contractor the proportion **stated in the SCC** until Completion of the Works.

Upon the issue of a Certificate of Completion of the Works by the Project Manager, in accordance with GCC 53.1, half

the total amount retained shall be repaid to the Contractor and half when the Defects Liability Period has passed and the Project Manager has certified that all Defects notified by the Project Manager to the Contractor before the end of this period have been corrected. The Contractor may substitute retention money with an "on demand" Bank guarantee.

## 12. Liquidated Damages

The Contractor shall pay liquidated damages to the Procuring Entity at the rate per day **stated in the SCC** for each day that the Completion Date is later than the Intended Completion Date. The total amount of liquidated damages shall not exceed the amount **defined in the SCC.** The Procuring Entity may deduct liquidated damages from payments due to the Contractor. Payment of liquidated damages shall not affect the Contractor's liabilities.

If the Intended Completion Date is extended after liquidated damages have been paid, the Project Manager shall correct any overpayment of liquidated damages by the Contractor by adjusting the next payment certificate. The Contractor shall be paid interest on the overpayment, calculated from the date of payment to the date of repayment, at the rates specified in GCC Sub-Clause 41.1.

#### 13. Bonus

The Contractor shall be paid a Bonus calculated at the rate per calendar day **stated in the SCC** for each day (less any days for which the Contractor is paid for acceleration) that the Completion is earlier than the Intended Completion Date. The Project Manager shall certify that the Works are complete, although they may not be due to be complete.

#### **14.** Advance Payment

The Procuring Entity shall make advance payment to the Contractor of the amounts **stated in the SCC** by the date **stated in the SCC**, against provision by the Contractor of an Unconditional Bank Guarantee in a form and by a bank acceptable to the Procuring Entity in amounts and currencies equal to the advance payment. The Guarantee shall remain effective until the advance payment has been repaid, but the amount of the Guarantee shall be progressively reduced by the amounts repaid by the Contractor. Interest shall not be charged on the advance payment.

The Contractor is to use the advance payment only to pay for Equipment, Plant, Materials, and mobilization expenses required specifically for execution of the Contract. The Contractor shall demonstrate that advance payment has been used in this way by supplying copies of invoices or other documents to the Project Manager.

The advance payment shall be repaid by deducting proportionate amounts from payments otherwise due to the Contractor, following the schedule of completed percentages of the Works on a payment basis. No account shall be taken of the advance payment or its repayment in assessing valuations of work done, Variations, price adjustments, Compensation Events, Bonuses, or Liquidated Damages.

#### 15. Securities

The Performance Security shall be provided to the Procuring Entity no later than the date specified in the Letter of Acceptance and shall be issued in an amount **specified in the SCC**, by a bank or surety acceptable to the Procuring Entity, and denominated in the types and proportions of the currencies in which the Contract Price is payable. The Performance Security shall be valid until a date 28 day from the date of issue of the Certificate of Completion in the case of a Bank Guarantee, and until one year from the date of issue of the Completion Certificate in the case of a Performance Bond.

#### 16. Dayworks

If applicable, the Dayworks rates in the Contractor's Bid shall be used only when the Project Manager has given written instructions in advance for additional work to be paid for in that way.

All work to be paid for as Dayworks shall be recorded by the Contractor on forms approved by the Project Manager. Each completed form shall be verified and signed by the Project Manager within two days of the work being done.

The Contractor shall be paid for Dayworks subject to obtaining signed Dayworks forms.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup>The sum of the two coefficients A and B should be 1 (one) in the formula for each currency. Normally, both coefficients shall be the same in the formulae for all currencies, since coefficient A, for the non-adjustable portion of the payments, is a very approximate figure (usually 0.15) to take account of fixed cost elements or other non-adjustable components. The sum of the adjustments for each currency are added to the Contract Price.

## 17. Cost of Repairs

Loss or damage to the Works or Materials to be incorporated in the Works between the Start Date and the end of the Defects Correction periods shall be remedied by the Contractor at the Contractor's cost if the loss or damage arises from the Contractor's acts or omissions.

## E. Finishing the Contract

#### 18. Completion

The Contractor shall request the Project Manager to issue a Certificate of Completion of the Works, and the Project Manager shall do so upon deciding that the whole of the Works is completed.

## 19. Taking Over

The Procuring Entity shall take over the Site and the Works within seven days of the Project Manager's issuing a certificate of Completion.

#### 20. Final Account

The Contractor shall supply the Project Manager with a detailed account of the total amount that the Contractor considers payable under the Contract before the end of the Defects Liability Period. The Project Manager shall issue a Defects Liability Certificate and certify any final payment that is due to the Contractor within 56 days of receiving the Contractor's account if it is correct and complete. If it is not, the Project Manager shall issue within 56 days a schedule that states the scope of the corrections or additions that are necessary. If the Final Account is still unsatisfactory after it has been resubmitted, the Project Manager shall decide on the amount payable to the Contractor and issue a payment certificate.

## 21. Operating and Maintenance Manuals

If "as built" Drawings and/or operating and maintenance manuals are required, the Contractor shall supply them by the dates **stated in the SCC.** 

If the Contractor does not supply the Drawings and/or manuals by the dates **stated in the SCC** pursuant to GCC Sub-Clause 56.1, or they do not receive the Project Manager's approval, the Project Manager shall withhold the amount **stated in the SCC** from payments due to the Contractor.

#### 22. Termination

The Procuring Entity or the Contractor may terminate the Contract if the other party causes a fundamental breach of the Contract.

Fundamental breaches of Contract shall include, but shall not be limited to, the following:

- a) the Contractor stops work for 30 days when no stoppage of work is shown on the current Program and the stoppage has not been authorized by the Project Manager;
- b) the Project Manager instructs the Contractor to delay the progress of the Works, and the instruction is not withdrawn within 30 days;
- c) the Procuring Entity or the Contractor is made bankrupt or goes into liquidation other than for a reconstruction oramalgamation;
- d) a payment certified by the Project Manager is not paid by the Procuring Entity to the Contractor within 84 days of the date of the Project Manager's certificate;
- e) the Project Manager gives Notice that failure to correct a particular Defect is a fundamental breach of Contract and the Contractor fails to correct it within a reasonable period of time determined by the Project Manager;
- f) the Contractor does not maintain a Security, which is required;
- g) the Contractor has delayed the completion of the Works by the number of days for which the maximum amount of liquidated damages can be paid, as **defined in the SCC**; or
- h) if the Contractor, in the judgment of the Procuring Entity has engaged in Fraud and Corruption, as defined in paragraph 2.2 a of the Appendix A to the GCC, in competing for or in executing the Contract, then the Procuring Entity may, after giving fourteen (14) days written notice to the Contractor, terminate the

Contract and expel him from the Site.

Notwithstanding the above, the Procuring Entity may terminate the Contract for convenience.

If the Contract is terminated, the Contractor shall stop work immediately, make the Site safe and secure, and leave the Site as soon as reasonably possible.

When either party to the Contract gives notice of a breach of Contract to the Project Manager for a cause other than those listed under GCC Sub-Clause 56.2 above, the Project Manager shall decide whether the breach is fundamental or not.

## 23. Payment upon Termination

If the Contract is terminated because of a fundamental breach of Contract by the Contractor, the Project Manager shall issue a certificate for the value of the work done and Materials ordered less advance payments received up to the date of the issue of the certificate and less the percentage to apply to the value of the work not completed, as **specified in the SCC.** Additional Liquidated Damages shall not apply. If the total amount due to the Procuring Entity exceeds any payment due to the Contractor, the difference shall be a debt payable to the Procuring Entity.

If the Contract is terminated for the Procuring Entity's convenience or because of a fundamental breach of Contract by the Procuring Entity, the Project Manager shall issue a certificate for the value of the work done, Materials ordered, the reasonable cost of removal of Equipment, repatriation of the Contractor's personnel employed solely on the Works, and the Contractor's costs of protecting and securing the Works, and less advance payments received up to the date of the certificate.

## 24. Property

All Materials on the Site, Plant, Equipment, Temporary Works, and Works shall be deemed to be the property of the Procuring Entity if the Contract is terminated because of the Contractor's default.

#### 25. Release from Performance

If the Contract is frustrated by the outbreak of war or by any other event entirely outside the control of either the Procuring Entity or the Contractor, the Project Manager shall certify that the Contract has been frustrated. The Contractor shall make the Site safe and stop work as quickly as possible after receiving this certificate and shall be paid for all work carried out before receiving it and for any work carried out afterwards to which a commitment wasmade.

## **SECTION IX - SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT**

Except where otherwise specified, all Special Conditions of Contract should be filled in by the Procuring Entity prior to issuance of the bidding document. Schedules and reports to be provided by the Procuring Entity should be annexed.

The Procuring Entity's is:   THE REGIONAL DIRECTOR,   KENYA RURAL ROADS AUTHORITY,   KEIYO-MARAKWET REGION,   P.O. BOX 213-30700, ITEN.     Email:   keiyomarakwet@kerra.go.ke	a a a a	
THE REGIONAL DIRECTOR, KENYA RURAL ROADS AUTHORITY, KEIVO-MARAKWET REGION, P.O. BOX 213-30700, ITEN. Email: keivomarakwet@kerra.go.ke  GCC 1.1 (V)  The intended completion date for the whole of the works shall be WITHIN THREE MONTHS AFTER COMMENCEMENT DATE  THE REGIONAL DIRECTOR, KENYA RURAL ROADS AUTHORITY, KENYO-MARAKWET REGION, P.O. BOX 213-30700, ITEN. Email: keivomarakwet@kerra.go.ke  GCC 1.1 (aa)  The site is located at : KEIYO MARAKWET REGION and is defined in drawings no: finsert number]  GCC 1.1 (dd)  The site is located at : KEIYO MARAKWET REGION and is defined in drawings no: finsert number]  GCC 1.1 (dd)  The start date shall be: finsert date/ GCC 1.2 Sectional completion are: AS PER THE BILLS OF QUANTITY  GCC 2.2 Sectional completion are: AS PER THE SITE INSTRUCTIONS  GCC 3.1 The project Manager MAY delegate any of his duties and responsibilities  GCC 9.1 Key Personnel GCC 9.1 is replaced with the following 9.1 Key personnel are the contractor's personnel and use the equipment dentified in this bid, to carry out the works or other personnel and use the equipment approved by the project manager. The project manager shall approve any proposed replacement of key personnel and equipment only if their relevant qualifications and characteristics are substantially equal or better than those proposed in the bid.  [Insert the name/s of each key personnel agreed by the procuring entity pript to contract signature.  GCC 13.1  The minimum insurance amount and deducible shall be: ii. For loss or damage to the works, plant and "naterials [insert amount] iii. For loss or damage to the works, plant and "naterials finsert amount] iii. For loss or damage to the works, plant and "naterials and Equipment ) in connection with contract [insert amount]  V. For personal injury or death 1. Of the contractor's employees: [amount] 2. Of other people: [amount]  GCC 3.1 & Appointing Authority for the Adjudicator: [insert name of Authority].	GCC Clause	1. General
KENYA RURAL ROADS AUTHORITY,   KEIYO-MARAKWET REGION,   P.O. BOX 213-30700, ITEN.   Email:   keiyomarakwet@kerra.go.ke	GCC 1.1 (r)	· ·
KEIYO-MARAKWET REGION, P.O. BOX 213-30700, ITEN.		· ·
P.O. BOX 213-30700, ITEN. Email: keivomarakwet@kerra.go.ke  GCC 1.1 (V) The intended completion date for the whole of the works shall be WITHIN THREE MONTHS AFTER COMMENCEMENT DATE  GCC 1.1 (Y) The project Manager is: THE REGIONAL DIRECTOR, KENYA RURAL ROADS AUTHORITY, KEIYO-MARAKWET REGION, P.O. BOX 213-30700, ITEN. Email: keivomarakwet@kerra.go.ke  GCC 1.1 (da) The site is located at: KEIYO MARAKWET REGION and is defined in drawings no:   insert number   GCC 1.1 (dd) The start date shall be:   insert date  GCC 1.1 (th) The works consist of: AS PER THE BILLS OF QUANTITY  GCC 2.2 Sectional completion are: AS PER THE BILLS OF QUANTITY  GCC 2.1 Sectional completion are: AS PER THE SITE INSTRUCTIONS  GCC 5.1 The project Manager MAY delegate any of his duties and responsibilities  GCC 9.1 is replaced with the following  9.1 Key Personnel GCC 9.1 is replaced with the following  9.1 Key personnel are the contractor's personnel and use the equipment identified in this bid, to carry out the works or other personnel and use the equipment identified in this bid, to carry out the works or other personnel and use the equipment only if their relevant qualifications and characteristics are substantially equal or better than those proposed in the bid.  Insert the name's of each key personnel agreed by the procuring entity pripr to contract signature.  GCC 13.1 The minimum insurance amount and deducible shall be: ii. For loss or damage to properly (except the works, plant, materials and Equipment) in connection with contract (insert amount)  V. For personal injury or death 1. Of the contractor's employees: [amount] 2. Of other people: [amount] 3. The proper of the process of the process of the plant, materials and Equipment of the personal injury of death 1. Of the contractor's employees: [amount] 2. Of other people: [amount] 3. The Site Possession Date(s) shall be: [insert location(s) and date(s)]  GCC 3.1 & Appointing Authority for the Adjudicator: [insert name of Authority].		
Email: keiyomarakwet@kerra.go.ke		
GCC 1.1 (V)  The intended completion date for the whole of the works shall be WITHIN THREE MONTHS AFTER COMMENCEMENT DATE  The project Manager is:  The project Manager is:  THE REGIONAL DIRECTOR, KENYA RURAL ROADS AUTHORITY, KEIYO-MARAKWET REGION, P.O. BOX 213-30700, TIEN.  Email: keivomarakwet@kerra.go.ke  GCC 1.1 (da)  The site is located at: KEIYO MARAKWET REGION and is defined in drawings no: [insert number]  GCC 1.1 (db)  The start date shall be: [insert date]  GCC 1.1 (th)  The works consist of: AS PER THE BILLS OF QUANTITY  GCC 2.2  Sectional completion are: AS PER THE SITE INSTRUCTIONS  GCC 5.1  The project Manager MAY delegate any of his duties and responsibilities  GCC 9.1  Key Personnel  GCC 9.1 is replaced with the following  9.1 Key personnel are the contractor's personnel named in this GCC 9.1 of the special conditions of contracts shall employ the key personnel and use the equipment identified in this bid, to carry out the works or other personnel and use the equipment of key personnel and equipment only if their relevant qualifications and characteristics are substantially equal or better than those proposed in the bid.  [Insert the name's of each key personnel agreed by the procuring entity pripr to contract signature.  GCC 13.1  The minimum insurance amount and deducible shall be:  ii. For loss or damage to equipment [insert amounts]  iv. For loss or damage to equipment [insert amounts]  iv. For loss or damage to equipment [insert amounts]  v. For personal injury or death  1. Of the contractor's employees: [amount]  2. Of other people: [amount]  GCC  31.8  GCC  31.8  Appointing Authority for the Adjudicator: [insert name of Authority].		P.O. BOX 213–30700, ITEN.
MONTHS AFTER COMMENCEMENT DATE		Email: keiyomarakwet@kerra.go.ke
MONTHS AFTER COMMENCEMENT DATE		
MONTHS AFTER COMMENCEMENT DATE	GCC 1.1 (V)	The intended completion date for the whole of the works shall be WITHIN THREE
THE REGIONAL DIRECTOR, KENYA RURAL ROADS AUTHORITY, KERYO-MARAKWET REGION, P.O. BOX 213–30700, ITEN. Email: keivomarakwet@kerra.go.ke  GCC 1.1 (aa)  The site is located at : KEIYO MARAKWET REGION and is defined in drawings no: [insert number]  GCC 1.1 (dd) The works consist of: AS PER THE BILLS OF QUANTITY GCC 2.2  Sectional completion are: AS PER THE SITE INSTRUCTIONS  GCC 3.1 The project Manager MAY delegate any of his duties and responsibilities GCC 8.1 Schedule of other contractors: NONE  GCC 9.1 is replaced with the following 9.1 Key Personnel GCC 9.1 is replaced with the following 9.1 Key personnel are the contractor's personnel and use the equipment identified in this bid, to carry out the works or other personnel and use the equipment approved by the project manager. The project manager shall approve any proposed replacement of key personnel and equipment only if their relevant qualifications and characteristics are substantially equal or better than those proposed in the bid. [Insert the name/s of each key personnel agreed by the procuring entity pripr to contract signature.  GCC 13.1 The minimum insurance amount and deducible shall be: ii. For loss or damage to the works, plant and, materials/[insert amount] iii. For loss or damage to property (except the works, plant, materials and Equipment ) in connection with contract [insert amount] v. For personal injury or death 1. Of the contractor's employees: [amount]  GCC 2.3.1 & GCC 3.1 & The Site Possession Date(s) shall be: [insert location(s) and date(s)]  GCC 2.3.2 & Appointing Authority for the Adjudicator: [insert name of Authority].		
THE REGIONAL DIRECTOR, KENYA RURAL ROADS AUTHORITY, KERYO-MARAKWET REGION, P.O. BOX 213–30700, ITEN. Email: keivomarakwet@kerra.go.ke  GCC 1.1 (aa)  The site is located at : KEIYO MARAKWET REGION and is defined in drawings no: [insert number]  GCC 1.1 (dd) The works consist of: AS PER THE BILLS OF QUANTITY GCC 2.2  Sectional completion are: AS PER THE SITE INSTRUCTIONS  GCC 3.1 The project Manager MAY delegate any of his duties and responsibilities GCC 8.1 Schedule of other contractors: NONE  GCC 9.1 is replaced with the following 9.1 Key Personnel GCC 9.1 is replaced with the following 9.1 Key personnel are the contractor's personnel and use the equipment identified in this bid, to carry out the works or other personnel and use the equipment approved by the project manager. The project manager shall approve any proposed replacement of key personnel and equipment only if their relevant qualifications and characteristics are substantially equal or better than those proposed in the bid. [Insert the name/s of each key personnel agreed by the procuring entity pripr to contract signature.  GCC 13.1 The minimum insurance amount and deducible shall be: ii. For loss or damage to the works, plant and, materials/[insert amount] iii. For loss or damage to property (except the works, plant, materials and Equipment ) in connection with contract [insert amount] v. For personal injury or death 1. Of the contractor's employees: [amount]  GCC 2.3.1 & GCC 3.1 & The Site Possession Date(s) shall be: [insert location(s) and date(s)]  GCC 2.3.2 & Appointing Authority for the Adjudicator: [insert name of Authority].	GCC 1.1 (Y)	The project Manager is:
KENYA RURAL ROADS AUTHORITY,   KEIYO-MARAKWET REGION,   P.O. BOX 213-30700, ITEN.   Email:   keivomarakwet@kerra.go.ke	. ,	
CCC 1.1 (aa)   The site is located at : KEIYO MARAKWET REGION and is defined in drawings no:		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
P.O. BOX 213-30700, ITEN. Email: keivomarakwet@kerra.go.ke  GCC 1.1 (aa)  The site is located at: KEIYO MARAKWET REGION and is defined in drawings no: [insert number]  GCC 1.1 (dd)  The start date shall be: [insert date]  GCC 1.1 (hh)  GCC 2.2  Sectional completion are: AS PER THE BILLS OF QUANTITY  GCC 2.2  Sectional completion are: AS PER THE BILLS OF QUANTITY  GCC 3.1  The project Manager MAY delegate any of his duties and responsibilities  GCC 8.1  Schedule of other contractors: NONE  GCC 9.1  Key Personnel  GCC 9.1 is replaced with the following  9.1 Key personnel are the contractor's personnel named in this GCC 9.1 of the special conditions of contracts shall employ the key personnel and use the equipment identified in this bid, to carry out the works or other personnel and use the equipment identified in this bid, to carry out the works or other personnel and use the equipment identified in this bid, to carry out the works or other personnel and use the equipment approved by the project manager. The project manager shall approve any proposed replacement of key personnel and equipment only if their relevant qualifications and characteristics are substantially equal or better than those proposed in the bid.  [Insert the name/s of each key personnel agreed by the procuring entity pripr to contract signature.  GCC 13.1  The minimum insurance amount and deducible shall be:  ii. For loss or damage to property (except the works, plant, materials and Equipment) in connection with contract [insert amount]  iv. For loss or damage to property (except the works, plant, materials and Equipment) in connection with contract [insert amount]  V. For personal injury or death  1. Of the contractor's employees: [amount]  2. Of other people: [amount]  GCC  The Site Possession Date(s) shall be: [insert location(s) and date(s)]  Appointing Authority for the Adjudicator: [insert name of Authority].		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Email: keivomarakwet@kerra.go.ke  GCC 1.1 (aa)  The site is located at: KEIYO MARAKWET REGION and is defined in drawings no: [insert number]  GCC 1.1 (dh)  The start date shall be: [insert date]  GCC 1.1 (hh)  The works consist of: AS PER THE BILLS OF QUANTITY  GCC 2.2  Sectional completion are: AS PER THE SITE INSTRUCTIONS  GCC 5.1  The project Manager MAY delegate any of his duties and responsibilities  GCC 8.1  Schedule of other contractors: NONE  GCC 9.1 is replaced with the following  9.1 Key personnel  GCC 9.1 is replaced with the following  9.1 Key personnel are the contractor's personnel named in this GCC 9.1 of the special conditions of contracts shall employ the key personnel and use the equipment identified in this bid, to carry out the works or other personnel and use the equipment approved by the project manager. The project manager shall approve any proposed replacement of key personnel and equipment only if their relevant qualifications and characteristics are substantially equal or better than those proposed in the bid.  [Insert the name/s of each key personnel agreed by the procuring entity pripr to contract signature.  GCC 13.1  The minimum insurance amount and deducible shall be:  ii. For loss or damage to the works, plant and "materials/ [insert amount]  iii. For loss or damage to equipment [insert amounts]  iv. For loss or damage to property (except the works, plant, materials and Equipment) in connection with contract [insert amount]  v. For personal injury or death  1. Of the contractor's employees: [amount]  GCC  23.1 & GCC  23.1 & Appointing Authority for the Adjudicator: [insert name of Authority].  GCC  23.1 & GCC  23.2 & Hourly rate and types of reimbursable expenses to be paid to the Adjudicator:		· ·
GCC 1.1 (aa)   The site is located at: KEIYO MARAKWET REGION and is defined in drawings no:   [insert number]		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
GCC 1.1 (dd)   The start date shall be: [insert date]		Email: Relyonarakwee kerraigoike
GCC 1.1 (dd)   The start date shall be: [insert date]	GCC 1.1 (22)	The site is located at : KEIVO MARAKWET REGION and is defined in drawings no :
GCC 1.1 (bd)   The start date shall be: [insert date]	GCC 1.1 (aa)	
GCC 1.1 (hh)   The works consist of: AS PER THE BILLS OF QUANTITY	CCC 1.1 (44)	
GCC 2.2   Sectional completion are: AS PER THE SITE INSTRUCTIONS		
GCC 5.1   The project Manager MAY delegate any of his duties and responsibilities		
GCC 8.1   Schedule of other contractors: NONE		
GCC 9.1   Key Personnel   GCC 9.1 is replaced with the following   9.1 Key personnel are the contractor's personnel named in this GCC 9.1 of the special conditions of contracts shall employ the key personnel and use the equipment identified in this bid, to carry out the works or other personnel and use the equipment approved by the project manager. The project manager shall approve any proposed replacement of key personnel and equipment only if their relevant qualifications and characteristics are substantially equal or better than those proposed in the bid.  [Insert the name/s of each key personnel agreed by the procuring entity pripr to contract signature.  GCC 13.1   The minimum insurance amount and deducible shall be:   ii. For loss or damage to the works, plant and "materials/[insert amount]     iii. For loss or damage to equipment [insert amounts]     iv. For loss or damage to property (except the works, plant, materials and Equipment) in connection with contract [insert amount]     v. For personal injury or death   1. Of the contractor's employees: [amount]     GCC		
GCC 9.1 is replaced with the following 9.1 Key personnel are the contractor's personnel named in this GCC 9.1 of the special conditions of contracts shall employ the key personnel and use the equipment identified in this bid, to carry out the works or other personnel and use the equipment approved by the project manager. The project manager shall approve any proposed replacement of key personnel and equipment only if their relevant qualifications and characteristics are substantially equal or better than those proposed in the bid.  [Insert the name/s of each key personnel agreed by the procuring entity pripr to contract signature.  GCC 13.1  The minimum insurance amount and deducible shall be:  ii. For loss or damage to the works, plant and "materials/ [insert amount]  iii. For loss or damage to equipment [insert amounts]  iv. For loss or damage to property (except the works, plant, materials and Equipment) in connection with contract [insert amount]  v. For personal injury or death  1. Of the contractor's employees: [amount]  GCC  GCC  3.1   The Site Possession Date(s) shall be: [insert location(s) and date(s)]  GCC  23.1 &  GCC  Appointing Authority for the Adjudicator: [insert name of Authority].  GCC  23.2  GCC  Hourly rate and types of reimbursable expenses to be paid to the Adjudicator:		
9.1 Key personnel are the contractor's personnel named in this GCC 9.1 of the special conditions of contracts shall employ the key personnel and use the equipment identified in this bid, to carry out the works or other personnel and use the equipment approved by the project manager. The project manager shall approve any proposed replacement of key personnel and equipment only if their relevant qualifications and characteristics are substantially equal or better than those proposed in the bid.  [Insert the name/s of each key personnel agreed by the procuring entity pripr to contract signature.  GCC 13.1  The minimum insurance amount and deducible shall be:  ii. For loss or damage to the works, plant and "materials/ [insert amount]  iii. For loss or damage to equipment [insert amounts]  iv. For loss or damage to property (except the works, plant, materials and Equipment) in connection with contract [insert amount]  v. For personal injury or death  1. Of the contractor's employees: [amount]  GCC  14.1  GCC  20.1  GCC  The Site Data are: [list Site Data]  The Site Possession Date(s) shall be: [insert location(s) and date(s)J  Appointing Authority for the Adjudicator: [insert name of Authority].  GCC  23.1 &  GCC  23.2  Hourly rate and types of reimbursable expenses to be paid to the Adjudicator:	GCC 9.1	
conditions of contracts shall employ the key personnel and use the equipment identified in this bid, to carry out the works or other personnel and use the equipment approved by the project manager. The project manager shall approve any proposed replacement of key personnel and equipment only if their relevant qualifications and characteristics are substantially equal or better than those proposed in the bid.  [Insert the name/s of each key personnel agreed by the procuring entity pripr to contract signature.  GCC 13.1  The minimum insurance amount and deducible shall be:  ii. For loss or damage to the works, plant and "materials/ [insert amount]  iii. For loss or damage to equipment [insert amounts]  iv. For loss or damage to property (except the works, plant, materials and Equipment) in connection with contract [insert amount]  v. For personal injury or death  1. Of the contractor's employees: [amount]  GCC  14.1  GCC  20.1  GCC  Appointing Authority for the Adjudicator: [insert name of Authority].  GCC  23.1 &  GCC  23.2  GCC  Hourly rate and types of reimbursable expenses to be paid to the Adjudicator:		
bid, to carry out the works or other personnel and use the equipment approved by the project manager. The project manager shall approve any proposed replacement of key personnel and equipment only if their relevant qualifications and characteristics are substantially equal or better than those proposed in the bid.  [Insert the name/s of each key personnel agreed by the procuring entity pripr to contract signature.  GCC 13.1  The minimum insurance amount and deducible shall be:  ii. For loss or damage to the works, plant and "materials/ [insert amount]  iii. For loss or damage to equipment [insert amounts]  iv. For loss or damage to property (except the works, plant, materials and Equipment) in connection with contract [insert amount]  v. For personal injury or death  1. Of the contractor's employees: [amount]  GCC  14.1  GCC  20.1  GCC  Appointing Authority for the Adjudicator: [insert name of Authority].  GCC  23.1 &  GCC  23.2  GCC  Hourly rate and types of reimbursable expenses to be paid to the Adjudicator:		* *
manager. The project manager shall approve any proposed replacement of key personnel and equipment only if their relevant qualifications and characteristics are substantially equal or better than those proposed in the bid.  [Insert the name/s of each key personnel agreed by the procuring entity pripr to contract signature.  GCC 13.1 The minimum insurance amount and deducible shall be:  ii. For loss or damage to the works, plant and "materials/ [insert amount]  iii. For loss or damage to equipment [insert amounts]  iv. For loss or damage to property (except the works, plant, materials and Equipment) in connection with contract [insert amount]  v. For personal injury or death  1. Of the contractor's employees: [amount]  GCC  3ite Data are: [list Site Data]  GCC  14.1 The Site Possession Date(s) shall be: [insert location(s) and date(s)]  GCC  23.1 &  GCC  23.1 &  GCC  Appointing Authority for the Adjudicator: [insert name of Authority].  GCC  23.2 Hourly rate and types of reimbursable expenses to be paid to the Adjudicator:		* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *
equipment only if their relevant qualifications and characteristics are substantially equal or better than those proposed in the bid.  [Insert the name/s of each key personnel agreed by the procuring entity pripr to contract signature.  GCC 13.1 The minimum insurance amount and deducible shall be:  ii. For loss or damage to the works, plant and "materials/ [insert amount]  iii. For loss or damage to equipment [insert amounts]  iv. For loss or damage to property (except the works, plant, materials and Equipment) in connection with contract [insert amount]  v. For personal injury or death  1. Of the contractor's employees: [amount]  GCC  14.1 Site Data are: [list Site Data]  GCC  20.1 The Site Possession Date(s) shall be: [insert location(s) and date(s)]  Appointing Authority for the Adjudicator: [insert name of Authority].  GCC  23.1 &  GCC  23.2 Hourly rate and types of reimbursable expenses to be paid to the Adjudicator:		
better than those proposed in the bid.  [Insert the name/s of each key personnel agreed by the procuring entity pripr to contract signature.  GCC 13.1  The minimum insurance amount and deducible shall be:  ii. For loss or damage to the works, plant and "materials/ [insert amount]  iii. For loss or damage to equipment [insert amounts]  iv. For loss or damage to property (except the works, plant, materials and Equipment) in connection with contract [insert amount]  v. For personal injury or death  1. Of the contractor's employees: [amount]  2. Of other people: [amount]  GCC  14.1  GCC  20.1  The Site Possession Date(s) shall be: [insert location(s) and date(s)]  GCC  23.1 &  GCC  23.1 &  GCC  23.2  GCC  Hourly rate and types of reimbursable expenses to be paid to the Adjudicator:		
[Insert the name/s of each key personnel agreed by the procuring entity pripr to contract signature.  GCC 13.1  The minimum insurance amount and deducible shall be: ii. For loss or damage to the works, plant and "materials/ [insert amount] iii. For loss or damage to equipment [insert amounts] iv. For loss or damage to property (except the works, plant, materials and Equipment) in connection with contract [insert amount] v. For personal injury or death 1. Of the contractor's employees: [amount] 2. Of other people: [amount]  GCC 14.1  GCC 20.1  The Site Possession Date(s) shall be: [insert location(s) and date(s)]  Appointing Authority for the Adjudicator: [insert name of Authority].  GCC 23.1 & GCC 23.2  GCC Hourly rate and types of reimbursable expenses to be paid to the Adjudicator:		
signature.  GCC 13.1  The minimum insurance amount and deducible shall be:  ii. For loss or damage to the works, plant and ,materials/ [insert amount]  iii. For loss or damage to equipment [insert amounts]  iv. For loss or damage to property (except the works, plant, materials and Equipment) in connection with contract [insert amount]  v. For personal injury or death  1. Of the contractor's employees: [amount]  2. Of other people: [amount]  GCC  14.1  GCC  20.1  GCC  23.1 & Appointing Authority for the Adjudicator: [insert name of Authority].  GCC  23.2  GCC  Hourly rate and types of reimbursable expenses to be paid to the Adjudicator:		better than those proposed in the bid.
GCC 13.1  The minimum insurance amount and deducible shall be:  ii. For loss or damage to the works, plant and ,materials/[insert amount]  iii. For loss or damage to equipment [insert amounts]  iv. For loss or damage to property (except the works, plant, materials and Equipment) in connection with contract [insert amount]  v. For personal injury or death  1. Of the contractor's employees: [amount]  2. Of other people: [amount]  GCC 14.1  GCC 20.1  The Site Possession Date(s) shall be: [insert location(s) and date(s)]  GCC 23.1 &  GCC 23.1 &  GCC 23.2  GCC Hourly rate and types of reimbursable expenses to be paid to the Adjudicator:		[Insert the name/s of each key personnel agreed by the procuring entity pripr to contract
ii. For loss or damage to the works, plant and ,materials/ [insert amount] iii. For loss or damage to equipment [insert amounts] iv. For loss or damage to property (except the works, plant, materials and Equipment) in connection with contract [insert amount] v. For personal injury or death 1. Of the contractor's employees: [amount] 2. Of other people: [amount]  GCC 14.1  GCC 20.1  GCC 23.1 & Appointing Authority for the Adjudicator: [insert name of Authority].  GCC 23.2  GCC Hourly rate and types of reimbursable expenses to be paid to the Adjudicator:		signature.
iii. For loss or damage to equipment [insert amounts] iv. For loss or damage to property (except the works, plant, materials and Equipment ) in connection with contract [insert amount] v. For personal injury or death 1. Of the contractor's employees: [amount] 2. Of other people: [amount]  GCC	GCC 13.1	The minimum insurance amount and deducible shall be:
iii. For loss or damage to equipment [insert amounts] iv. For loss or damage to property (except the works, plant, materials and Equipment ) in connection with contract [insert amount] v. For personal injury or death 1. Of the contractor's employees: [amount] 2. Of other people: [amount]  GCC		ii. For loss or damage to the works, plant and ,materials/ [insert amount]
iv. For loss or damage to property (except the works, plant, materials and Equipment ) in connection with contract [insert amount] v. For personal injury or death 1. Of the contractor's employees: [amount] 2. Of other people: [amount]  GCC		
connection with contract [insert amount] v. For personal injury or death 1. Of the contractor's employees: [amount] 2. Of other people: [amount]  GCC   Site Data are: [list Site Data]  GCC   The Site Possession Date(s) shall be: [insert location(s) and date(s)]  GCC   Appointing Authority for the Adjudicator: [insert name of Authority].  GCC   3.1 & GCC   GC		
v. For personal injury or death  1. Of the contractor's employees: [amount]  2. Of other people: [amount]  GCC 14.1  GCC 20.1  The Site Possession Date(s) shall be: [insert location(s) and date(s)]  GCC 20.1  Appointing Authority for the Adjudicator: [insert name of Authority].  GCC 23.1 &  GCC 23.2  Hourly rate and types of reimbursable expenses to be paid to the Adjudicator:		
1. Of the contractor's employees: [amount] 2. Of other people: [amount]  GCC Site Data are: [list Site Data]  GCC The Site Possession Date(s) shall be: [insert location(s) and date(s)J  GCC Appointing Authority for the Adjudicator: [insert name of Authority].  GCC 3.1 & GCC GCC GCC GCC GCCC GCCC GCCC GCCC		
2. Of other people: [amount]  GCC Site Data are: [list Site Data]  GCC The Site Possession Date(s) shall be: [insert location(s) and date(s)J  20.1  GCC Appointing Authority for the Adjudicator: [insert name of Authority].  GCC 23.1 &  GCC GCC GCC GCC GCCC GCCC GCCCCCCCCCC		
GCC 14.1  GCC 20.1  The Site Possession Date(s) shall be: [insert location(s) and date(s)J  GCC 20.1  Appointing Authority for the Adjudicator: [insert name of Authority].  GCC 23.1 &  GCC 23.2  GCC Hourly rate and types of reimbursable expenses to be paid to the Adjudicator:		
GCC 20.1  The Site Possession Date(s) shall be: [insert location(s) and date(s)J  GCC 23.1 & Appointing Authority for the Adjudicator: [insert name of Authority].  GCC 23.2  GCC Hourly rate and types of reimbursable expenses to be paid to the Adjudicator:	CCC	
GCC The Site Possession Date(s) shall be: [insert location(s) and date(s)J  GCC Appointing Authority for the Adjudicator: [insert name of Authority].  GCC 23.1 &  GCC 23.2  GCC Hourly rate and types of reimbursable expenses to be paid to the Adjudicator:		Site Data are: [list Site Data]
GCC Appointing Authority for the Adjudicator: [insert name of Authority].  GCC 23.1 &  GCC 23.2  Hourly rate and types of reimbursable expenses to be paid to the Adjudicator:	14.1	
GCC 23.1 & GCC 23.2  Appointing Authority for the Adjudicator: [insert name of Authority].  GCC 23.2  Hourly rate and types of reimbursable expenses to be paid to the Adjudicator:	GCC	The Site Possession Date(s) shall be: [insert location(s) and date(s)J
23.1 & GCC 23.2  GCC Hourly rate and types of reimbursable expenses to be paid to the Adjudicator:	20.1	
23.1 & GCC 23.2  GCC Hourly rate and types of reimbursable expenses to be paid to the Adjudicator:	GCC	Appointing Authority for the Adjudicator: <i>linsert name of Authority l</i>
GCC 23.2  GCC Hourly rate and types of reimbursable expenses to be paid to the Adjudicator:		reproming radioticy for the regulation reference of riunorny).
GCC Hourly rate and types of reimbursable expenses to be paid to the Adjudicator:		
GCC Hourly rate and types of reimbursable expenses to be paid to the Adjudicator:		
	23.2	
	GCC	Hourly rate and types of reimbursable expenses to be paid to the Adiudicator:
24.3 [Insert hourly fees and reimbursable expenses].	24.3	[Insert hourly fees and reimbursable expenses].
B. Time Control		B. Time Control

GCC 26.1	The Contractor shall submit for approval a Program for the Works within [Number] days from the date of the Letter of Acceptance.
GCC	The period between Program updates is [insert number] days.
26.3	The amount to be withheld for late submission of an updated Program is [insert amount].
	C. Quality Control
GCC 34.1	The Defects Liability Period is: [insert number] days.
	[The Defects Liability Period is usually limited to 12 months, but could be less in very simple cases]
	D. Cost Control
GCC 38.7	If the value engineering proposal is approved by the Procuring Entity the amount to be paid to the Contractor shall be _% (insert appropriate percentage. The percentage is normally up to 50%) of the reduction in the Contract Price.
GCC 44.1	The currency of the Procuring Entity's Country is: [insert name of currency of the Procuring Entity's Country].
GCC 45.1	The Contract [insert "is" or "is not"] subject to price adjustment in accordance with GCC Clause 45, and the following information regarding coefficients [specify "does" or "does not"] apply.
	[Price adjustment is mandatory for contracts which provide for time of completion exceeding 18 months]
	The coefficients for adjustment of prices are:
	(a) [insert percentage] percent nonadjustable element (coefficient A).(b) [Insert percentage] percent adjustable element (coefficient B).
	(c) The Index I for shall be [insert index].
GCC 46.1	The proportion of payments retained is: [insert percentage] [The retention amount is usually close to 5 percent and in no case exceeds 10 percent.]
GCC 47.1	The liquidated damages for the whole of the Works are [insert percentage of the final Contract Price] per day. The maximum amount of liquidated damages for the whole of the Works is [insert percentage] of the final Contract Price.
	[Usually liquidated damages are set between 0.05 percent and 0.10 percent per day, and the total amount is not to exceed between 5 percent and 10 percent of the Contract Price .lf Sectional Completion and Damages per Section have been agreed, the latter should be specified here}
GCC 48.1	The Bonus for the whole of the Works is [insert percentage of final Contract Price] per day. The maximum amount of Bonus for the whole of the Works is [insert percentage] of the final Contract Price.
	[If early completion would provide benefits to the Procuring Entity, this clause should remain; otherwise delete. The Bonus is usually numerically equal to the liquidated damages.]
GCC 49.1	The Advance Payments shall be: [insert amount(s)] and shall be paid to the Contractor no later than [insert date(s)].
GCC 50.1	The Performance Security amount is [insert amount(s) denominated in the types and proportions of the currencies in which the Contract Price is payable, or in a freely convertible currency acceptable to the Procuring Entity]
	(a) Performance Security - Bank Guarantee: in the amount(s) of [insert related figure(s)] percent of the Accepted Contract Amount and in the same currency (ies) of the Accepted Contract Amount.
	(b) Performance Security - Performance Bond: in the amount(s) of [insert related figure(s)] percent of the Accepted Contract Amount and in the same currency (ies) of the Accepted Contract Amount.
	E. Finishing the Contract
GCC	The date by which operating and maintenance manuals are required is [insert date].

56.1	The date by which "as built" drawings are required is [insert date].
GCC 56.2	The amount to be withheld for failing to produce "as built" drawings and/or operating and maintenance manuals by the date required in GCC 58.1 is [insert amount in local currency].
GCC 57.2 (g)	The maximum number of days is: [insert number; consistent with Clause 47.1 on liquidated damages].
GCC 58.1	The percentage to apply to the value of the work not completed, representing the Procuring Entity's additional cost for completing the Works, is [insert percentage].

## FORM No 1: NOTIFICATION OF INTENTION TO AWARD

This Notification of Intention to Award shall be sent to each Tenderer that submitted a Tender. Send this Notification to the Tenderer's Authorized Representative named in the Tender Information Form on the format below.


#### **FORMAT**

- 1. For the attention of Tenderer's Authorized Representative
  - *i)* Name: [insert Authorized Representative's name]
  - *ii)* Address: [insert Authorized Representative's Address]
  - *iii)* Telephone: [insert Authorized Representative's telephone/fax numbers]
  - *iv)* Email Address: [insert Authorized Representative's email address]

[IMPORTANT: insert the date that this Notification is transmitted to Tenderers. The Notification must be sent to all Tenderers simultaneously. This means on the same date and as close to the same time as possible.]

2. Date of transmission: [email] on [date] (local time)

This Notification is sent by (Name and designation)

- 3. Notification of Intention to Award
  - *i)* Procuring Entity: [insert the name of the Procuring Entity]
  - ii) Project: [insert name of project]
  - *iii)* Contract title: [insert the name of the contract]
  - *iv)* Country: [insert country where ITT is issued]
  - v) ITT No: [insert ITT reference number from Procurement Plan]

This Notification of Intention to Award (Notification) notifies you of our decision to award the above contract. The transmission of this Notification begins the Standstill Period. During the Standstill Period, you may:

4. Request a debriefing in relation to the evaluation of your tender

Submit a Procurement-related Complaint in relation to the decision to award the contract.

- a) The successful tenderer
  - i) Name of successful Tender:
  - ii) Address of the successful Tender:
  - iii) Contract price of the successful Tender Kenya Shillings (in words)

\_\_\_\_

#### b) Other Tenderers

Names of all Tenderers that submitted a Tender. If the Tender's price was evaluated include the evaluated price as well as the Tender price as read out. For Tenders not evaluated, give one main reason the Tender was unsuccessful.

S.No.	Name Tenderer	of	Tender Price as read out	Evaluated Tender price (Note a	One reason why not evaluated
1					
2					
3					
4					
5					

(Note a) State NE if not evaluated

## 5. How to request a debriefing

- a) DEADLINE: The deadline to request a debriefing expires at midnight on [insert date] (local time).
- b) You may request a debriefing in relation to the results of the evaluation of your Tender. If you decide to request a debriefing your written request must be made within three (5) Business Days of receipt of this Notification of Intention to Award.
- c) Provide the contract name, reference number, name of the Tenderer, contact details; and address the request for debriefing as follows:
  - i) Attention: [insert full name of person, if applicable]
  - ii) Title/position: [insert title/position]
  - ii) Agency: [insert name of Procuring Entity]
  - iii) Email address: [insert email address]
- d) If your request for a debriefing is received within the 3 Days deadline, we will provide the debriefing within five (3) Business Days of receipt of your request. If we are unable to provide the debriefing within this period, the Standstill Period shall be extended by five (3) Days after the date that the debriefing is provided. If this happens, we will notify you and confirm the date that the extended Standstill Period will end.
- e) The debriefing may be in writing, by phone, video conference call or in person. We shall promptly advise you in writing how the debriefing will take place and confirm the date and time.
- f) If the deadline to request a debriefing has expired, you may still request a debriefing. In this case, we will provide the debriefing as soon as practicable, and normally no later than fifteen (15) Days from the date of publication of the Contract Award Notice.

#### 6. How to make a complaint

- a) Period: Procurement-related Complaint challenging the decision to award shall be submitted by midnight, [*insert date*] (local time).
- b) Provide the contract name, reference number, name of the Tenderer, contact details; and address the Procurement-related Complaint as follows:
  - i) Attention: [insert full name of person, if applicable]
  - ii) Title/position: [insert title/position]
  - iii) Agency: [insert name of Procuring Entity]
  - iv) Email address: [insert email address]
- c) At this point in the procurement process, you may submit a Procurement-related Complaint challenging the decision to award the contract. You do not need to have requested, or received, a debriefing before making this complaint. Your complaint must be submitted within the Standstill Period and received by us before the Standstill Period ends.
- d) Further information: For more information refer to the Public Procurement and Disposals Act 2015 and its Regulations available from the Website <a href="mailto:info@ppra.go.ke">info@ppra.go.ke</a> or <a href="mailto:complaints@ppra.go.ke">complaints@ppra.go.ke</a>.
  - You should read these documents before preparing and submitting your complaint.
- e) There are four essential requirements:
  - i) You must be an 'interested party'. In this case, that means a Tenderer who submitted a Tender in this tendering process, and is the recipient of a Notification of Intention to Award.
  - ii) The complaint can only challenge the decision to award the contract.
  - iii) You must submit the complaint within the period stated above.
  - iv) You must include, in your complaint, all of the information required to support your complaint.

#### 7. Standstill Period

- i) DEADLINE: The Standstill Period is due to end at midnight on [insert date] (local time).
- ii) The Standstill Period lasts ten (14) Days after the date of transmission of this Notification of Intention to Award.
- iii) The Standstill Period may be extended as stated in paragraph Section 5 (d) above.

If you have any questions	regarding this	Notification plea	se do not he	esitate to contac	ct us. On beh	alf of the P	rocuring
Entity:							

Signature:	Name:
Title/position:	Telephone: Email:

# FORM NO 2: NOTIFICATION OFAWARD - LETTER OFACCEPTANCE

[letterhead paper of the Procuring Entity] [date]
To: [name and address of the Contractor]
This is to notify you that your Tender dated [date] for execution of the [name of the Contract and identification number, as given in the Contract Data] for the Accepted Contract Amount [amount in numbers and words] [name of currency], as corrected and modified in accordance with the Instructions to Tenderers, is hereby accepted by
You are requested to furnish the Performance Security within 30 days in accordance with the Conditions of Contract, using, for that purpose, one of the Performance Security Forms included in Section VIII, Contract Forms, of the Tender Document.
Authorized Signature:
Name and Title of Signatory:
Name of Procuring Entity
Attachment: Contract Agreement

FUI	WINO 3: CONTRACT AGREEMI	LINI		
THI	S AGREEMENT made the	of	day of	, 20, between (hereinafter "the
Enti	turing ty"), of the one part, and Contractor"), of the other part:		of_	(hereinafter
exec	EREAS the Procuring Entity desires the cuted by the Contractor, and has accepted Works and the remedying of any desired was a contractor.	oted a Te	nder by the Contractor for	should be the execution and completion
The	Procuring Entity and the Contractor a	gree as fo	ollows:	
1.	In this Agreement words and expression the Contract documents referred to.	ns shall ha	ve the same meanings as are	e respectively assigned to them in
2.	The following documents shall be deer Agreement shall prevail over all other Coa the Letter of Acceptance b) the Letter of Tender c) the addenda Nos(if any) d) the Special Conditions of Contract e) the General Conditions of Contract; f) the Specifications g) the Drawings; and h) the completed Schedules and any ot	ontract doc	uments.	
3.	In consideration of the payments to be Agreement, the Contractor hereby cov defects therein in conformity in all respec	e made by enants wit	the Procuring Entity to the h the Procuring Entity to ex	e Contractor as specified in this
4.	The Procuring Entity hereby covenants the Works and the remedying of defects under the provisions of the Contract at the	to pay the os therein,	Contractor in consideration of the Contract Price or such of	ther sum as may become payable
	VITNESS whereof the parties hereto he s of Kenya on the day, month and year			xecuted in accordance with the
Sign	ed and sealed by		(fo	r the Procuring Entity)
Sign	ed and sealed by		(	(for the Contractor).

# FORM NO. 4 - PERFORMANCE SECURITY

[Option 1 - Unconditional Demand Bank Guarantee]

[Gua	urantor letterhead]
Bene	eficiary: KeRRA Keiyo Marakwet Region Procuring Entity] Date:[Insert date of issue]
Gua 1.	we have been informed that (hereinafter called "the Contractor") has entered into Contract No (ated with (KeRRA- Keiyo Marakwet Region) (the Procuring Entity as the Beneficiary), for the execution of (hereinafter called "the Contract").
2.	Furthermore, we understand that, according to the conditions of the Contract, a performance guarantee is required.
3.	At the request of the Contractor, we as Guarantor, hereby irrevocably undertake to pay the Beneficiary any sum or sums not exceeding in total an amount of
4.	This guarantee shall expire, no later than the Day of, 2 <sup>2</sup> , and any demand for payment under it must be received by us at the office indicated above on or before that date.
5.	The Guarantor agrees to a one-time extension of this guarantee for a period not to exceed [six months] [one year], in response to the Beneficiary's written request for such extension, such request to be presented to the Guarantor before the expiry of the guarantee."
	[Name of Authorized Official, signature(s) and seals/stamps].
	Note: All italicized text (including footnotes) is for use in preparing this form and shall be deleted from the final product.
$^{1}$ The	Guarantor shall insert an amount representing the percentage of the Accepted Contract Amount specified in the Letter of Acceptance, less
provis 2 <sub>Inser</sub>	sional sums, if any, and denominated either in the currency of the Contract or a freely convertible currency acceptable to the Beneficiary.  It the date twenty-eight days after the expected completion date as described in GC Clause 11.9. The Procuring Entity should note that in ent of an extension of this date for completion of the Contract, the Procuring Entity would need to request an extension of this guarantee from

 $the\ Guarantor.\ Such\ request\ must\ be\ in\ writing\ and\ must\ be\ made\ prior\ to\ the\ expiration\ date\ established\ in\ the\ guarantee.$ 

Page **111** of **116** 

# FORM No. 5 - PERFORMANCE SECURITY

# [Option 2-Performance Bond]

[Note: Procuring Entities are advised to use Performance Security – Unconditional Demand Bank Guarantee instead of Performance Bond due to difficulties involved in calling Bond holder to action]

-	uarantor letterhead or SWIFT identifier code]
	neficiary:[KeRRA Keiyo Marakwet Region Procuring Entity]
	te:[Insert date of issue].
PE	RFORMANCE BONDNo.:
~	
Gu L	arantor: [Insert name and address of place of issue, unless indicated in the letterhead]  By this Bondas Principal (hereinafter called "the Contractor"
•	and as Surety (hereinafter called "th Surety"), are held and firmly bound unto <b>KeRRA Keiyo Marakwet Region</b> as Obligee (hereinafter called "th
	Procuring Entity") in the amount of for the payment of which sum well and truly to be made in the types and proportions of currencies in which the Contract Price is
	payable, the Contractor and the Surety bind themselves, their heirs, executors, administrators, successors and assigns jointly and severally, firmly by these presents.
2.	WHEREAS the Contractor has entered into a written Agreement with the Procuring Entity dated the
	day of, 20, forin accordance with the documents, plans, specifications, and amendments thereto, which to the extent herein provided for, are by reference made part hereof and are hereinafter referred to as the Contract.
3.	NOW, THEREFORE, the Condition of this Obligation is such that, if the Contractor shall promptly and faithfully perform the Contractor of the Condition of the
	the said Contract (including any amendments thereto), then this obligation shall be null and void; otherwise, it shall remain in full force and effect. Whenever the Contractor shall be, and declared by the Procuring Entity to be, in
	default under the Contract, the Procuring Entity having performed the Procuring Entity's obligations thereunder, the
	Surety may promptly remedy the default, or shall promptly:
	1) complete the Contract in accordance with its terms and conditions; or
	obtain a tender or tenders from qualified tenderers for submission to the Procuring Entity for completing the Contract in accordance with its terms and conditions, and upon determination by the Procuring Entity and the Surety of the lowest responsive Tenderers, arrange for a Contract between such Tenderer, and Procuring Entity and make available as work progresses (even though there should be a default or a succession of defaults under the Contract or Contracts of completion arranged under this paragraph) sufficient funds to pay the cost of completion less the Balance of the Contract Price; but not exceeding, including other costs and damages for which the Surety may be liable hereunder, the amount set forth in the first paragraph hereof. The term "Balance of the Contract Price," as used in this paragraph, shall mean the total amount payable by Procuring Entity to Contractor under the Contract, less the amount properly paid by Procuring Entity to Contractor; or
	3) pay the Procuring Entity the amount required by Procuring Entity to complete the Contract in accordance with its terms and conditions up to a total not exceeding the amount of this Bond.
4.	The Surety shall not be liable for a greater sum than the specified penalty of this Bond.
5.	Any suit under this Bond must be instituted before the expiration of one year from the date of the issuing of the Taking-Over Certificate. No right of action shall accrue on this Bond to or for the use of any person or corporation other than the Procuring Entity named herein or the heirs, executors, administrators, successors, and assigns of the Procuring Entity.
6.	In testimony whereof, the Contractor has hereunto set his hand and affixed his seal, and the Surety has caused these presents to be sealed with his corporate seal duly attested by the signature of his legal representative, this dayof
	20 SIGNED ON on behalf of By in the capacity of
	In the presence of
	SIGNED ON on behalf of By in the capacity of
	In the presence of

## FORM NO. 6 - ADVANCE PAYMENT SECURITY

[Demand Bank Guarantee] [Guarantor letterhead] Beneficiary: KeRRA Keiyo Marakwet Region [Procuring Entity] Date: [Insert date of issue] **ADVANCE PAYMENTGUARANTEE No.:** [Insert guarantee reference number] **Guarantor:** [Insert name and address of place of issue, unless indicated in the letterhead] We have been informed that \_\_\_\_\_ (hereinafter called "the Contractor") has entered into Contract No. \_\_\_\_\_ dated \_\_\_\_ with the Beneficiary, for the execution of \_\_\_\_\_ 1. (hereinafter called "the Contract"). 2. Furthermore, we understand that, according to the conditions of the Contract, an advance payment in the sum (in words) is to be made against an advance payment guarantee. At the request of the Contractor, we as Guarantor, hereby irrevocably undertake to pay the Beneficiary any sum 3. demand itself or in a separate signed document accompanying or identifying the demand, stating either that the Applicant: has used the advance payment for purposes other than the costs of mobilization in respect of the Works; or b) has failed to repay the advance payment in accordance with the Contract conditions, specifying the amount which the Applicant has failed to repay. A demand under this guarantee may be presented as from the presentation to the Guarantor of a certificate from 4. the Beneficiary's bank stating that the advance payment referred to above has been credited to the Contractor on its account number \_\_\_\_\_at\_\_\_\_\_. 5. The maximum amount of this guarantee shall be progressively reduced by the amount of the advance payment repaid by the Contractor as specified in copies of interim statements or payment certificates which shall be presented to us. This guarantee shall expire, at the latest, upon our receipt of a copy of the interim payment certificate indicating that ninety (90) percent of the Accepted Contract Amount, less provisional sums, has been certified for payment, or on the \_\_\_\_\_ day of\_\_\_\_\_\_, 2, whichever is earlier. Consequently, plemand for payment under this guarantee must be received by us at this office on or before that date. The Guarantor agrees to a one-time extension of this guarantee for a period not to exceed [six months] [one year], in 6. response to the Beneficiary's written request for such extension, such request to be presented to the Guarantor before the expiry of the guarantee. [Name of Authorized Official, signature(s) and seals/stamps] *Note:* All italicized text (including footnotes) is for use in preparing this form and shall be deleted from the final product.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>The Guarantor shall insert an amount representing the amount of the advance payment and denominated either in the currency of the advance payment as specified

Insert the expected expiration date of the Time for Completion. The Procuring Entity should note that in the event of an extension of the time for completion of the Contract, the Procuring Entity would need to request an extension of this guarantee from the Guarantor. Such request must be in writing and must be made prior to the expiration date established in the guarantee.

#### FORM NO. 7 - RETENTION MONEY SECURITY

## [Demand Bank Guarantee]

[Guarantor letterhead] Beneficiary: KeRRA KEIYO MARAKWET REGION, P.O BOX 213-30700 ITEN [Procuring Entity] \_\_\_\_[Insert date of issue] Advance payment guarantee no. [Insert guarantee reference number] **Guarantor:** [Insert name and address of place of issue, unless indicated in the letterhead] We have been informed that \_\_\_\_\_\_[insert name of Contractor, which in the case of a joint 1. venture shall be the name of the joint venture] (hereinafter called "the Contractor") has entered into Contract No. \_\_[insert reference number of the contract] dated\_\_\_\_\_\_with the Beneficiary, for (hereinafter called "the Contract"). 2. Furthermore, we understand that, according to the conditions of the Contract, the Beneficiary retains moneys up to the limit set forth in the Contract ("the Retention Money"), and that when the Taking-Over Certificate has been issued under the Contract and the first half of the Retention Money has been certified for payment, and payment of /insert the second half of the Retention Money] is to be made against a Retention Money guarantee. 3. At the request of the Contractor, we, as Guarantor, hereby irrevocably undertake to pay the Beneficiary any sum or sums not exceeding in total an amount of [insert amount in figures] ([insert *])* upon receipt by us of the Beneficiary's complying demand amount in words supported by the Beneficiary's statement, whether in the demand itself or in a separate signed document accompanying or identifying the demand, stating that the Contractor is in breach of its obligation(s) under the Contract, without your needing to prove or show grounds for your demand or the sum specified therein. A demand under this guarantee may be presented as from the presentation to the Guarantor of a certificate 4. from the Beneficiary's bank stating that the second half of the Retention Money as referred to above has been credited to the Contractor on its account number at [insert address of Applicant's bank]. 2....., and any demand for payment under it must be received by us at the office indicated above on or before that date. The Guarantor agrees to a one-time extension of this guarantee for a period not to exceed [six months] [one year], in response to the Beneficiary's written request for such extension, such request to be presented to the Guarantor before the expiry of the guarantee. [Name of Authorized Official, signature(s) and seals/stamps] Note: All italicized text (including footnotes) is for use in preparing this form and shall be deleted from the final product.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>The Guarantor shall insert an amount representing the amount of the second half of the Retention Money.

Insert a date that is twenty-eight days after the expiry of retention period after the actual completion date of the contract. The Procuring Entity should note that in the event of an extension of this date for completion of the Contract, the Procuring Entity would need to request an extension of this guarantee from the Guarantor. Such request must be in writing and must be made prior to the expiration date established in the guarantee.

The following Special Conditions shall supplement the GCC. Whenever there is a conflict, the provisions here in shall prevail over those in the GCC.

Part A - Contract Data

Conditions	Sub-Clause	Data
Procuring Entity's name and address	Heading	The Director General Kenya Rural Roads Authority P.O. Box 48151-00100 <b>Nairobi</b>
Name and Reference No. of the Contract	Heading and 3.1.1	LAMAON – NGINIO – TENDEN PUBLIC(CHEBAI JUNCTION -TENDEN - SIMAT) ROAD (G81904) KeRRA/008/KEMA/MW/10% MIN/039/042/21/22
Engineers Name and address	Heading and 3.1.1	The Director ( <b>Road Asset Management</b> ) Kenya Rural Roads Authority P.O. Box 48151-00100 <b>Nairobi</b>
Contractor's Representative's name	4.3.1	The Regional Director, Kenya Rural Roads Authority (Keiyo-Marakwet Region) P. O. Box 213-30700 Iten
Time for Completion of the project		3 (three) Months
The Budgeted Estimates for the project		Kshs.6,000,000.00 (Six Million Only)
Architect Duties and Authority	3.1.6 (b) (ii)	Variations resulting in an increase of the Accepted Contract Amount in excess of% shall require approval of the Procuring Entity.
Performance Security	4.2.1	The performance security will be in the form of a  [insert either one of "demand guarantee" or "performance bond"] in the amount(s) of [insert related figure(s)] percent of the Accepted Contract Amount and in the same currency(ies) of the Accepted Contract Amount.
Normal working hours	6.5	From 8:00am to 5:00pm during normal working days excluding weekends and Public holidays
Delay damages for the Works	8.7 & 14.15(b)	0.01% per day of the contract sum to a limit of 1% of the contract sum  If Sections are to be used, refer to Table: Summary of Sections below
Maximum amount of delay damages	8.7	1 % of the contract sum

Conditions Sub-Clause Data

Provisional Sums	13.5. (b)(ii)	[If there are Provisional Sums, insert a percentage for adjustment of Provisional Sums} %
Adjustments for Changes in Cost	13.8	Period "n" applicable to the adjustment multiplier "Po": [Insert the period if different from one (1) month; if period "n" is one (1) month, insert "not applicable"}
Total advance payment	14.2.1	% Percentage of the Accepted Contract Amount payable in the currencies and proportions in which the Accepted Contract Amount is payable [Insert number and timing of installment sif applicable]
Repayment amortization rate of advance payment	14.2.5 (b)	%
Percentage of Retention	14.3.2 (c)	%
Limit of Retention Money	14.3.2 (c)	% of the Accepted Contract Amount
Plant and Materials		If Sub-Clause 14.5 applies:
	14.5(b)(i)	Plant and Materials for payment Free on Board[list].
	14.5(c)(i)	Plant and Materials for payment when delivered to the Site[list].
Minimum Amount of Interim Payment Certificates	14.6	0% of the Accepted Contract Amount.
Publishing source of commercial interest rates for financial charges in case of delayed payment	14.8	Specify
Maximum total liability of the Contractor to the Procuring Entity	17.6	[Select one of the two options below as appropriate] The product of [insert a multiplier less or greater than one] times the Accepted Contract Amount,
	Issue	d by Kenya Rural Roads Authority
Periods for submission of insurance:	18.1	[Insert period for submission of evidence of insurance and policy. Period may be from 14 days to 30 days.}
a. evidence of insurance.		days
b. Relevant policies		days
Maximum amount of deductibles for insurance of the Procuring Entity's risks	18.2.4 (d)	[Insert maximum amount of deductibles}
Minimum amount of third-party insurance	18.3	[Insert amount of third-party insurance]

116